

Kaiser Permanente Insurance Company



Point-ct-Service

Notice:

This document is a Sample Certificate of Insurance (COI) for illustration purposes ONLY. COIs that are issued along with the Group Policy may vary from this sample COI. For example, this sample COI does not include any requested customization. This sample COI may be updated at any time for accuracy to comply with laws and regulations. The terms of any group's coverage will be governed solely by the Group Policy issued to the group by Kaiser Permanente Insurance Company.

NONDISCRIMINATION NOTICE

Kaiser Permanente Insurance Company (KPIC) complies with applicable federal civil rights law and does not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, age, disability, or sex. KPIC does not exclude people or treat them differently because of race, color, national origin, age, disability, or sex. We also:

- Provide no cost aids and services to people with disabilities to communicate effectively with us, such as:
 - Qualified sign language interpreters
 - Written information in other formats, such as large print, audio, and accessible electronic formats
- Provide no cost language services to people whose primary language is not English, such as:
 - Qualified interpreters
 - Information written in other languages

If you need these services, call 1-800-632-9700 (TTY. 11)

If you believe that Kaiser Permanente Insurance Company has failed to provide these services or discriminated in another you the busis of race, color, national origin, age, disability, or sex, you can like a prevance by mail at: Customer Experience Department, Attn. 'Pl' Civil Rights Coordinator, 10350 E. Dakota Ave, Denver, CO 80247, or be though at Member Services: 1-800-632-9700.

You can also file a civil rights con optint vitri the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office for Civil Rights Complaint Portal, av https://ocrportal.hhs.gov/ocr/portal/lobby.jsf, or by mail or phone at: U.S. Der arment of Health and Human Services, 200 Independence Avenue W, From 509F, HHH Building, Washington, DC 20201, 1-800-368-1019, 1-00-507, 7t-37 (TDD). Complaint forms are available at http://www.hhs.gov/ocr/office/file/i dex.html.

HELP IN YOUR LANGUAGE

ATTENTION: If you speak English, language assistance services, free of charge, are available to you. Call **1-800-632-9700** (TTY: **711**).

አማርኛ (Amharic) ማስታወሻ: የሚናገሩት ቋንቋ ኣማርኛ ከሆነ የትርጉም እርዳታ ድርጅቶች፣ በነጻ ሊያባዝዎት ተዘ*ጋ*ጀተዋል፡ ወደ ሚከተለው ቁጥር ይደውሉ **1-800-632-9700** (TTY: **711**).

العربية (Arabic) ملحوظة: إذا كنت تتحدث العربية، فإن خدمات المساعدة اللغوية تتوافر لك بالمجان. اتصل برقم 9700-632-171 (TTY).

Bǎsɔɔ̀ Wùdù (Bassa) Dè dε nìà kε dyédé gbo: Ͻ jǔ ké m̀ Bàsɔʻò-wùdù-po-nyò jǔ ní, nìí, à wudu kà kò dò po-poɔ̀ bɛ̀ìn m̀ gbo kpáa. Đá 1-800-632-9700 (TTY: 711)

中文 (Chinese) 注意:如果您使用繁體中文,您可以免費獲得語言援助服務。請致電 1-800-632-9700 (TTY: 711)。

فارسى (Farsi) توجه: اگر به زبان فارسى گفتگو مى كنيد، تسهيلات زبانى بصورت رايگان براى شما فراهم مى باشد. با 9700-632-100، (711: 711) تماس بگيريد.

Français (French) ATTENTION: Si vous parlez français, des services d'aide linguistique vous sont proposés gratuitement. Appelez le 1-800-632-9700 (TTY: 711).

Deutsch (German) ACHTUNG: Wenn Sie Deutsch sprechen, stehen Ihnen kostenlos sprachliche Hilfsdienstleistungen zur Verfügung. Rufnummer: **1-800-632-9700** (TTY: **711**).

Igbo (Igbo) NRUBAMA: O buru na i na asu Igbo, oru enyemaka asusu, n'efu, diiri gi. Kpoo **1-800-632-9700** (TTY: **711**).

日本語 (Japanese) 注意事項:日本語を話される場合、無料の言語支援をご利用いただけます。1-800-632-9700 (TTY: 711) まで、お電話にてご連絡ください。

한국어 (Korean) 주의: 한국어를 사용하시는 경우, 언어 지원 서비스를 무료로 이용하실 수 있습니다. 1-800-632-9700 (TTY: 711) 번으로 전화해 주십시오.

Naabeehó (Navajo) Díí baa akó nínízin: Díí saad bee yánít go Diné Bizaad, saad bee áká 'ánída 'áwo 'déé', t'áá jiik'eh, éi ná hóló, koji 'hódíílnih -800' 32-9700 (TTY: 711).

नेपाली (Nepali) ध्यान दिनुहोस्: तपाईंले नेपाली बोल्नृहन्छ भने पार्ट तो निम्ति भाषा सहायता सेवाहरू निःशुल्क रूपमा उपलब्ध छ । 1-800-632-97 (TTY: 71) फोन गर्नुहोस् ।

Afaan Oromoo (Oromo) XIYYEEFFANNA 1: Afaan u Lattu Oroomiffa, tajaajila gargaarsa afaanii, kanfaltiidhaan ala, ni aru, ma Bilbilaa 1-800-632-9700 (TTY: 711).

Русский (Russian) ВНИМАНИЕ: есл. ь ч го. эрите на русском языке, то вам доступны бесплатные услуги петавода 5. эните 1-800-632-9700 (ТТҮ: 711).

Español (Spanish) ATENCIÓN: si rabla español, tiene a su disposición servicios gratuitos de asistencia lingüi trea l'Iana al 1-800-632-9700 (TTY: 711).

Tagalog (Tagalog) PAJAW. . Kung nagsasalita ka ng Tagalog, maaari kang gumamit ng mga ser visyo ng tu ong sa wika nang walang bayad. Tumawag sa 1-800-600 (TTY: 711).

Tiếng Việt (Vietnamese, chú Ý: Nếu bạn nói Tiếng Việt, có các dịch vụ hỗ trợ ngôn ngữ miễn phí dành cho bạn. Gọi số 1-800-632-9700 (TTY: 711).

Yorùbá (Yoruba) AKIYESI: Ti o ba nso ede Yoruba ofe ni iranlowo lori ede wa fun yin o. E pe ero ibanisoro yi 1-800-632-9700 (TTY: 711).



Kaiser Permanente Insurance Company

Colorado

Point of Service
Large Group
(Non-grandfathered Coverage)

Certificate of Insurance

TITLE PAGE (Cover Page)

KAISER PERMANENTE INSURANCE COMPANY

One Kaiser Plaza Oakland, California 94612

CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE

This Certificate describes benefit coverage funded through a Group Insurance Policy issued to Your group by Kaiser Permanente Insurance Company. It becomes Your Certificate of Insurance when You have met certain eligibility requirements.

This Certificate is not an insurance policy. The complete terms of the coverage are set forth in the Group Policy. Benefit Payment is governed by all the terms, conditions and limitations of the Group Policy. If the Group Policy and this Certificate differ, the Group Policy will govern. The Group Policy may be amended at any time without Your consent. If, any such amendment to the Policy is deemed to be a material modification, a 60-day prior notice will be sent to You before the effective date of the change. Any such amendment will not affect a claim initiated before the amendment to the Group Policy is available for inspection at the Policyholder's office.

This Certificate supersedes and replaces any and all certificates that may have been issued to You previously for the coverage described herein.

In this Certificate, Kaiser Permanente Insurance Co. vor y will be referred to as: "KPIC", "we", "us", or "our". The Insured Employee named in the a value and SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What) section will be referred to as: "You", or "Your".

This Certificate is important to You, so please react arefully and keep it in a safe place.

Please refer to the LIMITATIONS an EXAC'SIONS (What is Not Covered) section of this Certificate for a description of this health insulate plan's general limitations and exclusions. Likewise, the SCHEDULE OF BENEFIT (Who Pa's What section contains specific limitations for specific benefits.

Note: If you are insured under a separate group medical insurance policy, you may be subject to coordination of benefits as explained in the TERMINATION/NON-RENEWAL/CONTINUATION section.

Colorado state law requires that an Access Plan be available that describes Kaiser Permanente Insurance Company (KPIC) Colorado's network of provider Services. To obtain a copy, please call **Customer Service** at 1-855-364-3184 or visit https://choiceproducts-colorado.kaiserpermanente.org/3-tier-point-of-service-plan/member-information/.

1

CONTACT US

Please read the HOW TO ACCESS YOUR SERVICES AND OBTAIN APPROVAL OF BENEFIT section carefully. It will help You understand how Pre-certification (prior authorization) requirements and the provider You select can affect the dollar amount You must pay in connection with receiving Covered Services.

This Certificate uses many terms that have very specific definitions for the purpose of the Group Policy. These terms are defined in the **DEFINITIONS** section and are capitalized so that You can easily recognize them. Other parts of this Certificate contain definitions specific to those provisions. Terms that are used only within one section of the Group Policy are defined in those sections. Please read all definitions carefully.

This Certificate includes a **SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What)** section that will give You a quick overview of Your coverage. It is very important, however, that You read Your entire Certificate of Insurance for a more complete description of Your coverage and the exclusions and limitations under this medical insurance plan.

This Certificate describes only the benefits of the Out-of-Network p. fion . Your Point-of-Service Plan. The Group Policy sets forth the complete terms of the coverage underwingen by '.PIC. This Certificate forms the remainder of the Group Policy. The provisions set forth herein, are porated.

Who Can Answer Your Questions?

For assistance with questions regarding Your cov age, uch a Your benefits, Your current eligibility status, or name and address changes, please have Your 2 card available when You call:

1-855-364-3184 (Toll free) 711 (

Or You may write to the Administrate

Kaiser Founda 7,1 Health Plan of Colorado PO Jox 370897

Del 1/er July 237-0897

For Pre-certification of Covered Oxivices or Utilization Review of medical benefits other than Outpatient Prescription Drugs, please call the number listed on Your ID card or call 1-888-525-1553.

For Prior Authorization of certain Outpatient Prescription Drugs, please call the number listed on Your ID card or call 1-800-788-2949 (Pharmacy Help Desk).

TABLE OF CONTENTS

The sections of the Certificate appear in the order set forth below SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What) section*

TITLE PAGE (Cover Page)	1
CONTACT US	2
TABLE OF CONTENTS	3
ELIGIBILITY	4
HOW TO ACCESS YOUR SERVICES AND OBTAIN APPROVAL OF BENEFITS	8
BENEFITS/COVERAGE (What is Covered)	. 13
Outpatient Care	
Inpatient Hospital Care	. 14
Ambulance Services	. 14
Autism Spectrum Disorders	. 14
Behavioral Health/Mental Health Services	. 15
Clinical Trials	. 15
Dental Services	. 16
Dialysis Care	17
Drugs, Supplies and Supplements	. 17
Durable Medical Equipment/External Prosthetics and Orthotics	. 24
Early Childhood Intervention Services	. 24
Emergency Services	. 25
Family Planning Services	. 25
Family Planning Services Gender Affirming Care Services Hearing Services	. 25
Hearing Services	. 25
Home Health Care	. 25
Hospice Care	. 26
Infertility ServicesLaboratory Services	. 27
Laboratory Services	. 27
Preventive Care Services	. 27
Reconstructive Services	. 32
Rehabilitation and Habilitation Serv. es	
Treatment of Sexually Trans ited In Action	. 32
Skilled Nursing Facility Crie Substance Use Disorder Corpuses	. 32
Substance Use Disorder Completes	. 32
Transplant Services	. 33
Urgent Care Services	
Vision Services	
X-ray and Special Procedures	
Optional Benefits	
LIMITATIONS/EXCLUSIONS (What is Not Covered)	
MEMBER PAYMENT RESPONSIBILITY	
CLAIMS PROCEDURE (How to File a Claim)	
GENERAL POLICY PROVISIONS	
TERMINATION/NON-RENEWAL/CONTINUATION	
APPEALS AND COMPLAINTSINFORMATION ON POLICY AND RATE CHANGES	
DEFINITIONSDEFINITIONS	
Emergency and Non-emergency Services Disclosure	
Emergency and non-emergency Services Disclosure	. ഠാ

*Issued with this Certificate. Please consult Your Group Administrator if You did not receive a SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What) section.

The following persons will be eligible for insurance:

All employees of the Policyholder and their Dependents who are eligible for and enrolled under Health Plan as Point-of-Service Members.

Effective Date of an Eligible Employee's or Dependent's Insurance

The Effective Date of an employee's or Dependent's insurance will be the date the person becomes covered by Health Plan as a Point-of-Service Member.

Eligibility of an Eligible Employee's Dependent

See the Definition section for the definition of a Dependent.

Age Limits for Dependent Children

The age limit for Dependent children is under **26** years. If your employer elected to make coverage available under Your Plan beyond this age limit for Dependent children who are full-time students, then a Dependent child beyond this age limit who is a full-time student may be covered. The Dependent child must be of an age within the Student Age Limit as shown in your Schaule of Coverage. A **"full-time student"** is a Dependent child who is enrolled at a high school, colled you unive sity, technical school, trade school, or vocational school on a full-time basis. A **"full time student"** may also include, those who are on medical leave of absence from the school or those were have any other change in enrollment in school) due to a Medically Necessary condition as confidency the lattending Physician. Such student coverage shall commence on the earlier of: the first leave of absence is subject to a maximum of 12 months and shall not continue beyond the effective of the termination of the Group Policy.

Proof of status as a **"full time student"** meet be furnished to KPIC at time of enrollment or within 31 days after attaining such status and subsequently some required by KPIC.

Exceptions

The Dependent Age Limit for Dependent child and continues to be both: 1, physical or mentally disabled and 2) dependent upon You for support and maintenance. Such child will antil le to qualify as a Dependent until the earlier of the following dates: a) the date the child recovers from the physically or mentally disabling sickness, injury or condition; or b) the date the child no longer derands on You for support and maintenance.

The above exception also applies to a "full time student" who is on medical leave of absence as described above, if, as a result of the nature of the sickness, injury, or condition, would render the dependent child physically or mentally disabled and dependent upon You for support and maintenance.

Proof of such incapacity and dependency must be submitted to KPIC within 60 days of Your receipt of KPIC's notice of the child's attainment of the limiting age and subsequently as may be required by KPIC, but not more frequently than annually after the two-year period following the child's attainment of the limiting age.

IMPORTANT:

KPIC will not deny enrollment of a child under the health insurance coverage of a child's parent because:

- The child was born out of wedlock;
- 2. The child is not claimed as a Dependent on the parent's federal income tax return; or
- 3. The child does not reside with the parent or in an applicable service area.

Eligibility Date of Dependents

A Dependent's eligibility date is the later of: (a) Your eligibility date; or (b) the date the person qualifies as Your Dependent. A child named in a Qualified Medical Child Support Order qualifies as Your Dependent

on the date specified in the court order. An adopted child qualifies as Your Dependent on the earlier of: the date of adoption or the date of Placement for Adoption.

Enrollment Rules for Eligible Employee or Dependent

If you are an Eligible Employee, your and your Dependent's effective date of insurance is determined by the Enrollment Rules that follow.

1. Initial Open Enrollment

The Policyholder will offer an initial open enrollment to new Eligible Employees and Dependents when the Employee is first eligible for coverage.

<u>Effective date.</u> Initial enrollment for newly Eligible Employees and Dependents is effective following completion of any waiting period (not to exceed 90 days), if required by the Policyholder. In the absence of a waiting period, the enrollment becomes effective according to the eligibility rules established by the Policyholder.

If You did not enroll Yourself and/or Your Dependents during the initial enrollment period, You will need to wait until the next annual open enrollment period to enroll or during the special enrollment period as described below.

2. Annual Open Enrollment

Annual open enrollment refers to a standardized annual period of the completion of the employer's plan year for Eligible En ployees and Dependents to enroll. During the annual open enrollment period, Eligible Employees of Dependent's can apply for or change coverage by submitting an enrollment application to your Group of ring of annual open enrollment period.

Effective date. Enrollment is effective on the list of following the end of the prior plan year. Annual open enrollment occurs only once every year in a Policyholder will notify You when the annual open enrollment is available in advance of such period. Four Group will let you know when the annual open enrollment period begins and ends and like life vive date.

3. Special Enrollment

You or your Dependent may experience a qualifying event that allows a change in your enrollment. Examples of qualifying events are necessary to loss of coverage, a Dependent's aging off this plan, marriage, and birth of a child. The qualifying event results in a special enrollment period that usually (but not always) starts on the deal of the qualifying event and lasts for sixty (60) days. During the special enrollment period, you may enrolly your Dependent(s) in this plan or, in certain circumstances, you may change plans (your plan choice may be limited). There are requirements that you must meet to take advantage of a special enrollment period including showing proof of your own or your Dependent's qualifying event. To learn more about qualifying events, special enrollment periods, how to enroll or change your plan (if permitted), timeframes for submitting information to Kaiser Permanente and other requirements, call **Member Services** at 1-855-364-3184.

<u>Effective Date.</u> In the case of birth, adoption, or placement for adoption, or placement in foster care, enrollment is effective on the date of birth, adoption, or placement for adoption or placement in foster care,

In the case of any other qualifying event listed above, including marriage, civil union, or loss of coverage, enrollment is effective on the first day of the following month after We receive a fully completed enrollment form.

If You have Dependent coverage and there would be no extra cost for adding a Dependent to Your coverage, the effective date of insurance for a Dependent will be the date You acquire the Dependent. You must notify KPIC that You have a new Dependent within 31 days so that the Dependent can be added to Your coverage. This will also help avoid delays on any claim You might file on behalf of the Dependent.

5

If the cost of Your Dependent coverage would increase when You add a Dependent, You must enroll the Dependent for insurance and agree to pay any additional cost in accordance with the Enrollment Rules. The effective date of insurance for that Dependent will be the date determined from the Enrollment Rules. If a Dependent does not enroll when eligible during the special enrollment period he/she may be excluded from all coverage until the next Annual Open Enrollment Period.

Court or Administrative Ordered Coverage for a Dependent Child

If a Covered Person is a non-custodial parent and is required by an Order to provide health coverage for an eligible child and the Covered Person is eligible for coverage under a family plan, the Covered Person, employee, employer or group administrator may enroll the eligible child under family coverage by sending KPIC a written application and paying KPIC any additional amounts due as a result of the change in coverage. Enrollment period restrictions will not apply in these circumstances. However, the child should be enrolled within 31 days of the court or administrative order to avoid any delays in the processing of any claim that may be submitted on behalf of the child. Coverage will not commence until the enrollment process has been completed.

If the Covered Person, employee, administrator, or employer fails to apply for coverage for the Dependent child pursuant to the Order, the custodial parent, district attorney, child's legal custodian or the State Department of Health Services may submit the application for insurable for the eligible child. Enrollment period restrictions will not apply in these circumstances. However, the faild must be enrolled within 31 days of the Order to avoid any delays in the processing of any class the child.

The coverage for any child enrolled under this provision will continue fursuant to the terms of this health insurance plan unless KPIC is provided written evidence that

- 1. The Order is no longer in effect;
- 2. The child is or will be enrolled in comparable beaut coverage through another insurer which will take effect on or before the requested termination can of the child's coverage under the Group Policy;
- 3. All family coverage is eliminated for members of the employer group; or
- 4. Nonpayment of premium.

Newborns

A newborn Dependent child is insure ' from to th, whether or not You have applied for coverage, for a period of 31 days.

If You are already insured pepe dent coverage, no further application is required to continue the child's coverage. If You are not alre dy insured for Dependent coverage and if an additional premium is required for the child's coverage, you must apply for and pay the additional premium before the expiration of the 31-day period; otherwise the child's coverage will terminate after the 31-day period.

Coverage for newborn children will include coverage for Injury or Sickness, including the necessary care and treatment of medically diagnosed congenital defects and birth abnormalities. If the newborn child is born with cleft lip or cleft palate or both, care and treatment will include to the extent Medically Necessary:

- Oral and facial surgery, surgical management, and follow-up care by plastic surgeons and oral surgeons:
- 2. Prosthetic treatment such as obturators, speech appliances, and feeding appliances;
- 3. Orthodontic treatment;
- 4. Prosthodontic treatment;
- 5. Habilitative speech therapy:
- 6. Otolaryngology treatment; and
- 7. Audiological assessments and treatment.

Adopted Children

Your adopted child is insured for the period of 31 days after the earlier of the date of adoption or the date of Placement for Adoption, whether or not You have applied for coverage.

If You are already insured for Dependent coverage, no further application is required to continue the child's coverage. If, however, You are not already insured for Dependent coverage and You are required to pay an additional premium for the child's coverage, You must apply for and pay the additional premium before the expiration of the 31-day period: otherwise, the child's coverage will terminate after the 31-day period.

The Health Plan Evidence of Coverage explains more fully the eligibility, effective date, and the termination provisions.



This section describes how to access your services and how to obtain approval of certain benefits that are subject to Pre-certification.

Please read the following information carefully. It will help You understand how Pre-certification (prior authorization) requirements and the provider You select can affect the dollar amount You must pay in connection with receiving Covered Services.

Under this Point of Service Plan, a Covered Person has access to three (3) tiers of coverage. The level of coverage that is applied to a Covered Service is dependent upon the provider's participating status and prior authorization requirements. Your provider and your provider's adherence to prior authorization requirements pursuant to state law affect whether the HMO Provider or the Participating or Non- Participating Provider tiers I of coverage applies to a Covered Service.

HMO Tier (Health Plan)

Kaiser Foundation Health Plan of Colorado (hereafter referred to as "Health Plan") provides the HMO coverage, which includes specified medical and Hospital services provided, prescribed, or directed by a Medical Group Physician, Affiliated Physicians and other Plan Foundation (hereafter referred to as "Plan Providers") as these terms are defined in the Health Plan Evidence of Everage. HMO services also include Emergency Care received from non-Plan Providers. These services rendered by Plan Providers are set forth in the Health Plan Evidence of Coverage issued to you separately. When a Plan Provider renders a Covered Service and the Health Plan's prior authorization rules to expect the expect of Coverage are greater for Covered Services received from Plan Providers than those benefits payable for Covered Services received from Participating Providers and Non-Participating Providers.

Participating Provider Tier and Non-Participating Provider Tier (KPIC)

Kaiser Permanente Insurance Company (KF ?) p. des the. Participating Provider and Non-Participating Provider benefit tiers of Your coverage. As reflected in Your SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What) section, Your coverage also includes Covered Services received from Participating Providers as well as Non-Participating Providers. Generally the nefits payable under the Group Policy are greater for Covered Services received from Participating Providers than those benefits payable for Covered Services received from Non-Participating Providers. To verify the Participating Provider Tier, the Covered Person must receive care from a Participating Provider. To verify the current participation status of provider, please call the toll-free number listed in the Participating Provider directory. A current copy of KPIC's Participating Provider directory is available from Your employer, or you may call the phone number listed on Your ID card or You may visit KPIC's website at https://choiceproducts-colorado.kaiserpermanente.org/3-tier-point-of-service-plan/member-information/.

If a Covered Person receives care from a Non-Participating Provider, benefits under the Group Policy will be payable at the Non-Participating Provider level under the Non-Participating Provider Tier. However, if there are no Participating Providers within a reasonable distance per state regulation to provide a covered benefit, and as a result services are provided by a Non-Participating Provider, then the service will be covered at the Participating Provider level. Please notify us by calling **Customer Service** at 1-855-364-3184 if you are unable to locate a Participating Provider for a covered benefit.

In addition to higher Deductibles, Coinsurance or Copayments, a Non-Participating Provider may balance bill you. Balance billing occurs when a Non-Participating Provider bills you for the difference between the billed amount and Maximum Allowable Charge. Non-Participating Providers rendering services in Colorado are not allowed to balance bill You according to state and federal law:

 When You receive Emergency services in a Non-Participating facility or when Emergency services are rendered by physicians and other professionals that are Non-Participating Providers.
 This includes services You may get after You are in stable condition unless You give written

consent and give up Your protections not to be balanced billed for these post-stabilization services.

- When You receive Non-Emergency Services rendered in Participating facilities by physicians and other professionals that are Non-Participating Providers unless You give written consent and give up Your protections.
- When you receive Emergency Ambulance Services from ambulance service providers that are private companies (not publicly funded).
- When You receive Air Ambulance Services subject to federal law.

When balance billing is not allowed, You are only responsible for paying Your share of the cost (like the copayments, coinsurance, and deductibles that You would pay if the provider or facility was a Participating Provider or facility). KPIC will count any amount You pay for Emergency Services or Non-Participating Provider services toward your Deductible and Out-of-Pocket Maximum

KPIC will pay Non-Participating Providers and facilities directly.

IMPORTANT NOTE:

- If a Covered Service is provided, arranged, paid for or payable with e Health Plan, no payment will be made by KPIC.
- Payments will be made by either Health Plan or KPIC bu not both.
- The benefits provided by Health Plan under the HMC Tork of by K' IC under the Participating Provider and Non-Participating Provider Tiers are not the same. Some of the same covered by both Health Plan and KPIC, and others are covered only by Health Plan of KPIC.
- In cases where a provider is contracted with toth the ealth Plan and KPIC and the Health Plan's prior authorization requirements are met, pursuant to tate w, the HMO level of coverage is applied to the treatment and services. If the Cover Service is not payable under the HMO coverage, it may be considered for payment under the Partic Yallor Provider level.
- Neither Health Plan nor KPIC is responsible for any Covered Person's decision to receive treatment, services or supplies by HMO Frov. in Providers) or by Participating Providers and Non-Participating Providers.
- Neither Health Plan nor Krious liable for the qualifications of providers or treatment, services or supplies provided under the other party' and age.
- KPIC is not liable for the qualifications of providers or treatment, services or supplies provided by Participating or Non-Participating providers.

For any questions regarding provider network participation please call **Customer Service** at 1-855-364-3184 (Toll free) or 711 (TTY),

Pre-certification through the Medical Review Program

This sub-section under the HOW TO ACCESS YOUR SERVICES AND OBTAIN APPROVAL OF BENEFITS section describes:

- 1. The Medical Review Program and Pre-certification procedures for medical benefits other than Outpatient Prescription Drugs:
- 2. How failure to obtain Pre-certification affects coverage;
- 3. Pre-certification administrative procedures; and
- 4. Which clinical procedures require Pre-certification.

If Pre-certification is not obtained, benefits payable by KPIC will be reduced by twenty percent (20%) each time Pre-certification is required. This 20% reduction will not count toward any Deductible, Coinsurance, or Out-of-Pocket Maximum applicable under the Group Policy. Such reduction only applies if You receive services, which have not been pre-certified, from a Non-Participating Provider, subject to the **IMPORTANT** note stated below.

IMPORTANT: Consistent with applicable Colorado law, the sole responsibility for obtaining any necessary Pre-certification regarding the utilization of the Participating Provider level of benefits rests with the Participating Provider, who recommends or orders Covered Services, and not with the Covered Person.

If You, however, received services from a Non-Participating Provider, and Pre-certification is not obtained, benefits payable by KPIC will be reduced even if the treatment or service is deemed Medically Necessary. If the treatment or service is deemed not to be Medically Necessary, the treatment or service will not be covered. If a Hospital Confinement or other inpatient care is extended beyond the number of days first pre-certified without further Pre-certification, benefits for the extra days: (1) will similarly be reduced; or (2) will not be covered, if deemed not to be Medically Necessary.

Medical Review Program means the organization or program that evaluates proposed treatments and/or items to determine they are Covered Services and Medical Necessary. If the Medical Review Program determines that such services and/or items are not Covered Services and/or not Medical Necessary Precertification will be denied. The Medical Review Program may be contacted twenty-four (24) hours a day, seven (7) days a week.

Medical Review Program for providers accessed via the Cigna PPO * etwork outside the KP states will be performed by the Cigna Payer Solutions. CIGNA PPO Network P ovider will obtain any necessary Precertification on Your behalf. Providers may contact them at 1-888-8. 1-7.61.

The following Covered Services must be pre-certified by the 'Medical Rev. w Program when identified as a Covered Service subject to all exclusion and limitations and the 'Ye Certificate (See the **SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What)** section) under you plan:

- 1. All Inpatient admissions* and services including.
 - a. Inpatient Rehabilitation Therapy Ad issio. Including Comprehensive Rehabilitation Facility admissions related to services provided the uniterial inpatient multidisciplinary rehabilitation program;
 - b. Inpatient Mental Health and Cypcant Use Disorder admissions and services including Residential/Treatment Services;
 - c. Long Term Acute Care a a h-acu admissions
- 2. Skilled Nursing Facility
- 3. Partial Hospitalization
- 4. Non-Emergent Air or Ground Ambulance Transport
- 5. Amino Acid-Based Elen, Tar Forrulas
- 6. Clinical Trial Services
- 7. Medical Foods
- 8. Dental and Endoscopic Anesthesia
- 9. Durable Medical Equipment
- 10. Genetic and Biomarker Testing
- 11. Home Health and Home Infusion Services
- 12. Hospice Care
- Imaging Services (Magnetic Resonance Imaging or MRI, Magnetic Resonance Angiography or MRA, Computerized Tomography or CT, Computerized Tomography Angiography or CTA, Positron Emission Tomography or PET, Electron Beam Computerized Tomography or EBCT, Single Photon Emission Computerized Tomography or SPECT)
- 14. Infertility Services
- 15. Observation stay except with respect to Emergency Services
- 16. Outpatient Injectable Drugs
- 17. Outpatient Procedures
- 18. Outpatient Surgery
- 19. Pain Management Services
- 20. Prosthetic and Orthotic Devices
- 21. Radiation Therapy Services
- 22. Reconstructive Surgery
- 23. TMJ/Orthognathic Surgery

24. Transplant Services including pre-transplant and post-transplant services

*Pre-certification is not required for Emergency Services. You or Your attending Provider should notify the Medical Review Program of the admission not later than twenty-four (24) hours following an emergency admission or as soon as reasonably possible.

NOTE: The above list is subject to change. For the most current information, please call the Medical Review Program at 1-888-525-1553 or 711 (TTY).

Pregnancy Pre-certification: When a Covered Person is admitted to a Hospital for delivery of a child, the Covered Person is authorized to stay in the hospital not less than:

- 1. Forty-eight (48) hours for a normal vaginal delivery; or
- 2. Ninety-six (96) hours for a Cesarean section delivery.

A stay longer than the above may be allowed provided the attending Provider obtain Pre-certification for an extended confinement through the Medical Review Program. In no case will KPIC require that a provider reduce the mother's or child's Hospital Confinement below the allowable minimums cited above. Treatment for Complications of Pregnancy is subject to the same Pre-certification requirements as any other Sickness.

Pre-certification Procedures

The Covered Person or the attending Provider must notify the Medical Feview Program as follows:

- 1. Planned Hospital Confinement as soon as reasonably solve after the Covered Person learns of the scheduled (planned) Hospital Confinement, but at least this a days prior to admission for such Hospital Confinement.
- 2. Extension of a Hospital Confinement as soon a real analy possible prior to extending the number of days of Hospital Confinement beyond the lamber of days originally pre-certified.
- 3. Other Covered Services requiring Pre-ce to action as soon as reasonably possible after the Covered Person learns of the need for any outpatient Covered Services requiring Pre-certification but at least three (3) days prior to performant a compound outpatient Covered Service other treatment or service requiring Pre-certification.
- 4. During the first trimester of preg. and if the Sovered Person intends to have Birth Services covered under this health insurance plan.
- 5. Hospital Confinement 2 on as reasonably possible upon stabilization following any emergency admission, if Pre-certification of the post-stabilization service(s) is permitted under applicable law.

A Covered Person or the attending F ovider must provide all necessary information to the Medical Review Program in order for it to make its determination. This means the Covered Person may be required to:

- 1. Obtain a second opinion from a Physician selected from a panel of three or more Physicians designated by the Medical Review Program. If the Covered Person is required to obtain a second surgical opinion, it will be provided at no charge to the Covered Person;
- 2. Participate in the Medical Review Program's case management, Hospital discharge planning, and long-term case management programs; and/or
- 3. Obtain from the attending Physician information required by the Medical Review Program relating to the Covered Person's medical condition and the service or item.

If the Covered Person or the attending Physician does not provide the necessary information or will not release the necessary information within the prescribed period as provided in the **APPEALS and COMPLAINTS** section on Pre-Service Claim, We will make a decision based on the information We have.

Please refer to the **APPEALS AND COMPLAINTS** section on Pre-Service Claim of this Certificate of Insurance for Pre-certification request process. Also, refer to the same section where a benefit is denied, in whole or in part, due to a failure to obtain Pre-certification for services rendered by a Non-Participating Provider.

If Your claim is denied, the Adverse Benefit Determination notice will tell You why We denied Your claim and will include information regarding the mandatory internal appeal process and Your appeal rights, including external review, that may be available to You.

For prior authorization of certain Outpatient Prescription Drugs, please refer to the **BENEFITS/COVERAGE** (**What is Covered**) section under the Outpatient Prescription Drugs subsection.

If this Plan has been designated a Secondary Plan as defined in the **COORDINATION OF BENEFITS** section, Pre-certification is not required when Your Primary Plan has made payment on the Covered Services requiring Pre-certification.



This section describes the **BENEFITS/COVERAGE** (What is Covered) provisions. See the **SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS** (Who Pays What) section to determine if the benefit is a covered service. General limitations and exclusions are listed in the **LIMITATIONS/EXCLUSIONS** (What is Not Covered) section.

Insuring Clause

Upon timely submission of a claim form and proof of loss including but not limited to all documents and information that We need, KPIC will pay the Percentage Payable as defined in the **DEFINITIONS** section of the Maximum Allowable Charge for Covered Services received, provided:

- 1. The Covered Person is insured under the Group Policy on the date when the Covered Service is received:
- 2. The claim is for a Covered Service and such Covered Service is Medically Necessary;
- 3. The claim is for a Covered Service provided or rendered by the Provider in accordance with all the terms and conditions of this Certificate;
- 4. Prior to payment on the claim, any Deductible, Coinsurance, Copayment and other payment payable applicable to the Covered Service have been satisfied; and
- 5. The Covered Person has not exceeded the limits related to the Covered Service including but not limited to the Maximum Benefit while Insured or any other maximum shown in the **SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What)** section.

Payments under this Group Policy, to the extent allowed by v:

- 1. May be subject to the limitations shown in the SCHFT'LL OF BF' EFITS (Who Pays What) section;
- 2. May be subject to the General Limitations and Explusions; and
- 3. May be subject to Pre-certification.

Unless specifically stated otherwise elsewhere in the CE ificate of Insurance or in the SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What) section, coverage inc. des Necessary Services and Supplies and is as follows:

Outpatient Care

- 1. Physicians' services including eve uz' on and management services during office visit or outpatient clinic visit.
- 2. Nursing care by a Re istere Yur > (RN) or, if none is available, as certified by the attending Physician, nursing care Licer ed Vocational Nurse.
- 3. Services by a Certified Nurse F. actitioner; Physician Assistant; Certified Psychiatric-Mental Health Clinical Nurse Specialist; Licensed Midwife, or Certified Nurse-Midwife. This care must be within the individual's area of professional competence.
- 4. Respiratory therapy rendered by a certified respiratory therapist.
- 5. Allergy testing materials and allergy treatment material.
- 6. Dressings, casts, splints.
- 7. Anesthesia and its administration by a licensed anesthesiologist or licensed nurse anesthetist.
- 8. Outpatient surgery or diagnostic procedures in a Free-Standing Surgical Facility or other licensed medical facility.
- 9. Hospital charges for use of a surgical room on an outpatient basis.
- 10. Outpatient observation stay.
- 11. Pre-admission testing, limited to diagnostic, X-ray, and laboratory exams made during a Hospital outpatient visit. The exams must be made prior to a Hospital Confinement for which a Room and Board charge is made
- 12. Outpatient Birth Services in a Hospital, Birth Center or any other duly licensed facility. Pregnancy and Complications of Pregnancy will be covered on the same basis as any other physical Injury or Sickness.
- 13. Treatment of Intractable Pain, after reasonable efforts to cure or relieve the cause of the pain. Treatment for Covered Persons must be provided through one of the following:
 - A primary care provider with documented experience in pain management and whose practice includes up-to-date treatment;

- b. A pain management specialist who is located in the State of Colorado;
- c. A reasonably requested referral to a pain management specialist, if applicable.
- 14. Outpatient self-management training and education related to the care of diabetes, including equipment and supplies and medical nutrition therapy if prescribed by a health care provider licensed to prescribe such items in accordance with applicable Colorado law. When prescribed, diabetes outpatient self-management and education must be provided by a certified, registered, or licensed health care professional with expertise in the care of diabetes.
- 15. Chemotherapy Services
- 16. Non-Dental Services to treat Temporomandibular Joint (TMJ) disorder.
- 17. Fecal Microbiota Treatment
- 18. Medically Necessary Bariatric Surgery Services
- 19. Nonpharmacological treatment for a patient with chronic pain diagnosis where an opioid might be prescribed
 - Please refer to the Health Plan Evidence of Coverage issued to You separately for this benefit under the HMO In-Network Tier.
- 20. Abortion care

Inpatient Hospital Care

- 1. Room and Board in a Hospital, such as semi-private room or private room when a Physician determines it is medically necessary.
- 2. Room and Board in a Hospital Intensive Care Unit.
- 3. Respiratory therapy rendered by a certified respiratory therapist.
- 4. Physicians' services.
- 5. Nursing care by a Registered Nurse (RN) or, if none is available, as certified by the attending Physician, nursing care by a Licensed Vocational Nurse.
- 6. Services by a Certified Nurse Practitioner; Certified Psychiatric-Mental Health Clinical Nurse Specialist; Licensed Midwife, or Certified ' urse ' urse ' urse This care must be within the individual's area of professional competence.
- 7. Private duty nursing services in an innatient has fall when medically necessary.
- 8. Dressings, casts, splints
- 9. Anesthesia and its administration by a licensed unesthesiologist or licensed nurse anesthetist.
- 10. Inpatient Birth Services in a Ho one Birth Senter or any other duly licensed facility. Pregnancy and Complications of Pregnancy will be see red on the same basis as any other physical Injury or Sickness
- 11. Hospital Confinements in connectic with childbirth for the mother or newborn child will not be limited to less than forty-eight '10 nour following a normal vaginal delivery and ninety-six (96) following a Cesarean section, unless, after consultation with the mother, the attending provider discharges the mother or newborn earlier. A stay longer than the above may be allowed provided the attending provider obtains Pre-certification for an extended confinement through KPIC's Medical Review Program. If the covered hospital stay for child birth ends after 8 p.m. coverage will be continued until 8 a.m. the following morning. In no case will KPIC require that a provider reduce the mother's or child's hospital confinement below the allowable minimum cited above.
- 12. Medically Necessary Bariatric Surgery Services

Ambulance Services

Transportation by an ambulance service for non-Emergency Care when the use of other means of transportation would adversely affect Your condition. Emergency ambulance services received for an Emergency Medical Condition are covered under the HMO In-Network benefit described in the Health Plan Evidence of Coverage issued to you separately.

Autism Spectrum Disorders

Coverage for Autism Spectrum Disorders (ASD) is provided. The following services are in addition to, and not in lieu of, Early Childhood Intervention Services, as provided for under this Policy. Also, Covered Services provided for ASD are in addition to any service, which may be covered and rendered to a Dependent pursuant to an Individualized Family Service Plan, and Individualized Education Program or an Individualized Plan.

Coverage for ASD includes the following:

- 1. Evaluation for treatment and assessment services;
- 2. Behavior Training and behavior management and Applied Behavior Analysis, including, but not limited to: consultations, direct care, supervision or treatment, or any combination thereof;
- 3. Habilitative or Rehabilitative services;
- 4. Pharmacy Care which as covered under the Outpatient Prescription Drug benefit;
- 5. Psychiatric Care;
- 6. Psychological Care, including family counseling; and
- 7. Therapeutic Care.

The ASD Covered Services listed above, must be rendered in accordance with a Treatment Plan by an Autism Service Provider, as defined under this Policy. When rendered in accordance with a Treatment Plan, such Covered Services are considered to be appropriate, effective, and efficient for the purpose of treating ASD, and not to be regarded as either experimental or investigational.

Visit limits for physical therapy, occupational therapy, and speech therapy do not apply to therapies that are Medically Necessary to treat Autism Spectrum Disorder.

Behavioral Health/Mental Health Services

Diagnosis, treatment, services, or supplies are covered under this Croup Policy for Behavioral Health and Mental Health disorders, except Autism Spectrum Disorder or ASD, the received as an inpatient or on an outpatient basis in an office, Hospital, Residential Treatment facility or chief licensed medical facility including a community mental health facility, and when diagnosed and the died by a provider duly licensed to diagnosis and treat such conditions. Coverage for Autism Spectrum Pisorder or ASD is described under a separate header in this section.

Benefits will be limited to treatment, services or hippin otherwise covered under this Group Policy and will be provided on the same terms and condition, and no less extensive than, those provided for the treatment and diagnosis of other physical diseases or disorders. Behavioral Health/Mental Health Services are covered whether they are voluntary of an court-ordered, when they are Medically Necessary and otherwise covered under this Group Policy.

The use of Body Mass Index (BMI) or I eal so. Weight (IBW) or any other standard requiring an achieved weight will not be utilized to de anine i edical Necessity or level of care appropriateness of the treatment of eating disorders, including but not lin ted to bulimia nervosa, atypical anorexia nervosa, binge-eating disorder, avoidant restrictive for a intake disorder, and other specified feeding and eating disorders as defined in the most recent edition of the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders. BMI or IBW will not be a determining factoren assessing medical necessity or level of care appropriateness for treatment of anorexia nervosa, restricting subtype, or binge-eating/purging subtype as defined in the most recent edition of the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders,

Services include:

- 1. Inpatient Hospital services such as testing, treatment, therapy including electroconvulsive therapy, and counseling.
- 2. Outpatient Services:
 - a. Outpatient and Office based services such as testing, treatment, therapy and counseling.
 - b. Hospital alternative services consisting of: (i) partial hospitalization. Intensive and structured outpatient treatment offered for several hours during the day or evening. Services can be as intensive as inpatient care but do not require an overnight confinement in an inpatient hospital setting; or (ii) intensive outpatient treatment program.
- 3. Behavioral/Mental Health and Medical/Surgical Services required for self-inflicted injuries including attempted suicide.

Clinical Trials

We cover Services you receive in connection with a clinical trial if all of the following conditions are met:

1. We would have covered the Services if they were not related to a clinical trial.

- 2. You are eligible to participate in the clinical trial according to the trial protocol with respect to treatment of cancer or other life-threatening condition (a condition from which the likelihood of death is probable unless the course of the condition is interrupted), as determined in one of the following ways:
 - a. A Physician makes this determination.
 - b. You provide us with medical and scientific information establishing this determination.
- 3. If any Participating Provider participates in the clinical trial and will accept you as a participant in the clinical trial, you must participate in the clinical trial through a Participating Provider unless the clinical trial is outside the state where you live.
- 4. The clinical trial is a phase I, phase II, phase III, or phase IV clinical trial related to the prevention, detection, or treatment of cancer or other life-threatening condition and it meets one of the following requirements:
 - a. The study or investigation is conducted under an investigational new drug application reviewed by the U.S. Food and Drug Administration.
 - b. The study or investigation is a drug trial that is exempt from having an investigational new drug application.
 - c. The study or investigation is approved or funded by at least one of the following:
 - i) The National Institutes of Health.
 - ii) The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.
 - iii) The Agency for Health Care Research and Quality.
 - iv) The Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services.
 - v) A cooperative group or center of any of the above entities , of the Department of Defense or the Department of Veterans Affairs.
 - vi) A qualified non-governmental research entity iden. ied in the guidelines issued by the National Institutes of Health for center support grants.
 - vii) The Department of Veterans Affairs or th. Department of Defense or the Department of Energy, but only if the study or investigation has be reviewed and approved though a system of peer review that the U.S. Secretary of Hoa. has human Services determines meets all of the following requirements:
 - 1. It is comparable to the Na. The 'Ins' tutes of Health system of peer review of studies and investigations.
 - 2. It assures unbiased in v. w of the highest scientific standards by qualified people who have no interest in the outcome of the highest scientific standards by qualified people who have

For covered Services relate, to a clinical trial, you will pay the Cost Share you would pay if the Services were not related to a clinical trial. For example, see "Hospital Inpatient Care" in the **SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What)** section for the Cost Share that applies to hospital inpatient care.

Clinical trials exclusions

- 1. The investigational Service.
- 2. Services provided solely for data collection and analysis and that are not used in your direct clinical management.

Dental Services

- 1. Hospitalization and Anesthesia for Dental Procedures. Covered Services includes hospitalization and general anesthesia administered to a covered Dependent child for dental procedures. The general anesthesia must be provided in a Hospital, outpatient surgical facility, or other licensed facility Treatment must be provided by an anesthesia provider who is either:
 - a) An educationally qualified specialist in pediatric dentistry; or
 - b) Any other dentist who is educationally qualified in a recognized dental specialty for which Hospital privileges are granted or who is certified by virtue of completion of an accredited program of post-graduate Hospital training to be granted Hospital privileges.

In order for the child's hospitalization and general anesthesia to be covered, the child's treating dentist must provide a written opinion to KPIC indicating that:

- a) The Dependent child has a physical, mental, or medically compromising condition; or
- b) The Dependent child has dental needs for which local anesthesia is ineffective because of acute

- infection, anatomic variations, or allergy; or
- The Dependent child is an extremely uncooperative, unmanageable, anxious, or uncommunicative child or adolescent with dental needs deemed sufficiently important that dental care cannot be deferred; or
- d) The Dependent child has sustained extensive orofacial and dental trauma.

This provision does not apply to treatment rendered for temporomandibular joint disorders.

This provision does not provide coverage for any dental procedure or the services of the dentist.

2. Medically necessary orthodontia limited to dental services within the mouth for treatment of a condition related to or resulting from cleft lip and/or cleft palate.

Dialysis Care

Dialysis services related to acute renal failure and end-stage renal disease including dialysis equipment; training; and medical supplies required for home dialysis. Home dialysis includes home hemodialysis, intermittent peritoneal dialysis, and home continuous ambulatory peritoneal dialysis.

Drugs, Supplies and Supplements

- 1. Drugs and materials that require supervision or administration by medical personnel during a covered hospital confinement or other covered treatment.
- 2. Medical Foods, as defined, when related to the treatment of interfed entermatic disorders caused by single-gene defects involved in the metabolism of amino, organic and atty acids as well as severe protein allergic conditions include, but are not limited to the allowing diagnosed conditions: phenylketonuria (PKU), maternal PKU, maple syrup use discusse, tyrosinemia, homocystinuria, histidinemia, urea cycle disorders, hyperlysinemia, glu price sirumias, methylmalonic acidemia, and propionic acidemia, immunoglobin E and immunal obir E-mediated allergies to multiple food proteins; severe food protein induced enterocolitis syrupome posinophilic disorders as evidenced by the results of a biopsy; and impaired absorption of nutrie packaged by disorders affecting the absorptive surface, function, length, and motility of gastrointestinal pack. Medical Foods may also be for home use, for which a Participating Physician has ordered packaged to receive being the interfed enzymatic disorders, as specified above. The maximum age to receive being for PKU for wor and the treatment of child-bearing age, is thirty-five (35) years of age.
- 3. Outpatient Prescription Drum
 - Covered Charges inclue charges or drugs or medicines or supplies purchased from a licensed pharmacy on an outpation to book of the control of
 - a) Can be lawfully obtained only with the written prescription of a Physician or prescribing provider or dentist;
 - b) Are purchased by Covered Persons on an outpatient basis;
 - c) Are covered under the Group Plan; and
 - d) Do not exceed the maximum daily supply shown in the SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What) section, except that in no case may the supply be larger than that normally prescribed by a Physician or prescribing provider or dentist.

Such charges are subject to all of the terms and conditions of the Group Policy including Deductible, Copayment, Coinsurance, exclusions and limitations, unless otherwise set forth in the **SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What)** section.

Drugs Covered:

Covered Charges for outpatient prescription drugs are limited to charges from a licensed pharmacy for:

- 1. Any medication whose label is required to bear the legend "Caution: federal law prohibits dispensing without a prescription." Experimental drugs are not covered unless one or more of the following conditions are met:
 - The drug is recognized for treatment of the Covered Person's particular type of cancer in the United States Pharmacopoeia Drug Information, The American Medical Association Drug Evaluations or The American Hospital Formulary Service Drug Information publication; or
 - b) The drug is recommended for treatment of the Covered Person's particular type of cancer and has

been found to be safe and effective in formal clinical studies, the results of which have been published in either the United States or Great Britain.

- 2. A prescription legend drug for which a written prescription is required;
- 3. Non-injectable legend drugs (to include legend maintenance drugs). See exclusions list below for exceptions;
- 4. Compounded medication of which at least one ingredient is a legend drug;
- 5. Any other drug which under the applicable state law may only be dispensed upon the written prescription of a Physician or other lawful prescriber;
- 6. Legend prenatal vitamins.
- 7. Specialty Drugs such as self-administered injectable medications, as indicated in the Preferred Drug List, are covered, subject to the following conditions:
 - a) The medication does not require administration by medical personnel;
 - b) The administration of the medication does not require observation;
 - c) The patient's tolerance and response to the drug does not need to be tested, or has been satisfactorily tested; and
 - d) The medication has been prescribed for self-administration at home.
 - Self-administered injectable medications must be written on a prescription filled by a pharmacy, and self-administered by the patient or caregiver at home (not administered by providers in medical offices.
- 8. Prescribed oral anti-cancer medication, which has been approved by the Federal Food and Drug Administration, at a cost not to exceed the coinsurance or the co-program level as any intravenously administered or an injected cancer medication prescribed for the cone propose.
- 9. Insulin and the following diabetic supplies, unless related to the C vr ed Service for outpatient self-management of diabetes as described in the BENEFITS/ OVERAGE (What is Covered) section:
 - a) Home glucose monitoring supplies are covered and r Civer P eventive Care section;
 - b) Syringes and needles;
 - c) Acetone and glucose test tablets; and
 - d) Glucose test strips
- 10. Prescription drugs and prescribed over the count mecicines for smoking cessation are covered under Your Preventive Care Services.
- 11. Prescription contraceptive drugs or devices and overed under Your Preventive Care Services.
- 12. Off-label use of drugs used for the treatment of cancer if the drug is recognized for the treatment of cancer in the authoritative reference to the united States Department of Health and Human errices.
- 13. Renewal of prescription figures hen: (a) the request for renewal is made:(i) at least 21 days for a 30-day supply or (ii) at least 42 and 51 r a 60-day supply or (iii) at least 63 days for a 90-day supply, from the later of the date the original prescription was dispensed or last renewed and (b) the original prescription states that additional quantities are needed and the renewal request does not exceed the number of additional quantities needed. One additional bottle (limited to one bottle every 3 months) of prescription eye drops is covered when: (a) the additional bottle is requested at the time the original prescription is filled; and (b) the original prescription states that it is needed for use in a day care center, school or adult day program.
- 14. A five-day supply of at least one of the FDA-approved drugs for the treatment of opioid dependence limited to a first (1st) request within a 12-month period.

Coverage under Other Policy Provisions: Charges for services and supplies that qualify as Covered Charges under this benefit provision will not qualify as Covered Charges under any other benefit provision of the Group Policy.

This Outpatient Prescription Drug Benefit uses an open Formulary. An open Formulary is a list of all FDA-approved drugs unrestricted drugs or devices unless specifically excluded under the plan. The Formulary consists of preferred generic and brand drugs and non-preferred generic and brand drugs and specialty drugs. Please visit https://kp.org/kpic-colorado for the Drug Formulary.

Your Outpatient Prescription Drug Benefit is subject to the following utilization management requirements:

Quantity Limits

Quantity limits apply to outpatient prescription drugs for safety and cost reasons and follow the manufacturer's FDA-approved guidelines from their package inserts. Prescribers must obtain authorization for quantities higher than those allowed under the utilization management program.

Age Limits

Age requirements/limits apply to some outpatient prescription drugs and are part of the utilization management program to help ensure You are receiving the right medication at the right time. Such limits restrict coverage for a drug to a certain age for reasons of safety and/or efficacy and as may be recommended to be necessary to promote appropriate use. In addition to age limitations determined by FDA-approved guideline, outpatient prescription drugs will be subject to requirements based on the recommendations of the U.S. Preventative Services Task Force (USPSTF) and the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC).

Step Therapy process

Selected prescription drugs require step therapy. Step therapy is the protocol that requires a particular sequence of prescription drugs, other than the drug that Your provider recommends for your treatment before We provide coverage for the recommended prescription drug. The step therapy process encourages safe and cost-effective medication use. Under this process, a "step" approach is required to receive coverage for certain high-cost medications. This means that to receive coverage ou may first need to try a proven, costeffective medication before using a more costly medication. Treatment, ecisions are always between You and Your Prescribing Provider. Refer to the Formulary for a complex list or medications requiring step therapy. The following outpatient prescription drugs shall no be subject any Step Therapy requirement: (1) FDA-approved medication on our formulary for the *reatilient of rubstance use disorder defined as alcohol use disorder, opioid use disorder, opioid re ersa, age, s and nicotine dependence; (2) FDAapproved medication on our formulary for the treatment of flage four (4) advanced metastatic cancer; and (3) FDA-approved medication on our formulary fc 'he p vention of HIV infection and Non-Formulary FDAapproved HIV PrEP medications when prescribe dis, ensed by a pharmacist; and (4) FDA-approved HIV treatment medications on our formular. For pure se of this provision medications for the prevention of HIV infection include pre-exposure, post with the FDA for the prevention of HIV infection.

Your Prescribing Provider should prescribe a st-line medication appropriate for Your condition. If Your Prescribing Provider determination at a st-line drug is not appropriate or effective for You, a second-line drug may be covered after releting cortain conditions.

For the treatment of Serious Mental liness, when step therapy is mandated, You are required to try only one alternative prescription drug perore receiving coverage for the medication prescribed by Your Provider. Serious Mental Illness, as defined by the American Psychiatric Association in the latest Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, includes the following:

- (1) Bipolar disorders (hypomanic, manic, depressive, and mixed);
- (2) Depression in childhood and adolescence;
- (3) Major depressive disorders (single episode or recurrent);
- (4) Obsessive-compulsive disorders:
- (5) Paranoid and other psychotic disorders;
- (6) Schizoaffective disorders (bipolar or depressive); and
- (7) Schizophrenia

Prior Authorization

Prior Authorization is a review and approval procedure that applies to some outpatient prescription drugs and is used to encourage safe and cost-effective medication use. Prior authorization is generally applied to outpatient prescription drugs that have multiple uses, are higher in cost, or have a significant safety concern. The following outpatient prescription drugs shall not be subject to Prior Authorization: (1) FDA-approved medication on our formulary for the treatment of substance use disorder defined as alcohol use disorder, opioid use disorder, opioid reversal agents, and nicotine dependence; and (2) FDA-approved medication on our formulary for the prevention of HIV infection and Non-formulary FDA-approved HIV PrEP

medications when prescribed or dispensed by a pharmacist; and (3) FDA-approved HIV treatment medications on our formulary. For purpose of this provision, medications for the prevention of HIV infection include pre-exposure, post-exposure or other drugs approved by the FDA for the prevention of HIV infection.

The purpose of Prior Authorization is to ensure that You receive the right medication for Your medical condition. This means that when Your Prescribing Provider prescribes a drug that has been identified as subject to Prior Authorization, the medication must be reviewed by the utilization management program to determine Medical Necessity before the prescription is filled. Prior authorization reviews address clinical appropriateness, including genomic testing, safety issues, dosing restrictions and ongoing treatment criteria.

If a drug requires prior authorization, Your Prescribing Provider must work with Us to authorize the drug for Your use. Drugs requiring Prior Authorization have specific clinical criteria that You must meet for the prescription to be eligible for coverage. Refer to the formulary for a complete list of medications requiring Prior Authorization. The most current formulary can be obtained by visiting https://kp.org/kpic-colorado. If You have questions about the Prior Authorization or about outpatient prescription drugs covered under Your plan, you can call 1-800-788-2949 (Pharmacy Help Desk) or 711 (TTY) 24 hours a day, 7 days a week (closed holidays).

Definitions specific to the Prior Authorization of Outpatient Prescript on Dry and Step Therapy provisions:

"Prior Authorization" means certain covered outpatient prescription charge will require an approval where the prescribed medication will be reviewed by Us to determine Medical No Dessity before the prescription is filled. This approval process is called the prior authorization process.

"Urgent Prior Authorization Request" means:

A request for prior authorization when based or the resonable opinion of the Prescribing Provider with knowledge of the Covered Person's medical condition, the time frames allowed for non-urgent prior authorization:

- a) Could seriously jeopardize the life or hour of the covered person or the ability to regain maximum function; or
- b) The Covered Person is subject to some pen that cannot be adequately managed without the drug benefit that is the subject of request for meanth of the covered Person is subject to some pen that cannot be adequately managed without the drug benefit that is the subject of request for meaning of the covered Person is subject to some pen that cannot be adequately managed without the drug benefit that is the subject to some pen that cannot be adequately managed without the drug benefit that is the subject of request for the covered Person is subject to some pen that cannot be adequately managed without the drug benefit that is the subject of request for the covered Person is subject to some pen that cannot be adequately managed without the drug benefit that is the subject of request for the covered Person is subject to some pen that cannot be adequately managed without the drug benefit that is the subject of request for the covered Person is subject to some pen that the covered Person is subject to s

"KPIC's Uniform Pharmar / Prior Aut orization Request Form" means the standardized prescription drug prior authorization form processed by the Colorado Division of Insurance (DOI) that will be used under applicable Colorado state law and regulation.

"Prescribing Provider" means a provider licensed and authorized to write a prescription pursuant to applicable state law to treat a medical condition of a Covered Person.

When an outpatient prescription drug requiring Prior Authorization has been prescribed, You or Your Prescribing Provider must notify the utilization management program as follows:

- Complete and submit KPIC's Uniform Pharmacy Prior Authorization Request Form available on-line at https://kp.org/kpic-colorado to the utilization management program as described in item 2 below. You or Your Prescribing Provider can also obtain a copy of KPIC's Uniform Prior Authorization Request Form by calling 1-800-788-2949. Prior authorization requests contained on a form other than KPIC's Uniform Pharmacy Prior Authorization Request Form will be rejected.
- 2. We will accept KPIC's Uniform Pharmacy Prior Authorization Request Form through any reasonable means of transmission, including, but not limited to, paper, electronic, or any other mutually accessible method of transmission, by sending it via fax at 1-858-790-7100.
- 3. Within one (1) business day upon Our receipt of a completed Urgent Prior Authorization Request, We will process the Urgent Prior Authorization Request and we will notify You or Your Prescribing Provider and dispensing pharmacy (if applicable) that:

- a) The request is approved; or
- b) The request is denied for any of the following reasons:
 - i) Not Medically Necessary;
 - ii) The patient is no longer eligible for coverage;
 - iii) The request is not submitted on the prescribed KPIC's Uniform Pharmacy Prior Authorization Request Form and must be resubmitted using the prescribed request form.
- c) There is missing material information necessary to determine Medical Necessity. We will notify and request Your Prescribing Provider to submit additional information needed to process the Urgent Prior Authorization Request.
 - i) Upon receipt of Our request for additional information, Your Prescribing Provider has a period of two (2) business days within which to submit the requested information; and
 - ii) Upon Our receipt of the requested additional information from Your Prescribing Provider, we shall make a determination within one (1) business day of receipt.
 - iii) However, upon failure by Your Prescribing Provider to submit the requested additional information within two (2) business days, the Urgent Prior Authorization Request shall be deemed denied; and
 - iv) We will provide You, Your Prescribing Provider or dispensing pharmacy (if applicable) with the confirmation of the denial within one (1) business day from the date the Urgent Prior Authorization Request was deemed denied.
- 4. Within two (2) business days upon receipt of a completed Non-L' gent Prior Authorization Request submitted electronically and within three (3) business days upon receipt of a completed Non-Urgent Prior Authorization Request submitted via fax or electronic mail or erbally with associated written confirmation, We will process and notify You, Your Presc. hing Provider and dispensing pharmacy (if applicable) that:
 - a) The request is approved;
 - b) The request is denied for any of the following it sons:
 - i) Not Medically Necessary;
 - ii) The patient is no longer eligible for coverage;
 - iii) The request is not submitted to a scriped KPIC Uniform Pharmacy Prior Authorization Request Form and must be result itted, sing the prescribed request form.
 - c) There is missing material information newssary to determine Medical Necessity. We will notify and request Your Prescribing Profider a abmit additional information needed to process the Non-Urgent Prior Authorization Request.
 - i) Upon receipt of Jur recuest or additional information, Your Prescribing Provider has a period of two (2) busing a gays vithin which to submit the requested information; and
 - ii) Upon Our receipt of the Aditional information from your Prescribing Provider, We shall make a determination within two (2) business days for Non-Urgent Prior Authorization Request submitted electronically and within three (3) business days for Non-Urgent Prior Authorization Request submitted via fax or electronic mail or verbally with associated written confirmation.
 - iii) However, upon failure by Your Prescribing Provider to submit the requested additional information within two (2) business days, the Non-Urgent Prior Authorization Request shall be deemed denied.
 - iv) We will provide You, Your Prescribing Provider and dispensing pharmacy (if applicable) with the confirmation of the denial within two (2) business days from the date the Non-Urgent Prior Authorization Request was deemed denied.
- 5. The Request shall be deemed to have been approved for failure on Our part to:
 - a) Request additional information from Your Prescribing Provider; or
 - b) To provide the notification of approval to You and Your Prescribing Provider; or
 - c) To provide the notification of denial to You and Your Prescribing Provider within the required time frames set forth above from Our receipt of an Urgent Prior Authorization Request or a Non-Urgent Prior Authorization Request from Your Prescribing Provider.
- 6. We shall provide You, Your Prescribing Provider and the dispensing pharmacy (if applicable) with a confirmation of the deemed approval, as follows:
 - a) For Urgent Prior Authorization Request within one (1) business day of the date the request was

- deemed approved;
- b) For Non-Urgent Prior Authorization Request submitted electronically within two (2) business days of the date the request was deemed approved; and
- c) For Non-Urgent Prior Authorization Request submitted via fax or electronic mail or verbally with associated written confirmation within three (3) business days of the date the request was deemed approved.
- 7. A Prior Authorization approval is valid for a period of one hundred eighty (180) days after the date of approval.
- 8. In the event Your Prescribing Provider's Prior Authorization Request is disapproved:
 - a) The notice of disapproval will contain an accurate and clear written explanation of the specific reasons for disapproving the request.
 - b) If the request is disapproved due to missing material information necessary to determine Medical Necessity, the notice of disapproval will contain an accurate and clear explanation that specifically identifies the missing material information.
- 9. Notices required to be sent to You or Your authorized representative or Your Prescribing Provider or dispensing pharmacy (if applicable) shall be delivered by Us in the same manner as the Prior Authorization Request Form was submitted to Us, or any other mutus in agreeable accessible method of notification.
- 10. Prescription drug prior authorization procedures conduc. d electronically through a web portal, or any other manner of transmission mutually agreeable, single rou or Your Prescribing Provider to provide more information than is required by the VolC's nifor. harmacy Prior Authorization Request Form.

Exception Requests for Prior Authorization, Step he apy, Quantity and Age Limits

You or Your authorized representative or the Prescribin Provider may request an exception or a waiver to the Outpatient Prescription Drug Prior Authorization Request, Step Therapy process, Quantity and Age Limits described above if You are tready by inglueated for a medical condition and currently under medication of a drug subject to Pric autorization or step therapy, provided the drug is appropriately prescribed and is considered safe and officitive for your condition.

To request for an exception or your or the Outpatient Prescription Drug Prior Authorization or Step Therapy process or Quantity and Age Limits, please call:1-800-788-2949 (Pharmacy Help Desk).

Additional information on Exception Requests for Step Therapy

Your request for an exception or waiver of Step Therapy of the drug that is on Our Formulary shall be granted if the Prescribing Provider submits justification and supporting clinical documentation if needed that states: (a) the provider attests that required prescription drug is contraindicated or will likely cause an adverse reaction or harm to You; (b) the required prescription drug is ineffective based on Your known clinical characteristics and the known characteristics of the prescription drug regimen; (c) You have tried, while under Your current or previous plan, the step therapy-required prescription drug or another prescription drug in the same pharmacologic class or with the same mechanism of action and such prescription drug was discontinued due to lack of effectiveness, diminished effect or an adverse event; and (d) You, while on Your current or previous plan, is stable on a previous drug selected by the prescribing provider for the medical condition under consideration after undergoing step therapy or after having requested and received a step therapy exception.

We shall grant or deny a step therapy exception request or an appeal of a denial or request with complete information within:

- 1. Three (3) business days after the receipt of the request; or
- 2. Twenty-four hours after receipt of the request in cases where exigent circumstances exist.

"Exigent circumstance" means a circumstance in which a covered person is suffering from a health condition that may seriously jeopardize the covered person's life, health, or ability to regain maximum functions.

If We did not receive complete information or if We need additional clinically relevant information, We shall notify the prescribing provider within:

- 1. Seventy-two (72) hours after submission of the request;
- 2. Twenty-four (24) hours after the submission of the request if exigent circumstances exist,

We will specify the additional information that is required in order to consider the step therapy exception request or the appeal of the denial of the request pursuant to the criteria described. Once the requested information is submitted to the Us, the applicable period specified above to grant or deny a step therapy exception request or an appeal of a denial of a request applies.

The step therapy exception request or the appeal of the denial of the request is deemed granted for failure on Our part to make a determination on the step therapy exception request or the appeal of the denial of the request or make a request for additional or clinically relevant information within the required time.

When the step therapy exception request is granted, We shall author be coverage for the prescription drug prescribed by Your prescribing provider.

In the event of the denial of Your initial step therapy exception reque[†], W', will inform you in writing on Your right to an internal or external review or appeal of the diverse determination pursuant to **APPEALS AND COMPLAINTS** section.

You may request to waive Step Therapy if the drug, on Cur Formulary, You have tried the step therapy-required prescription drug while under Your cu. Into previous health insurance and such prescription drugs were discontinued due to lack of effective is s, a minished effect or an adverse event. We may require you to submit relevant documentation to support Your request.

However, further Prior Authorization may be a quired for the continued coverage of a prescription drug prescribed pursuant to a Prior Authori, and or Ste. Therapy process imposed from a prior insurance policy.

If Your request for Outpatient rescription Drug Prior Authorization or waiver of the Step Therapy process, Quantity and Age limits, is denied to reconstruction or delayed, You have the right to appeal the denial, alteration or delay. Please refer to the AFT ALS / ND COMPLAINTS section for a detailed discussion of the grievance and appeals process and Your right of an External Review.

Exclusions for Outpatient Prescription Drug Benefits.

The following are not covered under the Outpatient Prescription Drug Benefit:

- 1. Internally implanted time-release medications, except contraceptives required by law;
- 2. Compounded dermatological preparation, which must be prepared by a pharmacist in accord with a Physician's prescription, with ingredients of which are available over the counter;
- 3. Antacids;
- 4. For Covered Persons with enterostomies and urinary diversions, the following ostomy supplies and equipment:
 - a) Appliances
 - b) Adhesives
 - c) Skin barriers and skin care items
 - d) Belts and clamps
 - e) Internal and appliance deodorants
- 5. Drugs when used for cosmetic purposes, including Ioniten (Minoxidil) for the treatment of alopecia, Tretinoin (Retin A) for individuals 26 years of age or older and anti-wrinkle agents (e.g., Renova);
- 6. Non-legend drugs and non-legend vitamins;
- 7. Therapeutic devices or appliances, support garments and other non-medical substances, regardless of intended use, unless specifically listed above;
- 8. Charges for the administration or injection of any drug:

- 9. Drugs labeled "Caution limited by federal law to investigational use." or experimental drugs, even though a charge is made to the individual, unless for the treatment of cancer as specified in item 1 under Drugs Covered;
- 10. Hematinics:
- 11. DESI Drugs drugs determined by the FDA as lacking substantial evidence of effectiveness;
- 12. Medication which is to be taken by or administered to an individual, in whole or in part, while he or she is a patient in a Hospital, rest home, sanitarium, extended care facility, convalescent hospital, nursing home or similar institutions which operates on its premises, or allows to be operated on its premises, a facility for dispensing pharmaceuticals;
- 13. Minerals:
- 14. Infertility Medications;
- 15. Anorectic drugs (any drug used for the purpose of weight loss);
- 16. Fluoride supplements except as required by law;
- 17. Tobacco cessation products except as described under Preventive Care Services.

Dispensing Limitations: KPIC will not pay for more than the per prescription or refill supply set forth in the **SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What)** section. In no case, however, may the supply be larger than that normally prescribed by a Physician or other lawful prescriber.

Direct Reimbursement

If you paid the full price for your covered prescription, you may return a direct reimbursement from us subject to the applicable Cost Share.

To submit a claim for direct reimbursement you may across be direct member reimbursement form via https://mp.medimpact.com/mp/public/Frameset.jsp?for.vardu 1=/ru./rublic/HelpDesk.jsp to find the direct member reimbursement form or for assistance you. ay court the MedImpact Customer Contact Center 24 hours a day 7 days a week at 1-80-78c 949 (Pharmacy Help Desk) or email via customerservice@medimpact.com.

Durable Medical Equipment/External Pro thetics and Orthotics

- 1. Rental of Durable Medical Equipment. Purchasured of such equipment may be made if in the judgment
 - a) purchase of equipment would eliss pensive than rental; or
 - b) such equipment is no available or rental.
- 2. Prosthetic devices (External) are solved including:
 - a) external prosthetics it led to breast reconstruction resulting from a covered mastectomy; or
 - b) when necessary, to replace whole or in part, an arm or a leg; or
 - c) required to treat cleft lip or cleft palate such as obturators, speech and feeding appliances
- 3. Prosthetic devices (internally implanted) are covered as part of the surgical procedure to implant them.
- 4. Orthotics including diabetic shoes are covered. Repair or replacement of orthotic devices are covered. Repair or replacement of orthotic devices due to loss or misuse is not covered.

Early Childhood Intervention Services

Eligible Insured Dependents, from birth up to age three (3), who have significant delays in development or have a diagnosed physical or mental condition that has a high probability of resulting in significant delays in development as defined by state law, are covered for the number of Early Childhood Intervention Services (ECIS) visits as determined by the state law.

NOTE: You may be billed for any ECIS received after the number of visits required by state law is satisfied.

The number of visits required by state law does not apply to:

- 1. Rehabilitation or therapeutic Services which are necessary as the result of an acute medical condition or post-surgical rehabilitation;
- 2. Services provided to a child who is not an eligible child and whose services are not pursuant to an Individualized Family Service Plan (IFSP); and
- 3. Assistive technology covered by the Durable Medical Equipment provisions of this Certificate.

Coverage of Early Childhood Intervention Services does not include any of the following:

- 1. Respite care;
- 2. Non-emergency medical transportation;
- 3. Service coordination, as defined by applicable Colorado law; and
- 4. Assistive technology that is not included as Durable Medical Equipment, which is otherwise covered under the Group Policy.

Emergency Services

Emergency Services are covered 24 hours a day, 7 days a week, anywhere in the world. If You have an Emergency Medical Condition, call 911 or go to the nearest emergency room.

Emergency Services received for an Emergency Medical Condition are covered under the HMO In-Network benefit described in the Health Plan Evidence of Coverage issued to you separately. Covered Services received in an Emergency Department that do not meet the definition of an Emergency Medical Condition will be covered as indicated in the **SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What)** section.

Outpatient observation stays that result from an Emergency Room visit are included in the cost share for the Emergency Room visit.

Family Planning Services

- 1. Contraceptives which require medical administration in Your doctor's ffice, including drugs and implanted devices and the professional services to implant them
- 2. Vasectomy

Gender Affirming Care Services

Benefits for Gender Affirming Care Covered Services are covered in the same manner as any other medical or surgical coverage, as set forth under this pertinate regardless of the Covered Person's sexual orientation or gender identity. These benefits include horrowne therapy and associated laboratory services, pre-surgical and post-surgical care, and the treatment of complications. Non-surgical physical and behavioral health services are also covered in a post-surgical coverage.

Medically Gender Affirming Care Surg ry Server

Medically necessary surgery to ... at getter dysphoria is covered in the HMO In-Network Tier as described in the Health Plan Evidence of Coverage issued to you separately.

Benefits for other Gender Affirming Cr /ered Services are covered in the same manner as any other medical or surgical coverage, as set for under this Certificate including hormone therapy and the treatment of complications.

Hearing Services

Limited only to minor Dependents under the age of 18:

- 1. Hearing exams and tests by audiologists to determine the need for hearing correction.
- 2. For minor Dependents with a verified hearing loss, coverage shall also include:
 - a) Initial hearing aids and replacement hearing aids not more frequently than every 5 years;
 - b) A new hearing aid when alterations to the existing hearing aid cannot adequately meet the needs of the child; and
 - c) Services and supplies including, but not limited to, the initial assessment, fitting, adjustments, and auditory training that is provided according to accepted professional standards.

Home Health Care

Home Health Services. The following services provided by a Home Health Agency under a plan of care to Covered Persons in their place of residence are covered:

- 1. Skilled nursing services;
- 2. Certified or licensed nurse aid services under the supervision of a Registered Nurse or a qualified therapist;

- 3. Physical therapy;
- 4. Occupational therapy;
- 5. Speech therapy and audiology;
- 6. Respiratory and inhalation therapy;
- 7. Nutrition counseling by a nutritionist or dietitian;
- 8. Medical social services, medical supplies; prosthesis and appliances suitable for home use; rental or purchase of durable medical equipment; and
- 9. Drugs, medicines, or insulin

Home health services do not include:

- 1. Food services or meals, other than dietary counseling;
- 2. Services or supplies for personal comfort or convenience, including Homemaker Services; and
- 3. Services related to well-baby care.

Covered Home Health Services are limited to intermittent care services. Intermittent care services means services are limited to 28 hours per week and less than 8 hours a day.

Such services must be provided in the Covered Person's home and according to a prescribed treatment plan established by a Physician in collaboration with the home health provider. Home health care must be required in lieu of hospitalization or in place of hospitalization. Services of potential to four hours by a home health aide shall be considered as one visit.

Hospice Care

This provision only applies to a Terminally III Covered Person with a life expectancy of less than six (6) months receiving Medically Necessary care under a lospic Cally logram. Benefits may exceed six (6) months should the Terminally III Covered Person colline below the prognosis for life expectancy. Covered Services include Hospice Care Bene with a Covered Person's Physician provides KPIC a written certification of the Covered Person's Solling with a prognosis of life expectancy; and a statement that Hospice Care is Medically Necess ry.

A copy of the Hospice program's treatment pla may be required before benefits will be payable.

Hospice Care benefits are limited to:

- 1. Physician services
- 2. Nursing care, including are provide by a Licensed Vocational Nurse or Certified Nurse's Aide, when under the supervision of Legiste ed Nurse or specialized rehabilitative therapist;
- 3. Physical, speech or occupation?' herapy and audiology;
- 4. Respiratory and inhalation therapy including oxygen and respiratory supplies;
- 5. Medical social services;
- 6. Nutrition counseling by a nutritionist or dietitian;
- 7. Rental or purchase of durable medical equipment;
- 8. Prosthetic and orthopedic appliances;
- 9. Medical supplies including drugs and biologicals;
- 10. Diagnostic testing necessary to manage the terminal illness;
- 11. Medically necessary transportation needed for hospice services;
- 12. Family counseling related to the Covered Person's terminal Sickness including bereavement support; and
- 13. Respite care.

Covered Persons who elect to receive Hospice Care are not entitled to any other benefits under the Group Policy for the terminal Sickness. Services and charges incurred by the Covered Person in connection with an unrelated illness will be processed in accordance with coverage provisions applicable to all other illnesses and/or injuries.

No payments will be made for expenses that are part of a Hospice Care program that started after coverage under the Group Policy ceases.

Infertility Services

Infertility Services are covered in the HMO In-Network Tier as described in the Health Plan's Evidence of Coverage under Reproductive Support Services, issued to you separately.

X-ray, laboratory procedures, and other associated services for diagnosis, and treatment of underlying medical condition causing involuntary infertility, will be covered under the appropriate benefit in the **SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What)** section of Your Certificate of Insurance.

Laboratory Services

Pathology services and laboratory tests, services and materials.

Preventive Care Services

Unless otherwise stated, the requirement that Medically Necessary Covered Services be incurred as a result of Injury or Sickness will not apply to the following Covered Services. Please refer to Your **SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What)** section regarding each benefit in this section:

As shown in the **SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What)** section as a Covered Service, the following Preventive Services are covered under this Policy and are not subject to Deductibles, Copayments or Coinsurance if received from Participating Provide. Consult with Your physician to determine what preventive services are appropriate for You.

1. Exams:

- a) Well-Baby, Child, Adolescent Exam according to the Handh Resources and Services Administration (HRSA) guidelines
- b) Well woman exam visits including preconce prior courcelling and routine prenatal office visits Routine prenatal office visits include the interest and subsequent histories, physical examinations, recording of weight, blood pressure, fetal real routine chemical urinalysis according to the Health Resources and Services Adminitariation (HRSA) guidelines).

2. Screening:

- a) Abdominal aortic aneurysm screening
- b) Anxiety screening in adolesc in ad adu. women including those who are pregnant or post- partum
- c) Asymptomatic bacteriuria screening
- d) Breast cancer mammon phy sceening
- e) Behavioral/Social/E_lotional Sci_ening for children newborn to age 21
- f) Cervical dysplasia s reging cluding HPV screening,
- g) Colorectal cancer screening using fecal occult blood testing, sigmoidoscopy, or colonoscopy. Colonoscopies after a positive non-invasive stool-based screening test or direct visualization screening test. This includes anesthesia required for colonoscopies, pathology for biopsies resulting from a screening colonoscopy, over the counter and prescription drugs necessary to prepare the bowel for the procedure, and a specialist consultation visit prior to the procedure.
- h) Depression screening including suicide risk as an element of universal depression screening for children ages 12 to 21
- i) Diabetes screening for non-pregnant women with a history of diabetes who have not previously been diagnosed with type 2 diabetes mellitus
- j) Gestational Diabetes and post-partum screening
- k) Hepatitis B and Hepatitis C virus infection screening
- I) Hematocrit or Hemoglobin screening in children
- m) Hypertension (High blood pressure) screening
- n) Lead Screening
- o) Lipid disorders screening to determine need for statin use
- p) Lung cancer screening with low-dose computed tomography including a counseling visit to discuss the screening (in adults who have a 30 pack-year smoking history and currently smoke or have quit within the past 15 years. One pack year is equal to smoking one pack per day for one year, or two packs per day for half a year)
- g) Newborn congenital hypothyroidism screening
- r) Newborn hearing loss screening

- s) Newborn metabolic/hemoglobin screening
- t) Newborn sickle cell disease screening
- u) Newborn Phenylketonuria screening
- v) Obesity screening
- w) Osteoporosis screening
- x) Pre-eclampsia screening with blood pressure measurements throughout pregnancy.
- y) Rh (d) incompatibility screening for pregnant women
- z) Sexually transmitted infection screening such as chlamydia, gonorrhea, syphilis and HIV screening
- aa) Sudden cardiac arrest and sudden death risk assessment in children ages 12 to 21
- bb) Type 2 diabetes mellitus screening
- cc) Tuberculin (TB)Testing
- dd) Urinary incontinence screening in women
- ee) Visual impairment in children screening

3. Health Promotion:

- a) Unhealthy alcohol use and drug misuse screening or assessment and behavioral counseling interventions in a primary care setting to reduce alcohol misuse.
- b) Behavioral counseling interventions to promote healthy diet and physical activity for persons with cardiovascular disease.
- c) Offer Intensive counseling and behavioral interventions to romote sustained weight loss for obese adults and children
- d) Counseling for middle aged women with normal or overweigh. body hass index to maintain weight or limit weight gain to prevent obesity.
- e) Offer pregnant persons effective behavioral counciling interventions aimed at promoting healthy weight gain and preventing excess gestations and preventing excess gestations are also as a second excess gestation and preventing excess gestations are also as a second excess gestation and preventing excess gestations are also as a second excess gestation and gestation are also as a second excess gestation and gestation are also as a second excess gestation and gestation are also as a second excess gestation and gestation are also as a second excess gestation and gestation are also as a second excess gestation and gestation are also as a second excess gestation and gestation are also as a second excess gestation and gestation are also as a second excess gestation and gestation are also as a second excess gestation and gestation are also as a second excess gestation and gestation are also as a second excess gestation and gestation are also as a second excess gestation and gestation are also as a second excess gestation and gestation are also as a second excess gestation and gestation ar
- f) Sexually transmitted infections counseling.
- g) Tobacco use screening, tobacco use an toba co-caused disease counseling and interventions including behavioral interventions, FDA-a proved obacco cessation prescription medications prescribed by a licensed health care professional authorized to prescribe drugs are also covered for women who are not pregnant and proved in the Colorado Quit Line. Please call 1- 10-call T-NOW or visit its website at https://www.coquitline.org for the principle and interventions
- h) Referral for testing for breast and coach cancer susceptibility, referral for genetic risk assessment and BRCA mutation transg
- i) Discuss the use c risk-roduc, g medications, such as tamoxifen, raloxifene, or aromatase inhibitors, with won a root e at increased risk for breast cancer and at low risk for adverse medication effects.
- j) When prescribed by a licensed health care professional authorized to prescribe drugs:
 - (1) Aspirin in the prevention of cardiovascular disease, colorectal cancer and preeclampsia in pregnant women.
 - (2) Oral fluoride supplementation at currently recommended doses to preschool children older than 6 months of age whose primary water source is deficient in fluoride.
 - (3) Topical fluoride varnish treatments applied in a primary care setting by primary care providers, within the scope of their licensure, for prevention of dental caries in children
 - (4) Folic acid supplementation for women planning or capable of pregnancy for the prevention of neural tube defects.
- k) Interventions to promote breastfeeding. The following additional services are covered: breastfeeding support and counseling by a provider acting within the scope of his or her license or certified under applicable state law during pregnancy and/or in the postpartum period, breast milk storage supplies; and equipment and supplies as clinically indicated to support women and babies with breast feeding difficulties and the purchase of a breast pump. A hospital-grade electric breast pump, including any equipment that is required for pump functionality, is covered when Medically Necessary and prescribed by a physician. KPIC may decide to purchase the hospital-grade electric breast pump if purchase would be less expensive than rental or rental equipment is not available.
- All prescribed FDA-approved methods of contraception for women with reproductive capacity, including all eighteen (18) forms of emergency and preventive contraception approved by FDA and included in the Health Resources and Service Administration (HRSA) Women's Preventive

Services Guidelines. This includes tubal ligation, various intrauterine devices (IUDs), implants, shots, oral contraceptives (sometimes known as the "pill"), patches, vaginal rings, diaphragms, sponges, cervical caps, female condoms, spermicide, and emergency contraceptives (sometimes known as "Plan B"). Fertility awareness-based methods, including the lactation amenorrhea method, although less effective, is covered for women desiring an alternative method. This includes all FDA-approved cleared or granted contraceptive products that are determined by an individual's medical provider to be medically appropriate. This coverage also includes professional services to implant or administer the contraceptive, counseling, patient education, initiation of contraceptive use, and follow-up care, (e.g., office visits, management, evaluation, associated laboratory testing, as well as changes to and removal or discontinuation of the contraceptive method) and management of side effects.

We cover twelve (12) months of a prescription contraceptive at one time.

While We may utilize certain medical management techniques to prioritize coverage of one medication or item in the same category, We do not use the following techniques, as they create unreasonable delay: denial of coverage for all or particular brand name contraceptives, fail-first or step therapy requirements, and age limitations on coverage.

We have an exception process to request a different type of control eption that is easily accessible, transparent, sufficiently expedient, and not unduly burder on a on You or your provider. More information about the exceptions process car be found here: https://healthy.kaiserpermanente.org/content/dam/k_org/final/do_nents/formularies/co/preferred-provider-organization-co-en.pdf

- m) Screening, counseling and other intervention suc. as duration, harm reduction strategies and referral to appropriate supportive services further arsonal and domestic violence.
- n) Physical therapy to prevent falls in companity of velling adults aged 65 years or older who are at increased risk for falls. Community dwelling adults means those adults not living in assisted living, nursing homes or other institutions
- o) Counseling young adults, adole to hildren and parents of young children, children, adolescents and young adults about minim zing their exposure to ultraviolet (UV) radiation for persons aged 6 months to 24 years with fair skin type to reduce their risk of skin cancer.
- p) Counseling intervention for promatal postpartum persons who are at increased risk of perinatal depression.
- q) Screening by asking questions a out unhealthy drug use in adults age 18 years or older. Screening should be implemented when ervices for accurate diagnosis, effective treatment, and appropriate care can be offered or referred.

4. Disease prevention:

- a) Immunizations as recommended by the Centers for Disease Control and HRSA including the cervical cancer vaccine as required under state law.
- b) Prophylactic gonorrhea medication for newborns to protect against gonococcal ophthalmia neonatorum
- c) Low to moderate dose statin drugs for the prevention of cardiovascular disease events and mortality when all the following criteria are met:
 - (i) individuals are aged 40-75 years;
 - (ii) they have 1 or more cardiovascular risk factors; and
 - (iii) they have a calculated 10-year risk of a cardiovascular event of 10% or greater.
- d) Federal Food and Drug Administration (FDA)-approved HIV Pre-exposure prophylaxis (PrEP) medication prescriptions consistent with USPSTF recommendations, if Your provider or pharmacist determines that You are indicated for Pre-exposure prophylaxis (PrEP) providing effective antiretroviral therapy to persons who are at high risk of HIV acquisition as well as the following baseline and monitoring services:
 - (i) HIV testing to confirm the absence of HIV infection before PrEP is started and testing for HIV every three (3) months while PrEP is being taken.
 - (ii) Hepatitis B testing before PrEP is started.
 - (iii) Hepatitis C testing before PrEP is started and periodically during treatment according to CDC

guidelines.

- (iv) Creatinine testing and calculated estimated creatine clearance (eCrCl) or glomerular filtration rate (eGFR) is covered as follows:
 - (1) eCrCl or eGFR testing before starting PrEP to assess kidney function.
 - (2) Creatinine and eCrCL or eGFR testing periodically consistent with CDC guidelines during treatment.
- (v) Pregnancy testing for persons of childbearing potential before PrEP is started and periodically during treatment consistent with CDC guidelines.
- (vi) Sexually transmitted infection screening and counseling before PrEP is started and periodically during treatment consistent with CDC guidelines.
- (vii) Adherence counseling for assessment of behavior consistent with CDC guidelines.

Prior Authorization request from a non-pharmacist provider will be processed on an urgent basis within twenty-four (24) hours from receipt.

- e) All Center for Disease Control's (CDC) Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices (ACIP) recommended immunizations for respiratory syncytial virus (RSV) including all associated costs of administration for:
 - (i) People 60 years and older under shared decision-makin, with their health care provider,
 - (ii) Pregnant people that would provide protection to infar .s up † 6 months of age, and
 - (iii) A monoclonal antibody product that will help protect and antibody product that will help protect antibody product that will help protect antibody product that will help protect and antibody pr

Preventive services may change upon Policy renewal according to federal guidelines in effect as of January 1 of each year in the calendar year in which this Group Policy renews. You will be notified at least sixty (60) days in advance, if any item or ser use is removed from the list of covered services. For a complete list of current preventive ervice required under the Patient Protection Affordable -. 70-4. 1-4000. You Care Act please call: mav also visit: www.healthcare.gov/center/regulations/pre_ren_ion.html. Please note. however. recommendations that have been in an offic less than one year, KPIC will have one year from the effective date to comply.

Note: The following services ar ... Covered Services under this Preventive Exams and Services benefit but m , be Co ered Services elsewhere in this **BENEFITS/COVERAGE (What is Covered)** section:

- Lab, Imaging and off or an illary services associated with prenatal care not inclusive to routine prenatal care
- Non-routine prenatal care visits
- Non-preventive services performed in conjunction with a sterilization
- · Lab, Imaging and other ancillary services associated with sterilizations
- · Treatment for complications that arise after a sterilization procedure

5. Exclusions for Preventive Care

- a) Personal and convenience supplies associated with breast-feeding equipment, such as pads, bottles, and carrier cases unless clinically indicated; and
- b) Replacement or upgrades of purchased breast-feeding equipment.
- 6. Other Preventive Care
 - a) Adult physical exam.
 - b) Annual Mental Wellness check-up.
 - c) Annual Mental Health wellness exam by a Qualified Mental Health provider, up to 60 minutes
 - d) Prostate Screening as follows when performed by a qualified medical professional, including but not limited to a urologist, internist, general practitioner, doctor of osteopathy, nurse practitioner, or Physician assistant:
 - (i) For men age forty (40) through age forty-nine (49), one screening per Accumulation Period if the Covered Person's Physician determines he is at high risk of developing prostate cancer; and

- (ii) For men age fifty (50) and older, one screening per Accumulation Period.

 A prostate screening test consists of a prostate-specific antigen ("PSA") blood test and a digital rectal examination. Benefits are limited to a maximum payment of the lesser of the actual charge or \$65 per screening and are exempt from any Deductibles.
- e) Colorectal screening services are covered for:
 - (i) Asymptomatic average-risk adults, who are 50 years of age or older; and
 - (ii) Covered Persons, who are at high risk for colorectal cancer. Such high-risk Covered Persons include those individuals who have:
 - (1) A family medical history of colorectal cancer;
 - (2) A prior occurrence of cancer or precursor neo-plastic polyps;
 - (3) A prior occurrence of a chronic digestive disease condition, such as inflammatory bowel disease, Crohn's disease, or ulcerative colitis, or other predisposing factors, as determined by a duly authorized provider.
 - (4) Benefits are provided for tests, as determined by a duly authorized provider that detect adenomatous polyps or colorectal cancer consistent with modalities that are included in "A" Recommendation or a "B" Recommendation of the Task Force.
- f) Venipuncture for ACA preventive lab screenings. If a venipuncture is for the purpose of drawing blood for both ACA preventive and Non-ACA preventive labs, a cost share may apply
- g) Fecal DNA screening
- h) FDA-approved tobacco cessation prescription or over-the count r medications prescribed by a licensed health care professional authorized to prescribe at the count r medications prescribed by a licensed health care professional authorized to prescribe at the count r medications prescribed by a licensed health care professional authorized to prescribe at the count r medications prescribed by a licensed health care professional authorized to prescribe at the count r medications prescribed by a licensed health care professional authorized to prescribe at the count r medications prescribed by a licensed health care professional authorized to prescribe at the count r medications prescribed by a licensed health care professional authorized to prescribe at the count r medications prescribed by a licensed health care professional authorized to prescribe at the count r medications prescribed at the count r medications prescribed by a licensed health care professional authorized to prescribe at the count r medication at the
- i) Aspirin when prescribed by a licensed health care professic all ar norized to prescribe for the prevention of cardiovascular disease and colorectal rancer screeting.
- j) Iron supplementation for children from 6 months to 12 nonths of age
- k) Iron deficiency anemia screening for pregnant wom n
- I) Expanded coverage of breast cancer screening services which includes:
 - (i) The use of non-invasive imaging redaling is recommended by the provider and within the appropriate use guidelines as dechained by determined by the American College of Radiology and the National Comprehens, a Cancer Network, for all individuals possessing at least one (1) risk factor for breast and reincluding:
 - (1) A family history of breast can r;
 - (2) Being 40 years of agree older;
 - (3) An increased lifetime, sk r p. 1st cancer determined by a risk factor model such as tyrer-cuzick, BRCATTO, or 1st Laby or other clinically appropriate risk assessment models.
 - (ii) Diagnostic ima Jing for furth, it evaluation or supplemental imaging within the same policy year based on factor of building a high lifetime risk for breast cancer or high breast density when deemed appropriate by the provider and the appropriate use guidelines as determined by determined by the provider and the National Comprehensive Cancer Network.
- m) The following services and items are covered as preventive care only when prescribed to treat an individual diagnosed with the associated chronic condition as described below, and only when prescribed for the purpose of preventing the chronic condition from becoming worse or preventing the development of a secondary condition:
 - (i) Hemoglobin A1C testing for individuals diagnosed with diabetes.
 - (ii) Retinopathy Screening for individuals diagnosed with diabetes.
 - (iii) Low Density Lipo-Protein testing for individuals diagnosed with heart disease.
 - (iv) International Normalized Ratio (INR) testing for individuals diagnosed with liver disease or bleeding disorders.
 - (v) Durable Medical Equipment items:
 - (1) Peak flow meters for individuals diagnosed with asthma.
 - (2) Glucometers including lancets, strips, control solution and batteries for individuals diagnosed with diabetes.

BENEFITS/COVERAGE (What is Covered)

Reconstructive Services

- Reconstructive surgery including reconstruction of both the diseased and non-diseased breast after mastectomy to produce symmetrical appearance; and treatment of physical complications at all stages of the mastectomy, including lymphedemas.
- 2. Treatment of Covered Persons, without regard to age, born with cleft lip and/or cleft palate, including the following procedures when found to be Medically Necessary: oral and facial surgery; surgical management and follow-up care by plastic surgeons and oral surgeons;
- 3. Treatment necessary for congenital hemangiomas and port wine stains.

Rehabilitation and Habilitation Services

- 1. Physical therapy to restore, keep, learn or improve skills or functioning. Therapy must be provided as prescribed by the attending Physician.
- 2. Speech therapy to restore, keep, learn or improve skills or functioning. This includes speech and language therapy and audiologic assessments and treatments for cleft lip and cleft palate.
- 3. Occupational therapy to restore, keep, learn or improve skills or functioning. Occupational therapy is limited to services to achieve and maintain improved self-care and other customary activities of daily living. Therapy must be provided as prescribed by the attending Physician.
- 4. Multidisciplinary rehabilitation services while confined in a Hospital or any other licensed medical facility or through a comprehensive outpatient rehabilitation facility (COP) or program to restore, keep, learn or improve skills or functioning.
- 5. Pulmonary therapy to restore respiratory function after an illnes or njury.
- 6. Cardiac Rehabilitation.

Treatment of Sexually Transmitted Infection

Treatment of a sexually transmitted infection (STI) cov req. Sr wally transmitted infection refers to chlamydia, syphilis, gonorrhea, HIV, and relevant types of hepatitis, as well as any other sexually transmitted infection, regardless of mode of transmission.

Treatment" means medically necessary care including FDA-approved medication for the management of the existing STI. Please refer to Your **SCH**. The **FENEFITS** (Who Pays What) section.

Skilled Nursing Facility Care

Room and Board and other services and recitin a Skilled Nursing Facility. Care must follow a Hospital Confinement, and the Skilled Norsing Facility confinement must be the result of an Injury or Sickness that was the cause of the Hospi al Confiner ant. Benefits will not be paid for custodial care or maintenance care or when maximum and all in provement is achieved, and no further significant measurable improvement can be anticipated.

Substance Use Disorder Services

Diagnosis, treatment, services, or supplies are covered under this Group Policy for a Substance Use Disorder when received as an inpatient or on an outpatient basis in an office, Hospital, Residential Treatment facility or other licensed medical facility when diagnosed and treated by a provider duly licensed to diagnosis and treat such conditions. Medication-Assisted Treatment (MAT), a combination of behavioral therapies and medications approved by the FDA to treat substance use disorders (SUD), is covered. This coverage includes services provided by Opioid Treatment Programs (OTPs) for methadone administration and maintenance for the treatment of opioid use disorder (OUD).

Benefits will be limited to treatment, services or supplies otherwise covered under this Group Policy and will be provided on the same terms and conditions and no less extensive than, those provided for the treatment and diagnosis of other physical diseases or disorders. Substance Use Disorder Services are covered whether they are voluntary or are court-ordered, when they are Medically Necessary and otherwise covered under this Group Policy.

 Services include: Inpatient services including services in a Residential Treatment facility and medical management of withdrawal symptoms in connection with Substance Use Disorder. Medical Services for alcohol and drug Detoxification are covered in the same way as for other medical conditions.

BENEFITS/COVERAGE (What is Covered)

- 2. Outpatient services:
 - a) Office-based services such as testing, treatment, therapy and counseling
 - b) Hospital alternative services consisting of: (i) partial hospitalization or intensive and structured outpatient treatment offered for several hours during the day or evening. Services can be as intensive as inpatient care but do not require an overnight confinement in an inpatient hospital setting; and (ii) intensive outpatient treatment program.

Transplant Services

Transplant services in connection with an organ or tissue transplant procedure are covered for a Covered Person who is a recipient in the HMO In-Network Tier as described in the Health Plan Evidence of Coverage issued to you separately.

Donor Services which include Health Care Services related to living organ donation are covered. Health Care Services as defined in this section are procedures to harvest an organ of a living organ donor and all Services required before and after the procedure. Covered Charges incurred by a Covered Person who is a living organ donor or prospective living organ donor are covered under the donor's coverage.

Urgent Care Services

Treatment in an Urgent Care Center. Urgent Care services are covered under the HMO In-Network benefit level described in the Health Plan Evidence of Coverage issued to volume a separately.

Vision Services

Unless otherwise stated, the requirement that Medically Neccessary Cover of Services be incurred as a result of Injury or Sickness will not apply to the following Covered Services.

Routine eye exams and refractive eye tests to detc nine to e need for vision correction and to provide a prescription for eyeglasses or contact lenses.

All vision services not listed above are not covered in 'uding but not limited to:

- 1. Laser Vision Correction
- 2. Orthoptics
- 3. Radial keratotomy or any other s neighbor dure to treat a refractive error of the eye.
- 4. Lenses, frames or contacts or the replacements.
- 5. Contact lens modification "shing and cleaning.
- 6. Optical Hardware
- 7. Low vision aids

X-ray and Special Procedures

- 1. Diagnostic X-ray services and materials, including isotopes.
- 2. Diagnostic mammograms.
- 3. Electrocardiograms, electroencephalograms and mammograms.
 - a) Therapeutic X-ray Services and materials including radiation therapy. Radiation treatment is limited to:
 - b) X-ray therapy when used in lieu of generally accepted surgical procedures or for the treatment of malignancy; or
- 4. the use of isotopes, radium or radon for diagnosis or treatment.
- 5. MRI, CT, PET and nuclear medicine.

Optional Benefits

To determine if You are covered for the following Optional Benefit You must refer to the SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What) section. If the Optional Benefit is not listed as covered under the SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What) section, then the treatment or service is excluded from coverage as provided under the LIMITATIONS/EXCLUSIONS (What is Not Covered) section of this Certificate of Insurance.

Chiropractic Care Spinal Manipulation Services and supplies regardless of the license the provider performing the Service holds.

LIMITATIONS/EXCLUSIONS (What is Not Covered)

No payment will be made under any benefit of the Group Policy for Expenses Incurred in connection with the following, unless specifically stated otherwise in the Group Policy or elsewhere in this Certificate, including the **SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What)** section, or any Rider or Endorsement that may be attached to the Group Policy. Refer to the **DEFINITIONS** section for the meaning of capitalized terms.

- 1. Charges in excess of the Maximum Allowable Charge.
- 2. Charges for non-Emergency Services in an Emergency Department or independent Freestanding Emergency Department.
- 3. Covered Services other than Emergency Services outside the United States.
- 4. Except for Emergency Services, weekend admission charges for non-Emergency Care Hospital services except when surgery is performed on the day of admission or the next day. This exclusion applies only to such admission charges for Friday through Sunday, inclusive.
- 5. Covered Services including but not limited to confinement, treatment, services or supplies which are not Medically Necessary. This exclusion does not apply to preventive or other health care services specifically covered under the Group Policy.
- 6. Covered Services including but not limited to confinement treat lent, services or supplies not prescribed, authorized or directed by a Physician or that are 1 36 ved while not under the care of a Physician.
- 7. Covered Services including but not limited to treatme. 'services, in supplies provided by: (a) the Covered Person; (b) the Covered Person's spouse parties in a civil union or Domestic Partner (if covered); (c) a child, sibling, or parent of the Covered Person's spouse, partner in a civil union or Domestic Partner (if covered); or (d) a person who resides in the Covered Person's home.
- 8. Covered Services including but not limited to a nfinct ment, treatment, services or supplies received where care is provided at government expension is exclusion does not apply if: (a) there is a legal obligation for the Covered Person to page to cauch treatment or service in the absence of coverage; or (b) payment is required by law.
- 9. Injury or Sickness for which the awarduire, the Covered Person to maintain alternative insurance, bonding, or third-party coverage.
- 10. Injury or Sickness arising out of, or a the course of, past or current work for pay, profit or gain, unless workers' compensation or benefits under similar law are not required or available.
- 11. Injury or Sickness cont. And when on duty with any military, naval, or air force of any country or international organization.
- 12. Dental care and dental X-rays; dental appliances; orthodontia; and dental services resulting from medical treatment, including surgery on the jawbone and radiation treatment, except as provided for covered dependent children under the Hospitalization and Anesthesia for Dental Procedures provision and Medically Necessary orthodontia for the treatment of cleft lip and palate.
- 13. Cosmetic Surgery, plastic surgery, or other services or procedures that primarily serve to improve the Covered Person's appearance and will not result in significant improvement in physical function. This exclusion does not apply to services that: (a) will correct significant disfigurement resulting from a non-congenital Injury or Medically Necessary surgery; (b) are incidental to a covered mastectomy; or (c) are necessary for treatment of congenital hemangioma and port wine stains; or d) are Gender Affirming Care services determined to be Medically Necessary to treat gender dysphoria.
- 14. Any drug, procedure or treatment for sexual dysfunction regardless of cause, including but not limited to Inhibited Sexual Desire, Female Sexual Arousal Disorder, Female Orgasmic Disorder, Vaginismus, Male Arousal Disorder, Erectile Dysfunction and Premature Ejaculation.
- 15. Non-prescription drugs or medicines; vitamins, nutrients, and food supplements even if prescribed or administered by a Provider unless otherwise covered under this Plan or required by state or federal law.
- 16. Any Covered Service including but not limited to any treatment, procedure, drug, or equipment or device which KPIC determines to be experimental or investigational. This means that one of the following is applicable:
 - a) The service is not recognized in accordance with generally accepted medical standards as safe and effective for treating the condition in question, whether or not the service is authorized by law

LIMITATIONS/EXCLUSIONS (What is Not Covered)

- or used in testing or in other studies on human patients; or
- b) The service requires approval by any governmental authority prior to use and such approval has not been granted when the service is to be rendered.

This exclusion will not apply to Clinical Trials covered in the **BENEFITS/COVERAGE** (What is **Covered**) section or to Routine Patient Care Costs related to clinical trials if the Covered Person's treating Physician recommends participation in the clinical trial after determining that participation in such clinical trial has the potential to provide a therapeutic health benefit to the Covered Person.

- 17. Special education and related counseling or therapy, or care for learning deficiencies or behavioral problems. This applies whether or not the services are associated with manifest Mental Health disorder or other disturbances.
- 18. Services or supplies rendered for the treatment of obesity; however, Covered Charges made to diagnose the causes of obesity or charges made for treatment of diseases causing obesity or resulting from obesity are covered.
- 19. Covered Services including but not limited to confinement, treatment, services or supplies that are required:
 - a) Only for insurance, travel, employment, school, sports participation, camp, government licensing, or similar purposes; or
 - b) Only by a court of law except when medically necessary and other wise covered under this Group policy.
- 20. Personal comfort items such as telephones, radios, televisions, or roor ing services.
- 21. Custodial care. Custodial care is: (a) assistance with ac vities of dam viving which include, but are not limited to, activities such as walking, getting in and out of L d, bathing, dressing, feeding, toileting, and taking drugs; or (b) care that can be performed safely an effectively by persons who, in order to provide the care, do not require licensure or certification or the resence of a supervising licensed nurse.
- 22. Intermediate care. This is a level of care for which Physician determines the facilities and services of a Hospital or a Skilled Nursing Facility are to Medically Necessary.
- 23. Routine foot care such as trimming of corns ar. 1 c. 'luses.
- 24. Confinement or treatment that is not contour ted in accordance with the attending Physician's orders.
- 25. Hearing Therapy except where Medically 'eccountry to treat cleft lip and cleft palate.
- 26. Hearing aids for adults age 18 and are.
- 27. Services of a private-duty nurse in a Hospital, Skilled Nursing Facility or other licensed medical facility.
- 28. Outpatient private duty number ser Les.
- 29. Acupuncture; biofeedback; massage therapy; or hypnotherapy.
- 30. Health education, including but not limited to: (a) stress reduction; (b) weight reduction; or (c) the services of a dietitian.
- 31. Medical social services except nose services related to discharge planning in connection with: (a) a covered Hospital Confinement; (b) covered Home Health Agency Services; or (c) covered Hospice Care.
- 32. Living expenses or transportation, except as provided for under Covered Services in the **BENEFITS/COVERAGE (What is Covered)** section.
- 33. Second surgical opinions, unless required under the Medical Review Program.
- 34. Eye refractions, orthoptics, contact lenses, or the fitting of glasses or contact lenses; radial keratotomy or any other surgical procedures to treat a refractive error of the eye, except as specified in the **BENEFITS/COVERAGE (What is Covered)** section for Vision services.
- 35. Reversal of sterilization.
- 36. Services provided in the home other than Covered Services provided through a Home Health Agency or related to Hospice Care services, as set forth under the **BENEFITS/COVERAGE (What is Covered)** section.
- 37. Repair or replacement of Prosthetics resulting from misuse or loss.
- 38. Infertility services are not covered which include treatment of involuntary infertility, and all services and supplies related to conception by artificial means including but not limited to prescription drugs related to such services, artificial insemination, in vitro fertilization, ovum transplants, gamete intra fallopian transfer and zygote intra fallopian transfer, donor semen, donor eggs and Services related to their procurement and storage. These exclusions apply to fertile as well as infertile individuals or couples.
- 39. Maintenance therapy for rehabilitation.

LIMITATIONS/EXCLUSIONS (What is Not Covered)

- 40. Travel immunizations.
- 41. Non-human and artificial organs and their implantation.
- 42. Gene therapy unless you meet the Medical Review Program criteria.
- 43. Chiropractic Care Spinal Manipulation services and supplies regardless of the license the provider performing the Service holds unless your Group has purchased such coverage.
- 44. Surrogate pregnancy and services in connection with a Surrogacy Arrangement if the surrogate mother is not a Covered Person. A "Surrogacy Arrangement" is one in which a woman (the surrogate) agrees to become pregnant and surrender the baby (or babies) to another person or persons who intend to raise the child (or children), whether or not the woman receives payment for being a surrogate. For Covered Persons in a Surrogacy Arrangement please refer to "Surrogacy arrangements" under the GENERAL POLICY PROVISIONS section for information about your obligations to Us in connection with a Surrogacy Arrangement, including Your obligations to reimburse Us for any Covered Services We cover and to provide information about anyone who may be financially responsible for Covered Services the baby (or babies) receive

NOTE: This plan does not impose any Pre-existing condition exclusion.



MEMBER PAYMENT RESPONSIBILITY

Deductible

Before any benefits will be payable during the Accumulation Period, a Covered Person must first satisfy the Deductible shown in the SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What) section. Unless otherwise specified in the SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What) section, the Deductible applies to all Covered Services.

Payments under the Group Policy are based upon the Maximum Allowable Charge for Covered Services. The Maximum Allowable Charge may be less than the amount actually billed by the Provider. Covered Persons are responsible for payment of the applicable Cost Share and any amounts in excess of the Maximum Allowable Charge for a Covered Service received from a Non-Participating Provider. (Refer to the definition of Maximum Allowable Charge shown in the **DEFINITIONS** section.)

Covered Charges applied to satisfy any Deductibles under this Group Policy count toward satisfaction of the Out-of-Pocket Maximum at the Participating Provider Tier. Covered Charges applied to satisfy any Deductibles under this Group Policy do not count toward satisfaction of the Out-of-Pocket Maximum at the Non-Participating Provider Tier.

Self-Only Deductible

For a self-only enrollment (family of one Covered Person), there is only ne eductible known as Self-Only Deductible. When the Covered Person reaches their of If-Only Deductible, they will begin paying Copayment or Coinsurance.

Individual Deductible

For family enrollment (family of two or more Co red arsons), there is a Deductible for each individual family member known as Individual Deductible. It assembles indicated in the SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What) section or Flowhere in the Policy, the Accumulation Period Deductible as shown in the SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (W.) hays What) section applies to all Covered Charges incurred by a Covered Person during an Accumulation Period. The Deductible applies separately to each Covered Person during each Accumulation Period. When Covered Charges equal to the Deductible are incurred during the Accumulation Period and are submitted to Us, the Deductible will have been met for that Covered Person. Benefit will not be payable for Covered Charges applied to the Deductible.

Family Deductible Maximu...

The Deductible for a family has been atisfied for an Accumulation Period when a total of Covered Charges, shown in the **SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What)** section, has been applied toward the family members' Individual Deductibles.

If the Family Deductible Maximum shown in the **SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What)** section is satisfied in any one Accumulation Period by Covered Persons in a family enrollment unit, then the Individual Deductible for any person in the family enrollment unit will not be further applied to any other Covered Charges incurred during the remainder of that Accumulation Period by any other person in Your family.

Benefit-specific deductibles

Some Covered Services are subject to additional or separate deductible amounts as shown in the **SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What)** section. These additional or separate deductibles do not contribute towards satisfaction of the Self-Only or Individual or Family Deductible.

NOTE: Please refer to the **SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What)** section for the actual amount of Your Self-Only, Individual and Family Deductible.

Copayment/Coinsurance

You must pay any Copayment, Coinsurance as well as Deductibles for Covered Services. These Cost Shares are paid directly to the provider or facility. Copayment, Coinsurance and Deductible amounts are

MEMBER PAYMENT RESPONSIBILITY

listed in **SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What)** section. If You receive Covered Services from a Non-Participating Provider not chosen by You while at a Participating Provider facility, You are liable only for the Participating Provider Cost Share for the Covered Services You receive. In this circumstance, You are not liable for the difference between the Participating Provider Cost Share and the Non-Participating Provider's billed charges. If you receive a bill from a Non-Participating Provider in the circumstances described above, please call **Customer Service** at 1-855-364-3184 for assistance.

Out-of-Pocket Maximums

Any part of a charge that does not qualify as a Covered Charge, will not be applied toward satisfaction of the Out-of-Pocket Maximum.

Covered Charges applied to satisfy any Deductible under this Group Policy count toward satisfaction of the Out-of-Pocket Maximum at the Participating Provider Tier. Covered Charges applied to satisfy any Deductible under this Group Policy do not count toward satisfaction of the Out-of-Pocket Maximum at the Non-Participating Provider Tier.

Copayments and Coinsurance for Essential Health Benefits contribute toward satisfaction of the Out-of-Pocket Maximum at the Participating Provider Tier. Coinsurance for Essential Health Benefits contribute toward satisfaction of the Out-of-Pocket Maximum at the Non-Participating Provider Tier. Unless otherwise specified in the **SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What** section. Copayment amounts and pharmacy cost shares do not accumulate to the Out-of-Pocket Maximum. at the Non-Participating Provider Tier.

Charges in excess of the Maximum Allowable Charge or Borefit Maximum and additional expenses a Covered Person must pay because Pre-certification was no obtained will not be applied toward satisfying the Deductible or the Out-of-Pocket Maximum.

Self-Only Out-of-Pocket Maximum

For a self-only enrollment (family of one Covered Person), there is only one Out-of-Pocket Maximum known as Self-Only Out-of-Pocket Maximum. When a Covered Person reaches their Self-Only Out-of-Pocket Maximum, they no longer pays Copayments of Coince Trance for those Covered Services that apply towards the Out-of-Pocket Maximum for the result the Accumulation Period.

Individual Out-of-Pocket Maximum striven the Covered Person's Cost Share amounts equals or exceed the Individual Out-of-Pocket Maximum striven in the SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What) section during an Accumulation Person for the remain er of that Accumulation Period.

Family Out-of-Pocket Maximums: When the family's Cost Share amounts for all Covered Persons in a family enrollment unit equal or exceed the Family Out-of-Pocket Maximum shown in the **SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What)** section during an Accumulation Period, then the Percentage Payable will increase to 100% of further Covered Charges incurred by all Covered Persons in a family enrollment unit for the remainder of that Accumulation Period.

NOTE: Please refer to the **SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What)** section for the actual amount of Your Self-Only, Individual and Family Out-of-Pocket Maximum.

Deductible and Out-of-Pocket Maximum Takeover Credit

Any Expenses Incurred by a Covered Person while covered under the Prior Coverage will be credited toward satisfaction of Deductibles and Out-of-Pocket Maximums, as applicable, under the Group Policy if:

- 1. The expenses were incurred during the 90 days before the Effective Date of the Group Policy;
- 2. The expenses were applied toward satisfaction of the deductibles or Out-of-Pocket Maximum under the Prior Coverage during the 90 days before the Effective Date of the Group Policy; and
- 3. The expenses would be considered Covered Charges under the Group Policy.

MEMBER PAYMENT RESPONSIBILITY

For Group Policies with effective dates of coverage during the months of April through December, Expenses Incurred from January 1 of the current year through the effective date of coverage with KPIC may be eligible for credit.

For Group Policies with effective dates of coverage during the months of January through March, Expenses Incurred up to ninety (90) days prior to the effective date with KPIC may be eligible for credit.

You must submit all claims for the Deductible and Out-of-Pocket Maximum Takeover Credit within 90 days from the effective date of coverage with KPIC.

Prior Coverage means the Policyholder's group medical plan that the Group Policy replaced. KPIC will insure any eligible person under the Group Policy on its Effective Date, subject to the above provisions which apply only to Covered Persons who on the day before the Group Policy's Effective Date were covered under the Prior Coverage.

Maximum Allowable Charge

Payments for Expenses incurred under the Plan are based upon the Maximum Allowable Charge for Covered Services. The Maximum Allowable Charge may be less than the amount actually billed by the Provider. In addition to applicable Cost sharing, Covered Persons are responsible for payment of any amounts in excess of the Maximum Allowable Charge for a Covered Service from a Non-Participating Provider. Such difference will not apply towards the satisfaction of the Out-of-Pocket Maximum nor any Deductible under the Group Policy. (Refer to the definition of Maximum Allowable Charge shown in the **DEFINITIONS** section of the Certifica.)

Other Maximums

To the extent allowed by law, certain Covered Sorvice, and supplies are subject to internal limits or maximums. These additional limits and maximums. Shown in the SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What) section.

NOTE: Please refer also to the SCHEDUL, '>, 'SE, 'EF, (S (Who Pays What) section at the beginning of this Certificate of Insurance.

CLAIMS PROCEDURE (How to File a Claim)

All claims under the Group Policy will be administered by:

National Claims Administration – Colorado . PO Box 373150 Denver, CO 80237-9998 1-855-364-3184 (Toll-free) 711 (TTY)

Questions about Claims

For assistance with questions regarding claims filed with KPIC, please have Your ID Card available when You call the number shown above, or You may write to the address shown above. Claim forms are available from Your employer.

You need to pay only Your Deductible and Coinsurance or Copayment.

Claim Filing Requirements

Set forth below is a description of Our claim filing requirements. You may also request a separate copy of Our claim filing requirements by writing to Us. We will respond to uch requests within fifteen (15) calendar days. If We change any of the requirements, We will provide You with a copy of the revised requirements within fifteen (15) calendar days of the revision

Claim Forms

We will provide the claimant with the notice of claim form. You must give Us written notice of claim within twenty (20) days, but in no event more than 12 months. Let the occurrence or commencement of any loss covered by the Policy. Failure to give notice is thin with time shall not invalidate nor reduce any claim if it is shown not to have been reasonably possible to give such notice and that notice was given as soon as was reasonably possible. You may give refer to may have someone do it for You. The notice should give Your name and Your policy number. The notice should be mailed to Us at Our mailing address or to Our Claims Administrator at the address provide above.

When We receive Your notice of claim, 'e will send You forms for filing Proof of Loss. The forms may be obtained from and must be ned with K. IC's Administrator's office at the address set forth above. If We do not send You these form a winn riteen (15) days after receipt of Your Notice of Claim, You shall be deemed to have complied with the Poof of Loss requirements by submitting written proof covering the occurrence, character and extermath the loss, the within the time limit stated in the Proof of Loss section. Clean Claims, as defined, will be paid, denied or settled within thirty (30) calendar days after receipt if submitted electronically, or within forty-five (45) calendar days, if the claim is submitted by any other means. If a claim is denied in whole or in part, the written notice of denial will contain: (1) reasons for the denial; (2) reference to the pertinent provisions of the Group Policy on which the denial is based; and (3) information concerning the Covered Person's right of appeal.

If additional information is required to complete the processing of Your Claim, We will request such information within thirty (30) calendar days after receiving Your Claim. We will provide a full explanation in writing as to what additional information is needed to resolve the claim from Your group or health care provider, or You. The person or entity receiving the request for additional information must submit all additional information to Us within thirty (30) calendar days after receiving the request. Under applicable Colorado law, We may deny a claim if You and/or the provider fail to submit the requested additional information in a timely manner. Absent fraud, all claims, except those considered to be Clean Claims, shall be paid, denied, or settled within ninety (90) calendar days after receipt by KPIC.

If the Covered Person is dissatisfied with the results of a review, the Covered Person may request a reconsideration. The request must be in writing and filed with KPIC's Administrator at the address set forth above. The written request for reconsideration must be filed within thirty (30) days after the

CLAIMS PROCEDURE (How to File a Claim)

notice of denial is received. A written decision on reconsideration will be issued within thirty (30) days after receipt of the request for reconsideration.

Proof of Loss

Written Proof of Loss must be sent to Us or to Our Administrator at the address shown on the preceding page within ninety (90) days after the day services were received. Failure to furnish such proof within the time required shall not invalidate nor reduce any claim if it was not reasonably possible to give proof within such time, provided such proof is furnished as soon as reasonably possible, but in no event, later than one year from the time proof is otherwise required, except in the absence of legal capacity. If You receive services from a Participating Provider, that provider will normally file the claim on Your behalf. At Your option, You may direct, in writing to KPIC, that benefits be paid directly to the provider.

Payment of Benefits

Benefits will be payable to the Covered Person as they accrue and any balance remaining unpaid at termination of the period of liability will be paid to the Covered Person immediately upon receipt of due written proof of loss. The Covered Person, at his or her option, may assign, in writing to KPIC, all or part of such benefits directly to a person or institution on whose charges a claim is based.

A Covered Person may also authorize KPIC to pay benefits directly to a person or institution on whose charges a claim is based. Any such payments will discharge ' 2IC to the extent of payment made. Unless allowed by law, KPIC's payments may not be attached, not be subject to, a Covered Person's debts.

At the Covered Person's option, any benefits for her way, uses or covered medical transportation services may be assigned, in writing to KPIC, to the provider of the services. No benefits are payable to the Covered Person to the extent benefits for the services are paid to the provider.

KPIC shall not retroactively adjust a claim based one inibility if:

- (1) The provider received verification of eliminating white wo (2) business days prior to delivery of services unless the Policyholder notified KPIC:
 - (a) That Employee is no longer digible;
 - (b) That Policyholder no longer in tense to me intain coverage for the Group;
 - (c) Within ten (10) business day for the date that Employee is no longer eligible or covered because the employee left imployment without notice to the Policyholder/Employer or employment was to minate eccuse of gross misconduct
- (2) The provision of benefit a request policy provision pursuant to state law unless the Policyholder notified KPIC of Employee's ine' albility within the timeframe provided in (1) (c).

Reimbursement of Providers

Reimbursement for services covered under this health insurance plan which are lawfully performed by a person licensed by the State of Colorado for the practice of osteopathy, medicine, dentistry, optometry, psychology, chiropractic, or podiatry shall not be denied when such services are rendered by a person so licensed. Licensed persons shall include registered professional nurses and licensed Clinical Social Workers within the scope of professional nursing or licensed social worker practice.

Legal Actions

No action at law or in equity may be brought to recover under the Group Policy prior to the expiration of sixty (60) days after the claim has been filed as required by the Group Policy. Also, no action may be brought after three (3) years from the expiration of the time within which proof of loss is required by the Group Policy.

Time Limitations

If any time limitation provided in the Group Policy for giving notice of claims, or for bringing any action at law or in equity, is less than that permitted by the applicable law, the time limitation provided in the Group Policy is extended to agree with the minimum permitted by the applicable law.

CLAIMS PROCEDURE (How to File a Claim)

Assignment of Benefits to Colorado Department of Social Services

If a Covered Person receives medical assistance from the State of Colorado, under Colorado law, the State is deemed to have an assignment on all benefit payments made for medical expenses on behalf of the Covered Person or any other covered family member. The assignment remains in effect as long as the individual is eligible for and receives medical assistance benefits from the State. This means that KPIC may pay benefits directly to the State when KPIC is aware that the Covered Person is a medical assistance recipient. Any payments made by KPIC in good faith pursuant to the State's assignment will fully discharge KPIC's obligation to the extent of the payment.

NOTE: For general information on claims, and how to submit Pre-Service Claims, Concurrent Care Claims, and Post-Service Claims, see the **APPEALS AND COMPLAINTS** section. For covered Services by Non-Participating Providers, you may need to submit a claim on your own. Contact **Customer Service** for more information on how to submit such claims.



Time Effective

The effective time for any dates used is 12:01 a.m. at the address of the Policyholder.

Incontestability

Any statement made by the Policyholder or a Covered Person in applying for insurance under this Policy will be considered a representation and not a warranty. Its validity cannot be contested except for nonpayment of premiums or fraudulent misstatement as determined by a court of competent jurisdiction. Only statements that are in writing and signed by the Policyholder and/or Covered Person may be used in a contest.

This Policy shall not be contested, except for nonpayment of premiums, after it has been in force for two (2) years from its date of issue and that no statement made for the purpose of effecting insurance coverage under the policy with respect to a person shall be used to avoid the insurance with respect to which such statement was made or to reduce benefits under such policy after such insurance has been in force for a period of two years during the lifetime of the Covered Person unless such statement is contained in a written instrument signed by the person making such statement and a cory of that instrument is or has been furnished to the person making the statement or to the beneficiary of any such person.

Misstatement of Age

If the age of any person insured under this health insurance plan has been misstated: 1) premiums shall be adjusted to correspond to his or her true age; and if the energy affected by a change in age, benefits will be corrected accordingly (in which case the promium objection into account).

Medical Examination and Autopsy

KPIC, at its own expense, shall have the introduction or continuity to examine the person of any individual whose Injury or Sickness is the basis of a 'an when and as often as it may reasonably require during the pendency of a claim hereunder and to make an autopsy in case of death, where it is not forbidden by law.

Money Payable

All sums payable pursuant to this Toricy must be paid in the lawful currency of the United States.

Rights of a Custodial Parent

If the parents of a covered Dependent child are:

- 1. Divorced or legally separated; and
- 2. Subject to the same Order,

The custodial parent will have the rights stated below without the approval of the non-custodial parent. However, for this provision to apply, the non-custodial parent must be a Covered Person approved for family health coverage under the Policy, and KPIC must receive:

- 1. A request from the custodial parent, who is not a Covered Person under the policy; and
- 2. A copy of the Order.

If all of these conditions have been met, KPIC will:

- 1. Provide the custodial parent with information regarding the terms, conditions, benefits, exclusions, and limitations of the Policy;
- 2. Accept claim forms and requests for claim payment from the custodial parent; and
- 3. Make claim payments directly to the custodial parent for claims submitted by the custodial parent, subject to all the provisions stated in the Policy. Payment of claims to the custodial parent, which are made in good faith under this provision, will fully discharge KPIC's obligations under the Policy to the extent of the payment.

KPIC will continue to comply with the terms of the Order until We determine that:

- 1. The Order is no longer valid;
- 2. The Dependent child has become covered under other health insurance or health coverage;
- 3. In the case of employer-provided coverage, the employer has stopped providing family coverage for all employees; or
- 4. The Dependent child is no longer a Covered Person under the Policy.

Termination by KPIC

KPIC may terminate the Group Policy or any insurance under the Group Policy on any premium due date by giving no less than 31 days written notice when the Policyholder:

- 1. Fails to pay premiums or contributions in accordance with the plan provisions, or KPIC does not receive premium payments in a timely manner; or
- 2. Commits an act or practice that constitutes fraud or makes an intentional misrepresentation of material fact under the terms of the Group Policy; or
- 3. Fails to comply with a material health benefit plan contract provision, including contribution or group participation rules; or
- 4. No longer has any Covered Persons living, residing or working in the service area of the Preferred Provider Organization with respect to a Group Policy providing coverage, in whole or in part, in connection with a Preferred Provider plan.

If KPIC decides to discontinue offering this particular health benefic of an in the group market, KPIC may discontinue all coverage under the Group Policy. KPIC will give writte notice of this type of nonrenewal to each Policyholder 90 days before the date coverage is minates. K. iC will offer each Policyholder whose coverage is discontinued the option to purchase another group health benefits plan currently offered by KPIC in the applicable state without regar a to a y health benefit status-related factor of any Covered Person, including any individuals who may become "igih" for the replacement coverage. Health benefit plan under this section means a particular producting and a glan design.

If KPIC stops offering all health insurance verage in a group market, in the applicable state, KPIC has the right not to renew all policies issued on his form. KPIC will give written notice of this type of nonrenewal to the Policyholders and all Cover of Persons 180 days before the date coverage terminates. Notice to an Insured Employee will be decord no be to the Insured Dependents of that Insured Employee.

The Policyholder will be liable for all until premiums for the period during which the Group Policy was in force with respect to any Color whose coverage terminates.

Completion of Covered Services / a Terminated Provider – For PPO Plans only

If You are inpatient in a Hospital, Skilled Nursing Facility, or a hospice for Hospice Care at the time of a Participating Provider's termination, You will continue to receive coverage for Covered Services until Your date of discharge from such inpatient facility consistent with applicable Colorado law.

As to services other than inpatient services, We will advise You in writing as to the specific extension of time, under Colorado law, pertaining to the rendition of Covered Services by a terminated Participating Provider

Coordination of Benefits Provisions Application

This Coordination of Benefits ("COB") provision applies when the Covered Person has health care coverage under more than one Plan. Plan is defined below.

The order-of-benefit determination rules govern the order in which each Plan will pay a claim for benefits. The Plan that pays first is called the Primary plan. The Primary plan must pay benefits in accordance with its policy terms without regard to the possibility that another Plan may cover some expenses. The Plan that pays after the Primary plan is the Secondary plan. The Secondary plan may reduce the benefits it pays so that payments from all Plans do not exceed 100% of the total Allowable Expense.

Definitions Related to Coordination of Benefits

- A. A "plan" is any of the following that provides benefits or services for medical or dental care or treatment. However, if separate contracts are used to provide coordinated coverage for members of a group, the separate contracts are considered parts of the same plan and there is no COB among those separate contracts.
 - "Plan" includes: group insurance contracts, health maintenance organization (HMO) contracts, closed panel plans or other forms of group or group-type coverage (whether insured or uninsured); medical care components of long-term care contracts, such as skilled nursing care; medical benefits under group or individual automobile contracts; and Medicare or any other federal governmental plan, as permitted by law.
 - 2. "Plan" does not include: hospital indemnity coverage or other fixed indemnity coverage; accident only coverage; specified disease or specified accident coverage; limited benefit health coverage, as defined by state law; school accident type coverage; benefits for non- medical components of long-term care policies; Medicare supplement policies; Medicaid policies; or coverage under other federal governmental plans, unless permitted by law.

Each contract for coverage under (1) or (2) is a separate Plan. If a Plan has two parts and COB rules apply only to one of the two, each of the parts is treated as a separate Plan.

- B. **This plan** means, in a COB provision, the part of the contract providing the health care benefits to which the COB provision applies and which may be reduced by use of the benefits of other plans. Any other part of the contract providing health care benefits is septrate from this plan. A contract may apply one COB provision to certain benefits, such as antal benefits, coordinating only with similar benefits, and may apply another COB provision to certain benefits.
- C. The **order-of-benefit payment rules** determine whet er this plan is a "Primary plan" or "Secondary plan" when compared to another plan covering the person.

D. **Allowable Expense** is mealth core service or expense, including Deductibles, Coinsurance and Copayments, that is core red as in part by any Plan covering the person. When a Plan provides benefits in the form of solvices, he reasonable cash value of each service will be considered an Allowable Expense and a bane paid. An expense or service or portion of an expense that is not covered by any of the Plans covering the person is not an Allowable Expense. In addition, any expense that a provider by law or in accordance with a contractual agreement is prohibited from charging a Covered Person is not an Allowable Expense.

The following are examples of expenses that are not Allowable Expenses:

- 1. The difference between the cost of a semi-private hospital room and a private hospital room is not an Allowable Expense, unless one of the Plans provides coverage for private hospital room expenses.
- If a Covered Person is covered by two or more plans that compute their benefit payments on the
 basis of usual and customary fees or relative value schedule reimbursement methodology or other
 similar reimbursement methodology, any amount in excess of the highest reimbursement amount
 for a specific benefit is not an Allowable Expense.
- If a person is covered by two or more plans that provide benefits or services on the basis of negotiated fees, an amount in excess of the highest of the negotiated fees is not an Allowable Expense.
- 4. If a Covered Person is covered by one Plan that calculates its benefits or services on the basis of usual and customary fees or relative value schedule reimbursement methodology or other similar reimbursement methodology and another Plan that provides its benefits or services on the basis of negotiated fees, the Primary plan's payment arrangement shall be the Allowable Expense for all Plans. However, if the provider has contracted with the Secondary plan to provide the benefit or

- service for a specific negotiated fee or payment amount that is different than the Primary plan's payment arrangement and if the provider's contract permits, the negotiated fee or payment shall be the Allowable Expense used by the Secondary plan to determine its benefits.
- 5. The amount of any benefit reduction by the Primary plan because a Covered Person has failed to comply with the Plan provisions is not an Allowable Expense. Examples of these types of plan provisions include second surgical opinions, precertification of admissions, and preferred provider arrangements.
- E. Claim determination period is usually a calendar year, but a plan may use some other period of time that fits the coverage of the group contract. A person is covered by a plan during a portion of a claim determination period if that person's coverage starts or ends during the claim determination period. However, it does not include any part of a year during which a person has no coverage under this plan, or before the date this COB provision or a similar provision takes effect.
- F. Closed Panel Plan is a plan that provides health benefits to Covered Persons primarily in the form of services through a panel of providers that have contracted with either directly or indirectly or are employed by the Plan, and that limits or excludes benefits for services provided by other providers, except in cases of emergency or referral by a panel member.
- G. **Custodial parent** means a parent awarded primary custody v a court decree. In the absence of a court decree, it is the parent with whom the child resides more and or a half of the calendar year without regard to any temporary visitation.

Order-of-Benefit Payment Rules

When two or more plans pay benefits, the rules for determining the order of payment are as follows:

- A. The Primary plan pays or provides its benefits according to its terms of coverage and without regard to the benefits under any other Plan.
- B. (1) Except as provided in paragraph (2), a Plar, the doe not contain a coordination of benefits provision that is consistent with this regulation is any unless the provisions of both plans state that the complying plan is Primary.
 - (2) Coverage that is obtained by virtue of being members in a group, and designed to supplement part of the basic package of benefits, may rovide supplementary coverage that shall be in excess of any other parts of the plan provided by he contract holder. Examples of these types of situations are major medical coverages that a superime osed over base plan hospital and surgical benefits, and insurance type coverages that are written in connection with a Closed Panel Plan to provide out-of-network benefits.
- C. A Plan may consider the benefits paid or provided by another Plan in determining its benefits only when it is Secondary to that other Plan.
- D. Each Plan determines its order of benefits using the first of the following rules that apply:
 - (1) Non-Dependent or Dependent. The Plan that covers the person other than as a dependent, for example as an employee, member, subscriber or retiree is the Primary plan and the Plan that covers the Covered Person as a dependent is the Secondary plan. However, if the Covered Person is a Medicare beneficiary and, as a result of federal law, Medicare is Secondary to the Plan covering the person as a dependent; and Primary to the Plan covering the Covered Person as other than a dependent (e.g. a retired employee); then the order of benefits between the two Plans is reversed so that the Plan covering the Covered Person as an employee, member, subscriber or retiree is the Secondary plan and the other Plan is the Primary plan.
 - (2) Dependent Child Covered Under More Than One Plan. Unless there is a court decree stating otherwise, when a dependent child is covered by more than one Plan the order of benefits is determined as follows:
 - a) For a dependent child whose parents are married or are living together, whether or not they have ever been married:
 - The Plan of the parent whose birthday falls earlier in the calendar year is the primary plan; or

- ii) If both parents have the same birthday, the Plan that has covered the parent the longest is the Primary plan.
- b) For a dependent child whose parents are divorced or separated or not living together, whether or not they have ever been married:
 - i) If a court decree states that one of the parents is responsible for the dependent child's health care expenses or health care coverage and the Plan of that parent has actual knowledge of those terms, that Plan is Primary. This rule applies to plan years commencing after the Plan is given notice of the court decree;
 - ii) If a court decree states that both parents are responsible for the dependent child's health care expenses or health care coverage, the provisions of Subparagraph (a) above shall determine the order of benefits;
 - iii) If a court decree states that the parents have joint custody without specifying that one parent has responsibility for the health care expenses or health care coverage of the dependent child, the provisions of Subparagraph (a) above shall determine the order of benefits; or
 - iv) If there is no court decree allocating responsibility for the dependent child's health care expenses or health care coverage, the order of benefits for the child are as follows:
 - The Plan covering the custodial parent;
 - The Plan covering the spouse of the custodia arent
 - The Plan covering the non-custodial parent; and then
 - The Plan covering the spouse of the non-custodia. pare it.
- c) For a dependent child covered under months, one rian of individuals who are not the parents of the child, the provisions of pubps agra, rian of individuals who are not the order of benefits as if those individuals were the parents of the child.
- (3) Active Employee or Retired or Laid-off Lai, 'oye. The Plan that covers a person as an active employee, that is, an employee varies no 'he, 'aid off nor retired, is the Primary plan. The Plan covering that same Covered Person as a referred or laid-off employee is the Secondary plan. The same would hold true if a Covered Person is a dependent of an active employee and that same Covered Person is a dependent of a returned or laid-off employee. If the other Plan does not have this rule, and as a result, the harmodomoto agree on the order of benefits, this rule is ignored. This rule does not apply if the rule laieled D(1) can determine the order of benefits.
- (4) COBRA or State Commutation Coverage. If a Covered Person whose coverage is provided pursuant to COBRA or under a right of continuation provided by state or other federal law is covered under another Plan, the Plan covering the person as an employee, member, subscriber or retiree or covering the person as a dependent of an employee, member, subscriber or retiree is the Primary plan and the COBRA or state or other federal continuation coverage is the Secondary plan. If the other Plan does not have this rule, and as a result, the Plans do not agree on the order of benefits, this rule is ignored. This rule does not apply if the rule labeled D(1) can determine the order of benefits.
- (5) Longer or Shorter Length of Coverage. The Plan that covered the person as an employee, member, policyholder, subscriber or retiree longer is the Primary plan and the Plan that covered the person the shorter period of time is the Secondary plan.
- (6) If the preceding rules do not determine the order of benefits, the Allowable Expenses shall be shared equally between the Plans meeting the definition of Plan. In addition, this Plan will not pay more than it would have paid had it been the Primary plan.

Effect on the Benefits of this Plan

A. When this Plan is Secondary, it may reduce its benefits so that the total benefits paid or provided by all Plans during a plan year are not more than the total Allowable Expenses. In determining the amount to be paid for any claim, the Secondary plan will calculate the benefits it would have paid in the absence of other health care coverage and apply that calculated amount to any Allowable Expense under its

Plan that is unpaid by the Primary plan. The Secondary plan may then reduce its payment by the amount so that, when combined with the amount paid by the Primary plan, the total benefits paid or provided by all Plans for the claim do not exceed the total Allowable Expense for that claim. In addition, the Secondary plan shall credit to its plan deductible any amounts it would have credited to its deductible in the absence of other health care coverage.

B. If a Covered Person is enrolled in two or more Closed Panel Plans and if, for any reason, including the provision of service by a non-panel provider, benefits are not payable by one Closed Panel Plan, COB shall not apply between that Plan and other Closed Panel Plans.

Right to Receive and Release Needed Information

Certain facts about health care coverage and services are needed to apply these COB rules and to determine benefits payable under this plan and other Plans. The claims administrator may get the facts it needs from or give them to other organizations or persons for the purpose of applying these rules and determining benefits payable under this Plan and other Plans covering the person claiming benefits. The claims administrator need not tell, or get the consent of, any person to do this. Each Covered Person claiming benefits under this Plan must give the claims administrator any facts it needs to apply those rules and determine benefits payable.

Facility of Payment

A payment made under another Plan may include an amount that s. and have been paid under this Plan. If it does, the claims administrator may pay that amount to the organization and made that payment. That amount will then be treated as though it were a benefit paid under this Plan. The claims administrator will not have to pay that amount again. The term "payment under includis providing benefits in the form of services, in which case "payment made" means regionable case value of the benefits provided in the form of services.

Right of Recovery

If the amount of the payments made by the "aims alm, istrator is more than it should have paid under this COB provision, it may recover the excess to more of the persons it has paid or for whom it has paid; or any other person or organization that it ay be responsible for the benefits or services provided for the Covered Person. The "amount of the payments made" includes the reasonable cash value of any benefits provided in the form of service.

Surrogacy arrangements

If You enter into a Surrogacy ^ anger ent and You or any other payee are entitled to receive payments or other compensation under the Surrogacy Arrangement, You must reimburse Us for covered Services You receive related to conception, pregnancy, delivery, or postpartum care in connection with that arrangement ("Surrogacy Health Services") except that we will recover no more than half of the monetary compensation you receive. A "Surrogacy Arrangement" is one in which a woman agrees to become pregnant and to surrender the baby (or babies) to another person or persons who intend to raise the child (or children), whether or not the woman receives payment for being a surrogate. Note: This "Surrogacy arrangements" provision does not affect Your obligation to pay Your Cost Share for these Covered Services. After You surrender the baby to the legal parents, You are not obligated to reimburse Us for any Covered Services that the baby receives after the date of surrender (the legal parents are financially responsible for any Covered Services that the baby receives).

By accepting Surrogacy Health Services, You automatically assign to Us Your right to receive payments that are payable to You or any other payee under the Surrogacy Arrangement, regardless of whether those payments are characterized as being for medical expenses. To secure Our rights, We will also have a lien on those payments and on any escrow account, trust, or any other account that holds those payments. Those payments (and amounts in any escrow account, trust, or other account that holds those payments) shall first be applied to satisfy Our lien. The assignment and Our lien will not exceed the total amount of Your obligation to Us under the preceding paragraph.

Within 30 days after entering into a Surrogacy Arrangement, You must send written notice of the arrangement, including all of the following information:

- · Names, addresses, and telephone numbers of the other parties to the arrangement
- · Names, addresses, and telephone numbers of any escrow agent or trustee
- Names, addresses, and telephone numbers of the intended parents and any other parties who are
 financially responsible for Services the baby (or babies) receive, including names, addresses, and
 telephone numbers for any health insurance that will cover Services that the baby (or babies) receive
- A signed copy of any contracts and other documents explaining the arrangement
- Any other information we request in order to satisfy our rights

You must send this information to:

Equian Kaiser Permanente Surrogacy Mailbox P.O. Box 36380 Louisville KY 40233

You must complete and send Us all consents, releases, authorizations, lien forms, and other documents that are reasonably necessary for Us to determine the existence of any rights we may have under this "Surrogacy arrangements" section and to satisfy those rights. You may not agree to waive, release, or reduce our rights under this "Surrogacy arrangements" section withor, our prior, written consent.

If Your estate, parent, guardian, or conservator asserts a claim again. * whird point based on the surrogacy arrangement, Your estate, parent, guardian, or conservator and any softler and or judgment recovered by the estate, parent, guardian, or conservator shall be subject our liens and other rights to the same extent as if You had asserted the claim against the third party ''' may assign our rights to enforce our liens and other rights.

If You have questions about Your obligations un this rovision, please contact **Customer Service** at 1-855-364-3184.

Value-Added Services

Voluntary health promotion programs may be a failable to You. These value-added services may be offered in conjunction with this Plan and are in the Group Policy. Please call KPIC at the number on Your ID card or 711 (TTY) to learn in the about the value-added services which may be available to You.

For purposes of this section ' anth pr motion programs' means value-added services offered to Covered Persons that do not constitute Co ered Services under the Group Policy. These services may be discontinued at any time without prior notice.

Termination of an Insured Employee's Insurance

Except as provided in the Continuation of Medical Benefits provision, Your insurance will automatically terminate on the earlier of:

- 1. The date the employee or employee's Dependents cease to be covered by Health Plan as a Point of Service member;
- 2. The date the Group Policy is terminated;
- 3. The date You, or Your representative, commits an act of fraud or makes an intentional misrepresentation of a material fact:
- 4. The end of the grace period after the Policyholder fails to pay any required premium to KPIC when due or KPIC does not receive the premium payment in a timely fashion; or
- 5. The last day of the month You cease to qualify as an Eligible Employee.

In no event will Your insurance continue beyond the earlier of the date Your employer is no longer a Policyholder and the date the Group Policy terminates. The Health Plan Evidence of Coverage more fully explains the eligibility, effective date, and termination provisions.

Termination of Insured Dependent Coverage

An Insured Dependent's coverage will end on the earlier of:

- 1. The date You cease to be covered by KPIC;
- 2. The last day of the of the calendar month in which the person ceases to qualify as a Dependent;
- 3. The date Your insurance ends, unless continuation of coloring available to the Dependent under the provisions of the Group Policy;
- 4. The end of the grace period after the Policyh der is to pay any required premium to KPIC when due or KPIC does not receive the premium payment. a timely fashion;
- 5. The date the Group Policy is terminated:
- 6. The date the Dependent, or the Dependent of the De
- 7. The date the Dependent relocates to place of the geographic service area of a provider network, if applicable, unless specifically provide to provide the Group Policy.

Medically Necessary Leav of Abount of Student Dependent

If You, as a Dependent, are colled in a post-secondary educational institution, Your coverage will not terminate due to a Medically Necessary Leave of Absence before the date that is the earlier of: (a) one year after the first day of the incurcally Necessary Leave of Absence or (b) the date coverage would otherwise terminate under the terms of the Group Policy.

Continuation of Coverage during Layoff or Leave of Absence

If Your full-time work ends because of a disability, an approved leave of absence or layoff, You may be eligible to continue insurance for Yourself and Your Dependents up to a maximum of three months if full-time work ends because of disability or two months if work ends because of layoff or leave of absence other than family care leave of absence. These provisions apply as long as You continue to meet Your Group's written eligibility requirements and This health insurance plan has not terminated. You may be required to pay the full cost of the continued insurance during any such leave.

Rescission for Fraud or Intentional Misrepresentation

Subject to any applicable state or federal law, if KPIC makes a determination that You performed an act, practice or omission that constitutes fraud or made an intentional misrepresentation of material fact under the terms of the Group Policy, KPIC may rescind Your coverage under the Group Policy by giving You no less than thirty (31) days advance written notice. The rescission will be effective, on:

- 1. The effective date of Your coverage, if we relied upon such information to provide coverage; or
- 2. The date the act of fraud or intentional misrepresentation of a material fact occurred, if the fraud or intentional misrepresentation of a material fact was committed after the Effective Date of Your coverage.

If Your or Your Dependent's Policy is rescinded, you have the right to appeal the rescission. Please refer to the **APPEALS AND COMPLAINTS** section of this Certificate for a detailed discussion of the grievance and Appeals process and Your right to an Independent External Review.

CONTINUATION OF MEDICAL BENEFITS (FEDERAL)

This section only applies to Participating Employers who are subject to Public Law 99-271 (COBRA).

You may be able to continue Your coverage under this policy for a limited time after You would otherwise lose eligibility, if required by the federal COBRA law. Please contact Your Group if You want to know how to elect COBRA coverage or how much You will have to pay Your Group for it.

Eligibility for Continued Health Coverage

A Covered Person whose group health coverage under the policy would end due to a qualifying event may have a right to elect continued Health Coverage for a limited period.

The phrase "health coverage" means the benefits of the policy that are based on Expenses Incurred for medical care.

A "Qualifying Event" is any one of the following events if it would ause * .e Covered Person to lose health coverage under the policy:

- "A" The death of the covered employee;
- "B" The termination (other than by reason of the Lovere 1 emptyee's gross misconduct), or reduction in hours, of such employee's employment.
- "C" The divorce or legal separation of the corred imployee and his or her spouse, partner in a civil union or Domestic Partner;
- "D" The covered employee's becoming stitled on M. dicare benefits;
- "E" A child's ceasing to be an eligible Detention under the terms of this health insurance plan.

Written Notices and Election Required

Covered Persons must notify their er of yers of a qualifying event set forth in "C" or "E". That notice must be given within sixty (for pays at a refer event occurs. If such timely notice is not given, the event will not entitle the Covered Lerson on nued health coverage.

The employer will notify Covered P., sons who become entitled to elect continued health coverage. That notice will be furnished within fourteen (14) days of: (a) the date timely notice of a qualifying event set forth in "C" or "E" is received; or (b) the date any other qualifying event occurs. If that notice from the employer is not given or is late, the qualifying event will not entitle the Covered Person to continued health coverage. Should a court or government agency require KPIC to pay any benefits as though coverage had been continued, the employer will reimburse KPIC in the full amount that KPIC is required to pay.

A Covered Person will have sixty (60) days in which to elect continued health coverage. That sixty (60) days starts with the later of: (a) the date the qualifying event would cause the Covered Person to lose health coverage under this health insurance plan; or (b) the date the employer provides timely notice to the Covered Person of his or her right to elect continued health coverage. A Covered Person who does not make a timely written election will not receive continued health coverage unless included as a spouse, partner in a civil union or Domestic Partner or child in another family member's timely election.

Effect of Other Continuations

If this health insurance plan otherwise provides any health coverage after a qualifying event: (a) such coverage that is not an option will not defer or extend the maximum period of continued health coverage in this provision; and (b) such coverage that is an elected option will be deemed a waiver of continued health coverage under this provision. However, if a covered employee elects such alternate health coverage for a spouse, partner in a civil union or Domestic Partner or child; and while that coverage is in

effect another qualifying event occurs; then the alternate health coverage for the spouse, partner in a civil union or Domestic Partner or child will not end sooner than it would have under this provision.

Payment for Continued Health Coverage

The employer may require a Covered Person to pay for this continued health coverage. That payment will not exceed 102 percent of the total employer and employee cost of providing the same benefits to a Covered Person who has not had a qualifying event. The Covered Person will not be required to make such payments less frequently than monthly.

Benefits under Continued Health Coverage

This continued health coverage will at all times provide the same health care benefits as would have been afforded to the Covered Person had a qualifying event not occurred. This includes any changes in the health coverage under this health insurance plan as may become effective while continued health coverage is in effect.

Termination of Continued Health Coverage

A Covered Person's continued health coverage under this provision will end at the earliest of the following dates:

- 1. The date which ends the "Maximum Period" as defined below;
- 2. The date that This Plan no longer covers the employer that spor ored * e coverage before the Qualifying Event:
- 3. The date ending the last period for which the Covered Person has made any required payment for continued Health Coverage on a timely basis; or
- 4. The date after electing continued Health Coverage with the Covered Person first becomes: a) covered under any other group health plan (as an imploy e or "erwise) which does not exclude or limit any pre-existing condition of the Covered Person, in by intitled to Medicare benefits.

The "Maximum Period" referred to above will state with the date of the Qualifying Event and will end: (a) with the date eighteen (18) months after a "ualifying be ent set forth in "B"; or (b) with the date thirty-six (36) months after any other Qualifying Event other than as set forth in "B" occurs, the maximum period will not end less than thirty-six (36, months from the date of the original qualifying event; and if a Qualifying Event set forth in "D" occurs ane maximum Period as to the Covered Employee's spouse, partner in a civil union or Domestic Palner or child for that or any subsequent Qualifying Event will not end less than thirty-six (36 months from the date the Covered Employee became entitled to Medicare benefits.

Extension for Disabled Covered Persons

If Social Security, under its rules, determines that a Covered Person was disabled when a Qualifying Event set forth in "B" occurred, the 18-month maximum period of continued health coverage for such a Qualifying Event may be extended to twenty-nine (29) months. To obtain that extension, the Covered Person must notify the employer of Social Security's determination before the initial 18-month maximum period ends.

For the continued health coverage of disabled Covered Persons that exceeds eighteen (18) months, KPIC may increase the premium it charges by as much as 50 percent. The employer may require the disabled Covered Persons to pay all or part of that total increased premium.

In no event will continued Health Coverage extend beyond the first month to begin more than thirty (30) days after Social Security determines that the Covered Person is no longer disabled. The Covered Person must notify the employer within thirty (30) days of the date of such a Social Security determination.

Continued Health Coverage from a Prior Plan

Continued Health Coverage will also be provided if: (a) this health insurance plan replaced a prior benefit plan of the employer or an associated company; and (b) a person's continued health coverage under a provision of that prior plan similar to this ended due to the replacement of that prior plan. In such case,

that person may obtain continued Health Coverage under this provision. It will be as though this health insurance plan had been in effect when the Qualifying Event occurred. But no benefits will be paid under this health insurance plan for health care Expenses Incurred before its effective date.

Continued Health Coverage under Uniformed Services Employment and Reemployment Rights Act (USERRA)

If You are called to active duty in the uniformed services, You may be able to continue Your coverage under this Policy for a limited time after You would otherwise lose eligibility, if required by the federal USERRA law. You must submit a USERRA election form to Your Employer within 60 days after Your call to active duty.

Please contact Your Employer to find out how to elect USERRA coverage and how much You must pay Your Employer.

CONTINUATION OF MEDICAL BENEFITS (STATE)

Continuation of Health Coverage

A Covered Person must be given the option to elect continuation of this lealth insurance plan for himself or herself and any Dependents if:

- 1. The Covered Person's eligibility to receive coverage has ended for a. 're .son other than discontinuance of the Group Policy in its entirety or with respect to an instead class;
- 2. Any premium or contribution required from or on b ... or he Covered Person has been paid to the termination date; and
- 3. The Covered Person has been continuously insured urger the Group Policy, or under any Group Policy providing similar benefits which it replaces, for the least six (6) months immediately prior to termination.

A Covered Person has the right to continued for the continued plan, coverage under the prior employer's plan may be continued for the condition only for the eighteen (18) months or until the new plan covers the condition, whichever occurs first.

The Covered Person must lect to a till be coverage and pay the applicable amount to apply toward the premium within twenty (20) days after termination of employment. If proper notification is not given to the Covered Person, the Covered Person may elect to continue coverage and pay the applicable amount to apply toward the insurance within thirty (30) days after termination of employment.

Reduced Work Hours

The Policyholder may elect to contract with KPIC to continue coverage under the same conditions and for the same premium for Covered Person, even if the Policyholder reduces the working hours of such Covered Person to less than thirty (30) hours per week, provided the following conditions are met:

- 1. The Covered Person has been continuously employed as a full-time employee of the Policyholder and has been insured under the Group Policy or any Group Policy providing similar benefits which said policy replaces, for at least 6 months immediately prior to such reduction in working hours;
- 2. The Policyholder has imposed such reduction in working hours due to economic conditions; and
- 3. The Policyholder intends to restore the Covered Person to a full 40-hour work schedule as soon as economic conditions improve.

Claims and Appeals

KPIC will review claims and appeals, and We may use medical experts to help Us review them. The following terms have the following meanings when used in this "APPEALS and COMPLAINTS" section:

- 1. A **Claim** is a request for us to:
 - a. Pay for a Service that You have not received (Pre-Service claim),
 - b. Continue to pay for a Service that You are currently receiving (Concurrent Care Claim), or
 - c. Pay for a Service that you have already received (Post-Service claim).
- 2. An Adverse Benefit Determination is Our decision to do any of the following:
 - a. Deny Your Claim, in whole or in part, including:
 - i) A denial, in whole or in part, of a Pre-Service Claim (preauthorization for a Service), a Concurrent Care Claim (continue to provide or pay for a Service that You are currently receiving) or a Post-Service Claim (a request to pay for a Service) in whole or in part; or
 - ii) A denial of a request for Services on the ground that the Service is not Medically Necessary, appropriate, effective or efficient or is not provided in or the appropriate health care setting or level of care; or
 - iii) A denial of a request for Services on the ground by the Service is experimental or investigational.
 - b. Terminate Your coverage retroactively except as e result of on-payment of premiums (also known as Rescission or Retroactive Cancellation) or
 - c. Uphold Our previous Adverse Benefit Determination when You appeal.

In addition, when We deny a request for medial combecause it is excluded under this policy and you present evidence from medical professional combecause it is excluded under this policy and you present evidence from medical professional combecause it is excluded under this policy and you present evidence from medical professional combecause it is excluded under this policy and you present evidence from medical professional combecause it is excluded under this policy and you present evidence from medical professional combecause it is excluded under this policy and you present evidence from medical professional combecause it is excluded under this policy and you present evidence from medical professional combecause it is excluded under this policy and you present evidence from medical professional combecause it is excluded under this policy and you present evidence from medical professional combecause it is excluded under this policy and you present evidence from medical professional combecause it is excluded under this policy and you present evidence from medical professional combecause it is excluded under this policy and you present evidence from medical professional combecause it is excluded under this policy and you present evidence from medical professional combecause it is excluded under this policy and you present evidence from the combecause it is excluded under this policy and you present evidence from the combecause it is excluded under this policy and you present evidence from the combecause it is excluded under this policy and you present evidence from the combecause it is excluded under this policy and you present evidence from the combecause it is excluded under this policy and you present evidence from the combecause it is excluded under this policy and you present evidence from the combecause it is excluded under this policy and you present evidence from the combecause it is excluded under this policy and you present evidence from the combecause it is excluded under the combecause it is excluded

3. An **Appeal** is a request for Us to pvir we r initial Adverse Benefit Determination.

If You miss a deadline for making a Clair or Appeal, We may decline to review it.

Except when simultaneous External F eview can occur, You must exhaust the Internal Claims and Appeals Procedure as described below in uns "APPEALS and COMPLAINTS" section unless We fail to follow the claims and appeals process described in this Section.

Language and Translation Assistance

You may request language assistance with Your Claim and/or Appeal by calling **Member Services** at 1-800-632-9700 or 711 (TTY).

SPANISH (Español): Para obtener asistencia en Español, llame al 1-800-632-9700.

TAGALOG (Tagalog): Kung kailangan ninyo ang tulong sa Tagalog tumawag sa1-800-632-9700.

CHINESE (中文): 如果需要中文的帮助,请拨打这个号码 1-800-632-9700.

NAVAJO (Dine): Dinek'ehgo shika at'ohwol ninisingo, kwiijigo holne' 1-800-632-9700.

Appointing a Representative

If You would like someone including your provider (medical facility or health care professional) to act on Your behalf regarding Your Claim, You may appoint an authorized or designated representative. You must make this appointment in writing. Please contact **Customer Service** at 1-855-364-3184 or 711 (TTY) for information about how to appoint a representative. You must pay the cost of anyone You hire to represent or help You.

Help with Your Claim and/or Appeal

You may contact the Colorado Division of Insurance at:

Colorado Division of Insurance 1560 Broadway, Suite 850 Denver, Colorado 80202 (303) 894-7499

Reviewing Information Regarding Your Claim

If You want to review the information that We have collected regarding Your Claim, You may request, and We will provide without charge, copies of all relevant documents, records, and other information. You may request our Authorization for Release of Appeal Information form by calling **Member Relations** at 1-855-364-3184 or 711 (TTY).

You also have the right to request any diagnosis and treatment codes and their meanings that are the subject of Your Claim. To make a request, You should contact **Customer Service** at 1-855-364-3184 or 711 (TTY).

Providing Additional Information Regarding Your Claim and/or A peal

When You appeal, You may send Us additional information including comments, documents, and additional medical records that You believe support Your Claim. If We asked for additional information and You did not provide it before We made Our initial decision about Your Claim the You may still send Us the additional information so that We may include it as part of Our review of Our Appeal, if You ask for one. Please send all additional information to the Department that would the Adverse Benefit Determination.

When You appeal, You may give testimony in writing or by elephone. Please send Your written testimony to **Member Relations**. To arrange to give testiment by the phone, you should contact **Member Relations** at 1-855-364-3184 or 711 (TTY).

We will add the information that You provide the summony or other means to Your Claim file and We will review it without regard to whether this formation was submitted and/or considered in Our initial decision regarding Your Claim.

Sharing Additional Information That the Collect

If We believe that Your App al of Continual Adverse Benefit Determination will be denied, then before We issue Our next Adverse Benefit Determination We will also share with You any new or additional reasons for that decision. We will send You a letter explaining the new or additional information and/or reasons and inform You how You can respond to the information in the letter if You choose to do so. If You do not respond before We must make Our next decision, that decision will be based on the information already in Your Claim file.

Internal Claims and Appeals Procedures

There are several types of claims, and each has a different procedure described below for sending Your Claim and Appeal to Us as described in this **APPEALS and COMPLAINTS** section:

- 1. Pre-Service Claims (Urgent and Non-Urgent)
- 2. Concurrent Care Claims (Urgent and Non-Urgent)
- 3. Post-Service Claims

In addition, there is a separate appeals procedure for adverse benefit determinations due to a retroactive termination of coverage (rescission).

Your internal review process includes (a) one mandatory level of review which is the First Level Appeal and (b) a voluntary second level of review which is the Voluntary Second Level Appeal. The Voluntary Second Level Appeal may only occur at your option. If you disagree with our decision on your First Level Appeal, your adverse First Level Appeal decision notice will tell you how to submit a Voluntary Second Level Appeal.

When you file an appeal, We will review Your Claim without regard to our previous Adverse Benefit Determination. The individual who reviews Your Appeal will not have participated in Our original decision regarding Your Claim nor will he/she be the subordinate of someone who did participate in Our original decision.

1. Pre-Service Claims and Appeals

Pre-service Claims are requests that We pay for a Service that You have not yet received. Failure to receive authorization before receiving a Service that must be authorized or pre-certified in order to be a covered benefit may be the basis for Our denial of Your Pre-service Claim. If You receive any of the Services You are requesting before We make Our decision, Your Pre-service Claim or Appeal will become a Post-service Claim or Appeal with respect to those Services. If You have any general questions about Pre-service Claims or Appeals, please call **Permanente Advantage** at 1-888-525-1553 or 711 (TTY).

Here are the procedures for filing a Pre-service claim, a Non-Urgent Pre-service Appeal, and an Urgent Pre-service Appeal.

a. Pre-Service Claim

Tell KPIC in writing that You want Us to pay for a Service You we not yet received. Your request and any related documents You give us constitute Your Claim. You or Your Provider must either mail or fax Your Claim to:

Permanente Advantage 8954 Rio San Diego Drive, ∠ ¹ Floor Room 20R22 San Diego, CA 92108 1-888-525-1553 (pt one) 1-866-338-0266 ⟨fax,

If You want Us to consider Your Pre-service Claim on an Urgent basis, the request should tell us that. We will decide whether Your Claim is Urgen or Non-Urgent unless Your attending health care provider tells Us Your Claim is Urgen. If You letermine that Your Claim is not Urgent, We will treat Your Claim as Non-Urgent. Conerally, a Claim is Urgent only if using the procedure for Non-Urgent Claims: (a) Could seriously judgated Your life, health, or ability to regain maximum function; or (b) If You have a physical or next all disability that creates an imminent and substantial limitation on Your existing about to live independently; or (c) Would, in the opinion of a physician with knowledge of Your medical rolldition, subject You to severe pain that cannot be adequately managed without the pervice. You are requesting. We may, but are not required to, waive the requirements related to the light and appeal thereof, to permit you to pursue an Expedited External Review.

Non-Urgent Pre-Service Claim

We will review Your Claim and, if We have all the information We need, We will make a decision within a reasonable period of time but not later than five (5) business days after We receive Your Claim. We may extend the time for making a decision for an additional fifteen (15) days if circumstances beyond Our control delay Our decision, so long as We notify You and inform You and Your Provider prior to the expiration of the initial five (5) day period and explain the circumstances for which we need the extension.

If We need more information, We will ask You and Your Provider for additional information within the initial five (5) business day decision period, and We will give You and Your Provider two (2) business days from receipt of Our request to send the additional information. We will make a decision within five (5) business days after We receive the first piece of information (including documents) We requested. We encourage You to send all the requested information at one time, so that We will be able to consider it all when We make Our decision. If We do not receive the additional information (including documents) from You or Your Provider within two (2) business days after receipt of Our request, We will make a decision based on the information We have.

We will send written notice of Our decision to You and if applicable to Your Provider.

Urgent Pre-Service Claim

If Your Pre-service Claim was considered on an Urgent basis and We have all the information We need, We will notify You and Your Provider of Our decision (whether adverse or not) orally or in writing within two (2) business days but not later than seventy-two (72) hours after We receive Your Claim. Within twenty-four (24) hours after We receive Your Claim, We may ask You and Your Provider for more information. We will give You and Your Provider within two (2) business days from receipt of Our request to send the additional information. We will notify You and Your Provider of Our decision within two (2) business days but not longer than forty-eight (48) hours of receiving the first piece of requested information. If We do not receive the additional information (including documents) from You or Your Provider within two (2) business days after receipt of Our request, We will make a decision based on the information We have and We will notify You of Our decision either orally or in writing. If We notify You of Our decision orally, We will send You and Your Provider written confirmation within three (3) days after that.

Your Pre-Service Claim shall be deemed to have been approved for failure on Our part to:

- a) Request additional information needed to process the claim from You and Your Provider; or
- b) Provide the notification of approval to You and Your Pr vider; or
- c) Provide the notification of denial to You and Your Pr vider

within the required time frames set forth above.

Validity of Approval of a Pre-Service Claim

An approval of a Pre-Service Claim is valid for a period of the hundred eighty (180) days after the date of approval and continues for the duration of the authorized course of treatment. Once approved, We cannot retroactively deny of the authorized course of treatment or service. This 180-day approval does not apply if:

- a) The Pre-Service Claim approval was besed on Fraud; or
- b) The provider never performe 'un se vices that were requested; or
- c) The service provided did not at in with the service that was approved; or
- d) The person receiving he price to longer had coverage under the plan on or before the date the service was diviving to the coverage under the plan on or before the
- e) The covered recon's benefit maximums were reached on or before the date the service was delivered.

If We deny Your Claim (if We o not agree to pay for all the Services You requested), Our Adverse Benefit Determination no will will tell You why We denied Your Claim and how You can appeal.

b. Non-Urgent Pre-Service First Level Appeal

Within one hundred eighty (180) days after You receive our Adverse Benefit Determination notice, You must tell us by either calling us or writing to us that You want to Appeal Our denial of Your Preservice Claim. We will count the one hundred eighty (180) calendar days starting five (5) business days from the date of the initial decision notice to allow for delivery time unless you can prove that you received the notice after that 5-business day period.

Please include the following: (1) Your name and Medical Record Number, (2) Your medical condition or relevant symptoms, (3) the specific Service that You are requesting, (4) All of the reasons why You disagree with Our Adverse Benefit Determination, and (5) All supporting documents. Your request and the supporting documents constitute Your Appeal.

For medical benefits other than Outpatient Prescription Drugs, You must either mail or fax Your Appeal to:

Permanente Advantage 8954 Rio San Diego Drive, 2nd Floor Room 20R22 San Diego, CA 92108 1-888-525-1553 (phone)

1-866-338-0266 (fax)

For Outpatient Prescription Drugs, You can appeal orally by calling 1-800-788-2949 (Pharmacy Help Desk) or in writing by mailing to:

KPIC Pharmacy Administrator Grievance and Appeals Coordinator 10181 Scripps Gateway Court San Diego, CA 92131

We will schedule an appeal meeting in a timeframe that permits us to decide your appeal in a timely manner. You may be present for the appeal meeting in person or by telephone conference and you may bring counsel, advocates and health care professionals to the appeal meeting. Unless you request to be present for the appeal meeting in person or by telephone conference, we will conduct your appeal as a file review. You may present additional materials at the appeal meeting. The members of the appeals committee who will review your appeal (who was not involved in our original decision regarding your claim) will consider this additional material. Upon request, we will provide copies of all information that we intend to present at the appeal meeting at least five (5) days prior to the meeting, unless any new material is developed after that five-(5) day deadline. You will have the option to elect to have a recording made of the popular meeting, if applicable, and if you elect to have the meeting recorded, we will make a conversal and the popular recorded in the popular recorded in the popular recorded in the popular recorded recorded

We will review Your Appeal and send you a written coision within a reasonable period of time that is appropriate given your medical condition but not man than that (30) days after we receive Your Appeal.

If we deny Your Appeal, our Adverse Be. fit Dearmination notice will tell you why we denied Your Appeal and will include information regarding any further process, including External Review, that may be available to You.

c. <u>Urgent Pre-Service First Leval Appear</u>

Tell us that You want to urg nuy poea, our Adverse Benefit Determination regarding your Preservice Claim. Please include 'ne ollowing: (1) Your name and Medical Record Number, (2) Your medical condition or symptoms (3) The specific Service that You are requesting, (4) All of the reasons why You lisaor wit Our Adverse Benefit Determination, and (5) All supporting documents. Your requesting and he supporting documents constitute Your Appeal

For medical benefits other than Outpatient Prescription Drugs, You can appeal orally by calling **Permanente Advantage** at 1-888-525-1533 or in writing by mailing or sending by fax to:

Permanente Advantage 8954 Rio San Diego Drive, 2nd Floor room 20R22 San Diego, CA 92108 1-888-525-1553 (phone) 1-866-338-0266 (fax)

For Outpatient Prescription Drugs, You can appeal orally by calling 1-800-788-2949 (Pharmacy Help Desk) or in writing by mailing to:

KPIC Pharmacy Administrator Grievance and Appeals Coordinator 10181 Scripps Gateway Court San Diego, CA 92131

When You send Your Appeal, You may also request simultaneous External Review of Our initial Adverse Benefit Determination. If You want simultaneous External Review, Your Appeal must tell Us this. You will be eligible for the simultaneous External Review only if Your Pre-service Appeal

qualifies as Urgent. If You do not request simultaneous External Review in Your Appeal, then You may be able to request External Review after We make Our decision regarding Your Appeal (see "External Review" in this "APPEALS and COMPLAINTS" section), if Our internal Appeal decision is not in your favor.

We will decide whether Your Appeal is Urgent or Non-Urgent unless Your attending health care provider tells Us Your Appeal is Urgent. If We determine that Your Appeal is not Urgent, We will treat Your Appeal as Non-Urgent. Generally, an Appeal is Urgent only if using the procedure for Non-Urgent Appeals (a) Could seriously jeopardize Your life, health, or ability to regain maximum function; or (b) If You have a physical or mental disability that creates an imminent and substantial limitation on Your existing ability to live independently; or (c) Would, in the opinion of a Physician with knowledge of Your medical condition, subject You to severe pain that cannot be adequately managed without the Services You are requesting. We may, but not required to waive the requirements related to an Urgent Appeal to permit you to pursue an Expedited External Review.

You do not have the right to attend or have counsel, advocates and health care professionals in attendance at the expedited review. You are, however, entitled to submit written comments, documents, records and other materials for the reviewer or reviewers to consider; and receive, upon request and free of charge, copies of all documents, records and other information regarding your request for benefits.

We will review Your Appeal and give You oral or written notic of fur decision as soon as Your clinical condition requires, but not later than seventy vo (72) hou. after We received Your Appeal. If We notify You of Our decision orally, We will send You a written confirmation within three (3) days after that.

If We deny Your Appeal, our Adverse [nefit etermination notice will tell You why We denied Your Appeal and will include information in yording any further process, including External Review, that may be available to You.

2. Concurrent Care Claims and Appeals.

Concurrent Care Claims are req es. that r PIC continues to pay for an ongoing course of covered treatment or services for a period c time of course of treatments, when the course of treatment already being received will end. If not have any general questions about Concurrent Care Claims or Appeals, please call the **Perman nte Administration** ge at 1-888-525-1553 or 711 (TTY).

Unless You are appealing an U yent Concurrent Care Claim, if We either (a) Deny Your request to extend Your current authorized ongoing care (Your Concurrent Care Claim) or (b) Inform You that the authorized care that You are currently receiving is going to end early and You then appeal our decision (an Adverse Benefit Determination), then during the time that We are considering Your Appeal, You may continue to receive the authorized Services. If you continue to receive these Services while We consider Your Appeal and Your Appeal does not result in our approval of Your Concurrent Care Claim, then KPIC will only pay for the continuation of services until we notify you of our appeal decision

Here are the procedures for filing a Concurrent Care Claim, a Non-Urgent concurrent care appeal, and an Urgent concurrent care appeal:

a. Concurrent Care Claim

Tell us by either calling us or writing to us that you want to make a Concurrent Care Claim for an ongoing course of covered treatment. Inform us in detail of the reasons that Your authorized ongoing care should be continued or extended. Your request and any related documents you give us constitute Your Claim. You must either mail or fax Your Claim to:

Permanente Advantage 8954 Rio San Diego Drive, 2nd Floor Room 20R22 San Diego, CA 92108 1-888-525-1553 (phone)

1-866-338-0266 (fax)

If You want us to consider Your Claim on an Urgent basis and You contact us at least twenty-four (24) hours before Your care ends, You may request that We review Your Concurrent Claim on an Urgent basis. We will decide whether Your Claim is Urgent or Non-urgent unless Your attending health care provider tells us Your Claim is Urgent. If We determine that Your Claim is not Urgent, We will treat Your Claim as Non-urgent. Generally, a Claim is Urgent only if using the procedure for Non-urgent Claims (a) Could seriously jeopardize Your life, health or ability to regain maximum function; or (b) If You have a physical or mental disability that creates an imminent and substantial limitation on Your existing ability to live independently; or (b) Would, in the opinion of a Physician with knowledge of Your medical condition, subject You to severe pain that cannot be adequately managed without extending Your course of covered treatment.. We may, but are not required to waive the requirements related to an urgent claim and appeal thereof to permit you to pursue an Expedited External Review.

We will review Your Claim, and if We have all the information We need We will make a decision within a reasonable period of time. If You submitted Your Claim twenty-four (24) hours or more before Your care is ending, We will make our decision before Your authorized care actually ends (that is, within 24 hours of receipt of Your claim). If Your authorized care ended before You submitted Your Claim, We will make our decision within a leason able period of time but no later than fifteen (15) days after we receive Your Claim. We may explain the time for making a decision for an additional fifteen (15) days if circumstances beyond Corported the initial fifteen-(15) day period ends as explain the circumstances and the reason for the extension and when we expect to make a decision.

If We tell You We need more information, "e wi" ask You for the information before the initial decision period ends and We will give you und your care is ending or, if Your care has ended, forty-five (45) days to send us the inform under will make our decision as soon as possible, if Your care has not ended, or within fifteen (5) and after We first receive any information (including documents) we requested. We encluded to send all the requested information at one time, so that We will be able to consider it all which we make Our decision. If We do not receive any of the requested information (in the line wind do liments) within the stated timeframe after We send Our request, We will make a decision and on the information We have within the appropriate timeframe, not to excertifiteer upon 15) days following the end of the forty-five (45) days that We gave you for sending the idditional in armation.

We will send written notice of our decision to You and, if applicable to Your Provider, upon request. Please let Us know if You wish to have Our decision sent to Your Provider.

If We consider Your Concurrent Claim on an Urgent basis, We will notify You of Our decision orally or in writing as soon as Your clinical condition requires, but not later than twenty-four (24) hours after We received Your Appeal. If We notify You of Our decision orally, We will send You written confirmation within three (3) days after receiving Your Claim.

If We deny Your Claim (if we do not agree to pay for extending the ongoing course of treatment or services), our Adverse Benefit Determination notice will tell you why We denied Your Claim and how You can appeal.

b. Non-Urgent Concurrent Care First Level Appeal

Within one hundred eighty (180) days after you receive our Adverse Benefit Determination notice, you must tell us by either calling us or writing to us that you want to appeal our Adverse Benefit Determination. We will count the one hundred eighty (180) calendar days starting five (5) business days from the date of the initial decision notice to allow for delivery time unless you can prove that you received the notice after that 5-business day period. Please include the following: (1) Your name and Medical Record Number, (2) Your medical condition or symptoms, (3) The ongoing course of covered treatment that you want to continue or extend, (4) All of the reasons why you

disagree with our Adverse Benefit Determination, and (5) All supporting documents. Your request and all supporting documents constitute Your Appeal. You must either mail or fax appeal to:

Permanente Advantage 8954 Rio San Diego Drive, 2nd Floor Room 20R22 San Diego, CA 92108 1-888-525-1553 (phone) 1-866-338-0266 (fax)

We will schedule an appeal meeting in a timeframe that permits us to decide your appeal in a timely manner. You may be present for the appeal meeting in person or by telephone conference and you may bring counsel, advocates and health care professionals to the appeal meeting. Unless you request to be present for the appeal meeting in person or by telephone conference, we will conduct your appeal as a file review. You may present additional materials at the appeal meeting. The members of the appeals committee who will review your appeal will consider this additional material. Upon request, we will provide copies of all information that we intend to present at the appeal meeting at least five (5) days prior to the meeting, unless any new material is developed after that five-day deadline. You will have the option to elect to have a recording made of the appeal meeting, if applicable, and if you elect to have the meeting recorded, we will make a copy available to you.

We will review Your Appeal and send You a written decision at some as possible if You care has not ended but not later than thirty (30) days after We receive Your Appeal.

If We deny Your Appeal, Our Adverse Bene Dete ninated decision will tell You why We denied Your Appeal and will include information about an author process, including External Review, that may be available to You.

c. Urgent Concurrent Care First Levenneal

Tell us that You want to urgently app allow diverse Benefit Determination regarding Your urgent concurrent claim. Please in the the flowing: (1) Your name and Medical Record Number, (2) Your medical condition or synotom (3) The ongoing course of covered treatment that You want to continue or extend (4) A of the reasons why You disagree with Our Adverse Benefit Determination, and (5) All supporting documents. Your request and the supporting documents constitute Your Appeal (500 ma) submit your appeal orally by calling Permanente Advantage at 1-888-525-1553 or in writing to mailing or sending by fax to:

Permanente Advantage 8954 Rio San Diego Drive, 2nd Floor Room 20R22 San Diego, CA 92108 1-888-525-1553 (phone) 1-866-338-0266 (fax)

When You send Your Appeal, You may also request simultaneous External Review of Our Adverse Benefit Determination. If You want simultaneous External Review, Your Appeal must tell Us this. You will be eligible for the simultaneous External Review only if Your Concurrent Care Claim qualifies as Urgent. If You do not request simultaneous External Review in Your Appeal, then You may be able to request External Review after We make Our decision regarding Your Appeal (see "External Review" in this "APPEALS and COMPLAINTS" section).

We will decide whether Your Appeal is Urgent or Non-Urgent unless Your attending health care provider tells Us Your Appeal is Urgent. If We determine that Your Appeal is not Urgent, We will treat Your Appeal as Non-Urgent. Generally, an Appeal is Urgent only if using the procedure for Non-Urgent Appeals (a) Could seriously jeopardize Your life, health, or ability to regain maximum function: or (b) If You have a physical or mental disability that creates an imminent and substantial limitation on Your existing ability to live independently; or (c) Would, in the opinion of a Physician

with knowledge of Your medical condition, subject You to severe pain that cannot be adequately managed without continuing Your course of covered treatment,. We may, but not required to waive the requirements related to an Urgent appeal to permit you to pursue an Expedited External Review.

You do not have the right to attend or have counsel, advocates and health care professionals in attendance at the expedited review. You are, however, entitled to submit written complaints, documents, record and other materials for the reviewer or reviewers to consider; and to receive, upon request and free of charge, copies of all documents, records and other information regarding your request for benefits.

We will review Your Appeal and notify You of Our decision orally or in writing as soon as Your clinical condition requires, but no later than seventy-two (72) hours after we receive Your Appeal. If We notify You of Our decision orally, We will send You a written confirmation within three (3) days after that.

If We deny Your Appeal, Our Adverse Benefit Determination notice will tell You why We denied Your Appeal and will include information about any further process, including External Review, that may be available to You.

3. Post-Service Claims and Appeals

Post-service Claims are requests that We for pay for Services You already received, including Claims for Out-of-Plan Emergency Services. If You have any goveral questions about Post-Service Claims or Appeals, please call **Customer Service** at 1-855-364, 316, or 711 (TTY).

Here are the procedures for filing a Post-Service Claim and a Fost-service Appeal:

a. Post-Service Claim

Within twenty (20) days, but in no event more than welve (12) months from the date You received the Services, mail Us a letter explaining to a Services for which You are requesting payment or reimbursement. Provide Us with the relation received the Services, (3) Where You received them, (4) Who provided them, (5) Why You think We should pay for the Service than the related documents constitute Your Claim. Or, You may contact **Customer Service** at 1-855-364-3184 or 711 (TTY) to obtain a Claim Service. Your must mail Your Claim to **Claims Department** at:

National Claims Administration- Colorado PO Box 373150 Denver, CO 80237-9998

Failure to give notice within such time shall not invalidate nor reduce any claim if it is shown not to have been reasonably possible to give such notice and that notice was given as soon as was reasonably possible.

We will review Your Claim, and if We have all the information We need We will send You a written decision within thirty (30) days after We receive Your Claim. We may extend the time for making a decision for an additional fifteen (15) days if circumstances beyond Our control delay Our decision, if We notify You within fifteen (15) days after We receive Your Claim and explain the circumstances and the reason for the extension and when we expect to make the decision. If We tell You We need more information, We will ask You for the information and We will give you forty-five (45) days from the date of Your receipt of Our notice to send Us the information. We will make a decision within fifteen (15) days after We receive the first piece of information (including documents) We requested. We encourage You to send all the requested information at one time, so that We will be able to consider it all when We make Our decision. If We do not receive any of the requested information (including documents) within forty-five (45) days after We send Our request, We will make a decision based on the information We have within fifteen (15) days following the end of the forty-five (45) day period

If We deny Your Claim (if We do not pay for all the Services You requested), Our Adverse Benefit Determination notice will tell You why We denied Your Claim and how You can appeal.

b. Post-Service First Level Appeal

Within one hundred eighty (180) days after You receive Our Adverse Benefit Determination, tell Us in writing that You want to appeal Our denial of Your Post-service Claim. We will count the one hundred eighty (180) calendar days starting five (5) business days from the date of the initial decision notice to allow for delivery time unless you can prove that you received the notice after that 5-business day period. Please include the following: (1) Your name and Medical Record Number, (2) Your medical condition or symptoms, (3) The specific Services that You want Us to pay for, (4) All of the reasons why You disagree with Our Adverse Benefit Determination, and (5) Include all supporting documents such as medical records. Your request and the supporting documents constitute Your Appeal. You must either mail or fax Your Appeal to:

Kaiser Foundation Health Plan of Colorado Member Relations, Appeals PO Box 378066 Denver, CO 80237 1-855-364-3184 (phone) 1-866-466-4042 (fax)

We will schedule an appeal meeting in a timeframe is at permits us so decide your appeal in a timely manner. You may be present for the appeal meeting in person or by telephone conference, and you may bring counsel, advocates and health sare professionals to the appeal meeting. Unless you request to be present for the appeal meeting in person or by telephone conference, we will conduct your appeal as a file review. You may reselve additional materials at the appeal meeting. The appeals committee members who will reflect you appeal (who were not involved in our original decision regarding your claim) will conside this additional material. Upon request, we will provide copies of all information that we interpret or sent at the appeal meeting at least five (5) days prior to the meeting, unless any new material is a veloped after that 5-day deadline. You will have the option to elect to have a receive a made of the appeal meeting, if applicable, and if you elect to have the meeting recorded, we will make a copy available to you.

We will review Your Appeal and end You a written decision within 30 days after We receive Your Appeal.

If We deny Your Appear, Our Adverse Benefit Determination will tell You why We denied Your Appeal and will include information regarding any further process, including External Review, that may be available to You.

<u>Appeals of Retroactive Coverage Termination (Rescission or Retroactive Cancellation)</u>

We may terminate your coverage retroactively (see Rescission for Fraud or Intentional Misrepresentation under **TERMINATION/NON-RENEWAL/CONTINUATION** section). We will send you written notice at least thirty (30) days prior to the termination. If you have general questions about retroactive coverage terminations or appeals, please call the **Customer Service** at 1-855-364-3184.

Here is the procedure for filing an appeal of a retroactive coverage termination:

Within one hundred eighty (180) days after you receive our Adverse Benefit Determination that your coverage will be terminated retroactively, you must tell us in writing that you want to appeal our termination of your coverage retroactively. Please include the following: (1) Your name and Medical Record Number, (2) All of the reasons why you disagree with our retroactive membership termination, and (3) All supporting documents. Your request and the supporting documents constitute your appeal. You must mail your appeal to:

Kaiser Permanente Insurance Company One Kaiser Plaza Oakland CA 94612

We will review your appeal and send you a written decision within thirty (30) days after we receive your appeal.

If we deny your appeal, our adverse benefit determination notice will tell you why we denied your appeal and will include information regarding any further process, including External Review, that may be available to you. Contact **Member Relations** at 1-800-788-0710 or 711-TTY with any questions about your First Level Appeal Rights.

Voluntary Second Level Appeal

A Voluntary Second Level Appeal is another review by Us that occurs after the mandatory internal Appeal decision is communicated to You if You remain dissatisfied with Our decision. This in-person review permits You to present evidence to the Second Level Appeal Panel and to ask questions. Choosing a Voluntary Second Level Appeal will not affect Your right, if you have one, to request an independent External Review.

Here is the procedure for a Voluntary Second Level of Appeal in medical benefits and Outpatient Prescription Drugs:

Within sixty (60) days from the date of Your receipt of a regarding Your First Level of Appeal decision, we must receive your Voluntary Second Level ppeal equesting the review of the adverse decision. We will count the sixty (60) days starting five (5) usiness days from the date of the First Level of Appeal decision notice to allow for delivery time units by a can prove that you received the notice after that 5-business day period. Please include the following. The specific Service that You are requesting, (4) All of the reasons why You disagree with Our Adverse Beautiful Determination (mandatory internal Appeal decision), and (5) All supporting documents. Your request for a Voluntary Second Level of Appeal.

For medical benefits, You my a either mail or fax Your Appeal to:

Kaise Foundation Health Plan of Colorado
Mer. oer Relations, Appeals
PO Box 378066
Denver, CO 80237
1-855-364-3184 (phone)
1-866-466-4042 (fax)

For Outpatient Prescription Drugs, You must either mail or fax Your appeal to:

KPIC Pharmacy Administrator Grievance and Appeals Coordinator 10181 Scripps Gateway Court San Diego, CA 92131 1-800-788-2949 (phone) 1-858-790 6060 (fax)

Within sixty (60) calendar days following receipt of Your request, KPIC will hold a Voluntary Second Level Appeal meeting. KPIC shall notify You of the date on which the Voluntary Second Level Appeal Panel will meet at least twenty (20) days prior to the date of this in-person meeting. You have the right to request a postponement by calling **Member Appeals Program** at 1-888-370-9858 and your request cannot be unreasonably denied. You have the right to appear in person or by telephone conference at the review

meeting. We will make our decision within seven (7) days of the completion of this meeting.

You may present Your Appeal in person before the Voluntary Second Level Appeal Panel, or request a file review. If You would like to present Your Appeal in person, but an in-person meeting is not practical, You may present Your Appeal by telephone by calling e **Member Appeals Program** at 1-888-370-9858. Please indicate in Your Appeal request how you want to present Your Appeal. Unless you request to be present for the special meeting in person or by telephone conference, we will conduct your appeal as a file review

You may request in writing that KPIC transmit all material that will be presented to the Voluntary Second Level Appeal Panel at least five (5) days prior to the date of the Voluntary Second Level Appeal meeting.

You may submit additional information with Your Appeal request, or afterwards but no later than five (5) days prior to the date of Your Voluntary Second Level Appeal meeting. Any additional new material developed after this deadline shall be provided to Us as soon as practicable. You may present Your case to the Voluntary Second Level Appeal Panel and ask questions of the Panel. You may be assisted or represented by an appointed representative of Your choice including an attorney (at Your own expense), other advocate or health care professional. If You decide to have an attorney present at the Voluntary Second Level Appeal meeting, then You must let Us know that at least seven (7) days prior to that meeting. You must appoint this attorney as Your representative in accordance with our procedures.

We will issue a written decision within seven (7) days of the complex or of the Yoluntary Second Level Appeal meeting.

If You would like further information about the Voluntary Cecked Levil Appeal process, to assist You in making an informed decision about pursuing a Voluntary Seckey Level Appeal, please call **Member Appeals Program** at 1-888-370-9858. Your decision, to pursue a Voluntary Second Level Appeal will have no effect on Your rights to any other benefits under this sealth insurance plan, the process for selecting the decision maker and/or the impartiality of the decision maker.

External Review

Following receipt of an adverse First avel App all or Voluntary Second Level Appeal decision letter, You may have a right to request an External Review. There is no minimum dollar amount for a claim to be eligible for an External Review. You with put be responsible for the cost of the External Review.

You have the right to request an income dent External Review of our decision if our decision involves an adverse benefit determination regarding a denial of a claim, in whole or in part, that i (1) relies on medical judgment including but not limited to medical necessity, appropriateness, health care setting, level of care or effectiveness of a benefit, a denial of a pre-certification for a Service; or (2) concludes that a treatment or service is experimental or investigational; a denial of a request for Services on the ground that the Service is not Medically Necessary, appropriate; or 3) concludes that parity exists in the non-quantitative treatment limitation applied to Behavioral Health/Mental Health or Substance Use Disorder benefits; (4) involves consideration of whether We are complying with federal law requirements regarding surprise billing and cost-sharing protections pursuant to the No Surprise Act; or (5) involves a decision related to rescission of your coverage.

If our final adverse decision does not involve an adverse benefit determination described in the preceding sentence, then your claim is **not** eligible for External Review. However, independent External Review is available when we deny your appeal because you request medical care that is excluded under your plan and you present evidence from a licensed Colorado professional that there is a reasonable medical basis that the exclusion does not apply.

To request External Review, You must submit a completed Independent External Review of Carrier's Final Adverse Determination form (you may call **Member Relations** at 1-800-788-0710 to request another copy of this form) which will be included with the mandatory internal appeal decision letter and explanation of Your Appeal rights, to **Member Relations** within four (4) months of the date of receipt of Our mandatory First Level Appeal decision or of Our Voluntary Second Level Appeal decision. We shall consider the date

of receipt for Our notice to be three (3) days after the date on which Our notice was postmarked, unless You can prove that You received our notice after the three (3)-day period ends.

You must include in your written request a statement authorizing us to release your claim file with your health information including your medical records; or, you may submit a completed Authorization for Release of Appeal Information form which is included with the mandatory internal appeal decision letter and explanation of your appeal rights (you may call **Member Relations** at 1-800-788-0710 to request a copy of this form).

If We do not receive Your External Review request form and/or authorization form to release your health information, then We will not be able to act on Your request. We must receive all of this information prior to the end of the applicable timeframe (4 months) for Your request of External Review.

Expedited External Review

With respect to an Urgent Pre-Service Claim, You may request an Expedited External Review if (1) You have a medical condition for which the timeframe for completion of a standard review would seriously jeopardize Your life, health, or ability to regain maximum function; or, (2) If You have a physical or mental existing disability that creates an imminent and substantial limitation to Your existing ability to live independently, or (3) In the opinion of a Physician with knowledge of Your medical condition, the timeframe for completion of a standard review would subject You to severe point that Cannot be adequately managed without the medical services that You are seeking.

You may request Expedited External Review simultaned sly with you expedited internal appeal as permitted under this Plan. A request for an Expedited External Review must be accompanied by a written statement from Your Physician that Your condition meets the word dited criteria. You must include the Physician's certification that You meet External Review criticia when You submit Your request for External Review along with the other required informatic (decomped, above). No Expedited External Review is available when You have already received the mean allow that is the subject of Your request for External Review. If You do not qualify for Expedited External Neview, We will treat Your request as a request for Standard External Review.

Additional Requirements for Exter a Poview egarding Experimental or Investigational Services

You may request External Review or e per tee External Review involving an adverse benefit determination based upon the Service beir experimental or investigational. Your request for External Review or expedited External Review nust include a written statement from your physician that either (a) Standard health care services or treatment is not been effective in improving your condition or are not medically appropriate for you, or (b) There is no available standard health care service or treatment covered under this plan that is more beneficial man the recommended or requested health care service (the physician must certify that scientifically valid studies using accepted protocols demonstrate that the requested health care service or treatment is more likely to be more beneficial to you than an available standard health care services or treatments), and the physician is a licensed, board-certified, or board-eligible physician to practice in the area of medicine to treat your condition. If you are requesting expedited External Review, then your physician must also certify that the requested health care service or treatment would be less effective if not promptly initiated. These certifications must be submitted with your request for External Review.

After we receive your request for External Review, we shall notify you of the information regarding the independent External Review entity that the Division of Insurance has selected to conduct the External Review.

If We deny Your request for Standard or Expedited External Review, including any assertion that We have not complied with the applicable requirements related to Our Internal Claims and Appeals Procedure, then We may notify You in writing and include the specific reasons for the denial. Our notice will include information about your right to appeal the denial to the Division of Insurance. At the same time that We send this denial notice to You, We will send a copy of it to the Division of Insurance.

You will not be able to present Your Appeal in person to the Independent External Review Organization.

You may, however, send any additional information that is significantly different from information provided or considered during the Internal Claims and Appeal Procedure and, if applicable Voluntary Second Level of Appeal process. If You send new information, We may consider it and reverse our decision regarding Your Appeal.

You may submit Your additional information to the Independent External Review Organization for consideration during its review within five (5) working days of Your receipt of Our notice describing the Independent Review Organization that has been selected to conduct the External Review of Your Claim. Although it is not required to do so, the Independent Review Organization may accept and consider additional information submitted after this five (5)-working day period ends.

The Independent External Review entity shall review information regarding Your benefit claim and shall base its determination on an objective review of relevant medical and scientific evidence. Within forty-five (45) days of the Independent External Review entity's receipt of Your request for Standard External Review, it shall provide written notice of its decision to You. If the Independent External Review entity is deciding Your Expedited External Review request, then the Independent External Review entity shall make its decision as expeditiously as possible and no more than seventy-two (72) hours after its receipt of Your request for External Review and within forty-eight (48) hours of notifying You orally of its decision provide written confirmation of its decision. This notice shall explain that the External Review decision is the final appeal available under state insurance law. An External Review decision is clinding on KPIC and You except to the extent KPIC and You have other remedies available under State law. You or your designated representative may not file a subsequent request for External Review involving the same adverse determination for which you have already received in External Review decision.

If the Independent External Review Organization overturns C in de is of payment for care You have already received. We will issue payment within five (5) we king lays. If the Independent Review organization overturns Our decision not to authorize Pre-ser e or oncurrent Care Claims, KPIC will authorize care within one (1) working day. Such Covered Services than be provided subject to the terms and conditions applicable to benefits under this health insurance plan.

Except when External Review is permitted to cour amultaneously with your urgent pre-service appeal or urgent concurrent care appeal, You rous. That Our Internal Claims and Appeals Procedure (but not the Voluntary Second Level of Appeal) fo Your caim before You may request External Review, unless We have failed to comply with four all arror state law requirements regarding Our Claims and Appeals Procedures.

Additional Review

You may have certain additional rights if You remain dissatisfied after You have exhausted Our Internal Claims and Appeals Procedures, and if applicable, External Review. If You are enrolled through a plan that is subject to the Employee Retirement Income Security Act (ERISA), You may file a civil action under section 502(a) of the federal ERISA statute. To understand these rights, you should check with your benefits office or contact the Employee Benefits Security Administration (part of the U.S. Department of Labor) at 1-866-444-EBSA (3272). Alternatively, if Your plan is not subject to ERISA (for example, most state or local government plans and church plans.), You may have a right to request review in state court.

INFORMATION ON POLICY AND RATE CHANGES

Entire Contract and Changes

The Policyholder will act on behalf of all the Insured Employees in all matters pertaining to the Group Policy, and the following will be binding upon all Covered Persons: (1) every act done by the Policyholder; (2) every agreement between KPIC and the Policyholder; and (3) every notice given by either party to the other.

The entire contract between the Policyholder and KPIC consists of the Group Policy, certificates, amendments or riders incorporated by reference, the attached application of the Policyholder; and the applications, on file, if any, of the Insured Employees. All statements made by the Policyholder or Insured Employees will, in the absence of fraud, be deemed representations and not warranties. No statement made by the Policyholder or Insured Employees will be used in defense to a claim under the Group Policy, unless it is contained in a written application.

No change in the Group Policy will be valid unless:

- 1. It is noted on, or attached to, the Group Policy;
- 2. Signed by an executive officer of KPIC; and
- 3. Delivered to the Policyholder.

KPIC may change, cancel, or discontinue coverage, to the extent pe mittru by law, provided under the Group Policy without the consent of the Policyholder or Insunad Employeus. Payment of premium, after a change has been made and incorporated into the Company Nicy, will be deemed acceptance of the changes made by KPIC. The Policyholder must mailur deller notice of cancellation or discontinuance to all Insured Employees at least thirty-one (31) days prior to the date of cancellation or discontinuance of the Group Policy. Notice to the Insured Employee will a considered notice to any Insured Dependent of the Insured Employee.

No agent has the authority to:

- 1. Change the Group Policy;
- 2. Waive any provisions of the Ground Full Waive
- 3. Extend the time for payment of pre nivens, cr
- 4. Waive any of KPIC's right, or requirements.

Premium Rates

KPIC may change any of the preminal rates as of any Group Policy Anniversary, or at any other time by written agreement between the Policyholder and KPIC on any premium due date when:

- 1. The terms of the Group Policy are changed:
- 2. A division, a subsidiary or an affiliated company is added to the Group Policy; or
- 3. For reasons other than the above, such as, but not limited to, a change in factors bearing on the risk assumed. The rate may not be changed within the first six months following the Group Policy Effective Date.

KPIC will give the Policyholder thirty-one (31) days advance written notice of any change in premium.

KPIC will give the Policyholder a thirty-one (31) day grace period for the payment of any premium.

The following terms have special meaning throughout this Certificate. Other parts of this Certificate contain definitions specific to those provisions. Terms that are used only within one section of the Certificate are defined in those sections.

"A" Recommendation means a recommendation adopted by the Task Force, which strongly recommends that clinicians provide a preventive health care service because the Task Force found there is a high certainty that the net benefit of the preventive health care service is substantial.

Accumulation Period – The time period set forth in the **SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What)** section.

ACIP means the Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices to the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention in the Federal Department of Health and Human Services, or any successor entity.

Administrator means Kaiser Foundation Health Plan of Colorado. KP'C reserves the right to change the Administrator at any time during the term of the Group Policy without prior notice. Neither KPIC nor its Administrator is the administrator of the Policyholder's employed bencut plan as that term is defined under Title 1 of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 10.4 (EP 3A) as then constituted or later amended.

Air Ambulance Service means medical transport by ____ota, winc air ambulance, or fixed wing air ambulance, as defined under applicable federal law. Or pat Ints.

Applied Behavior Analysis means the use of be avical analytic methods and research findings to change socially important behaviors in meaningforways

Approved Clinical Trial means a phase 'phase ', p. ase III, or phase IV clinical trial that is conducted in relation to the prevention, detection, or tre 'mean's f cancer or other life-threatening disease or condition and is one of the following: (a) A federally fune of or approved trial; (b) a clinical trial conducted under an FDA investigational new drug application.

Autism Services Provide meanny person, who provides direct services to Covered Persons with Autism Spectrum Disorder, is incensed, certified, or registered by the applicable state licensing board or by a nationally recognized organization, and who meets one of the following:

- 1. Has a doctoral degree with a specialty in psychiatry, medicine, or clinical psychology, is actively licensed by the Colorado medical board, and has at least one (1) year of direct experience in behavioral therapies that are consistent with best practice and research on effectiveness for people with Autism Spectrum Disorders; or
- 2. Has a doctoral degree in one of the behavioral or health sciences and has completed one (1) year of experience in behavioral therapies that are consistent with best practice and research on effectiveness for people with Autism Spectrum Disorders; or
- 3. Has a master's degree or higher in behavioral sciences and is nationally certified as a "Board Certified Behavior Analyst" or certified by a similar nationally recognized organization; or
- 4. Has a master's degree or higher in one (1) of the behavior or health sciences, is credentialed as a "Related Services Provider," and has completed one (1) year of direct supervised experience in behavioral therapies. Related Services Provider means physical therapist, an occupational therapist or speech therapist that are consistent with best practice and research on effectiveness for people with Autism Spectrum Disorders; or
- 5. Has a baccalaureate degree or higher in behavioral sciences and is nationally certified as a Board-Certified Associate Behavior Analyst or certified by a similarly recognized organization; or
- 6. Is nationally registered as a "registered behavior technician" by the behavior analyst certification board or by a similar nationally recognized organization and provides direct services to a person with an Autism Spectrum Disorder under the supervision of an Autism Services Provider described in subsubparagraph (1), (2), (3), (4), or (5) above.

Autism Spectrum Disorders (ASD) means a disorder as defined in the most recent edition of the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders in effect at the time of the diagnosis; and includes the following disorders as defined in the most recent edition of the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders in effect at the time of the diagnosis: Autistic Disorder, Asperger's Disorder, and atypical Autism, as a diagnosis within pervasive developmental disorder, not otherwise specified.

Autism Treatment Plan means a plan developed for a Covered Person by an Autism Services Provider and prescribed by a Physician and licensed psychologist pursuant to comprehensive evaluation or reevaluation for a Covered Person consisting of the Covered Person's diagnosis, proposed treatment by type, frequency, and anticipated treatment; the anticipated outcomes stated as goals; and the frequency by which by which the plan will be updated. The Treatment Plan shall be developed in accordance with patient-centered medical home, as defined under applicable Colorado law

"B" Recommendation means a recommendation adopted by the Task Force, which recommends that clinicians provide a preventive health care service because the Task Force found there is high certainty that the net benefit is moderate or there is a moderate certainty that the net benefit is moderate to substantial.

Behavioral Health/Mental Health and Substance Use Disorder:

- 1. Means a condition or disorder, regardless of etiology, that maybe the result of a combination of genetic and environmental factors and that falls under any of the diag. The categories listed in the Mental Disorders section of the most recent version of:
 - (a) The International Statistical Classification of Diseas. and Healu Related Problems;
 - (b) The Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorcins; or
 - (c) The Diagnostic Classification of Mental Health and Level or ental Disorders of Infancy and Early Childhood; and
- 2. Includes Autism Spectrum Disorder

Benefit Maximum means a maximum amount of Lencits that will be paid by KPIC for a specified type of Covered Charges incurred during a giver octod of time. The charges to which a Benefit Maximum applies are not considered Covered Charge, after the Benefit Maximum has been reached. Covered Charges in excess of the Benefit Maximum has been reached. Covered Charges in excess of the Benefit Maximum has been reached. Covered Charges in excess of the Benefit Maximum has been reached. Covered Charges in excess of the Benefit Maximum has been reached. Covered Charges in excess of the Benefit Maximum has been reached. Covered Charges in excess of the Benefit Maximum has been reached. Covered Charges in excess of the Benefit Maximum has been reached. Covered Charges in excess of the Benefit Maximum has been reached. Covered Charges in excess of the Benefit Maximum has been reached. Covered Charges in excess of the Benefit Maximum has been reached. Covered Charges in excess of the Benefit Maximum has been reached. Covered Charges in excess of the Benefit Maximum has been reached. Covered Charges in excess of the Benefit Maximum has been reached. Covered Charges in excess of the Benefit Maximum has been reached. Covered Charges in excess of the Benefit Maximum has been reached. Covered Charges in excess of the Benefit Maximum has been reached. Covered Charges in excess of the Benefit Maximum has been reached. Covered Charges in excess of the Benefit Maximum has been reached. Covered Charges in excess of the Benefit Maximum has been reached. Covered Charges in excess of the Benefit Maximum has been reached. Covered Charges in excess of the Benefit Maximum has been reached. Covered Charges in excess of the Benefit Maximum has been reached. Covered Charges in excess of the Benefit Maximum has been reached. Covered Charges in excess of the Benefit Maximum has been reached. Covered Charges in excess of the Benefit Maximum has been reached.

Birth Center means an outpatient far lity which:

- 1. Complies with licensing and outer legal requirements in the jurisdiction where it is located;
- 2. Is engaged mainly in providing a comprehensive Birth Services program to pregnant individuals who are considered normal to low risk patients;
- 3. Has organized facilities for Birth Services on its premises;
- 4. Has Birth Services performed by a Physician specializing in obstetrics and gynecology, or at his or her direction, by a Licensed Midwife or Certified Nurse Midwife; and
- 5. Has 24-hour-a-day Registered Nurse services.

Birth Services means ante partum (before labor); intrapartum (during labor); and postpartum (after birth) care. This care is given with respect to: (1) uncomplicated pregnancy and labor; and (2) spontaneous vaginal delivery.

Benefits payable for the treatment of complications of pregnancy will be covered on the same basis as any other Sickness.

Calendar Year means a period of time: (1) beginning at 12:01 a.m. on January 1st of any year; and (2) terminating at midnight on December 31st of that same year.

Certificate of Insurance (Certificate) means a certificate issued to the Policyholder that summarizes the coverage to which Covered Persons are entitled. It is a part of the Group Policy with Your Employer and is also subject to the terms of the Group Policy.

Certified Nurse-Midwife or Licensed Midwife means any person duly certified or licensed as such in the state in which treatment is received and is acting within the scope of his or her license at the time the treatment is performed.

Certified Nurse Practitioner means a Registered Nurse duly licensed in the state in which the treatment is received who has completed a formal educational nurse practitioner program. He or she must be certified as such by the: (1) American Nurses' Association; (2) National Board of Pediatric Nurse Practitioners and Associates; or (3) Nurses' Association of the American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists.

Certified Psychiatric-Mental Health Clinical Nurse Specialist means any Registered Nurse licensed in the state in which the treatment is received who: (1) has completed a formal educational program as a psychiatric-mental health clinical nurse specialist; and (2) is certified by the American Nurses' Association.

Child Health Supervision Services means those preventive ser to sea of immunizations required to be provided in a Colorado basic and standard health benefit plan in actor lance with Colorado Code Section 10-16-105 (7.2), as then constituted and later amended to covered appearant children up through age twelve (12). Services must be provided by a Physician or jursuant to apphysician's supervision or by a primary health care provider who is a Physician's assistant or Recistered Nurse who has additional training in child health assessment and who is working in collaboration.

Clean Claim means a claim for payment of salt, care expenses that is submitted to KPIC on a n industry standard claim form with all require fields completed with correct and complete information in accordance with KPIC's published ling requirements. A Clean Claim does not include a claim for payment of expenses incurred during the od of time for which premiums are delinquent, except to the extent otherwise required by law.

Clinical Social Worker means a pers ny no licensed as a clinical social worker, and who has at least five years of experience in substitute appropriate supervision, beyond a mast t's decase.

Clinical Trial means an experiment of which a drug or device is administered to dispensed to, or used by one or more human subjects. An experiment may include the use of a combination of drugs, as well as the use of drug in combination with alternative therapy or dietary supplement.

Coinsurance means a percentage of charges that You must pay as shown in the SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What) section when You receive a Covered Service as described under the BENEFITS/COVERAGE (What is Covered) section and the Policy Schedule. Coinsurance amount is applied against the Covered Charge.

Complications of Pregnancy means (1) conditions when the pregnancy is not terminated and whose diagnoses are distinct from pregnancy but are adversely affected by pregnancy or are caused by pregnancy, such as acute nephritis, nephrosis, cardiac decompensation, missed abortion, pre-eclampsia, intrauterine fetal growth retardation, and similar medical and surgical conditions of comparable severity; or

(2) Non-elective cesarean section, ectopic pregnancy which is terminated and spontaneous termination of pregnancy, which occurs during a period of gestation in which a viable birth is not possible.

Complications of Pregnancy will not include conditions such as false labor, occasional spotting, physician prescribed rest during the period of pregnancy, morning sickness, hyperemesis gravidarum, and similar conditions associated with the management of a difficult pregnancy not constituting a nosologically distinct complication of pregnancy.

Complications of Pregnancy are covered under this Certificate as any other Sickness or Injury.

Comprehensive Rehabilitation Facility means a facility primarily engaged in providing diagnostic, therapeutic, and restorative services through licensed health care professionals to injured, ill or disabled individuals. The facility must be accredited for the provision of these services by the Commission on Accreditation of Rehabilitation Facilities or the Professional Services Board of the American Speech-Language Hearing Association.

Confinement means physically occupying a room and being charged for room and board in a Hospital or other covered facility on a twenty-four hour a day basis as a registered inpatient upon the order of a Physician.

Copayment means the predetermined amount, as shown in the SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What) section, which is to be paid by the Insured for a Covered Service, usually at the time the health care is rendered. All Copayments applicable to the Covered Services are shown in the SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What) section.

Cosmetic Surgery means surgery that: (a) is performed to alter or reshape normal structures of the body in order to improve the Covered Person's appearance; and (b) will not result in significant improvement in physical function. Cosmetic Surgery is not covered under this Police.

Cost Share means a Covered Person's share of Covered Charges. Tost share includes and is limited only to the following: 1) Coinsurance; 2) Copayment; 3) per unefit deductibles; and 4) Deductible.

Covered Charge or Covered Charges means the M.ximu | Allc | Jle Charge(s) for a Covered Service.

Covered Person means a person covered under the total ns of the Group Policy. A Covered Person who is enrolled as an Insured Employee or Insured Delignation and the Plan. Also, sometimes referred to as member. No person may be covered as hoth an Insured Employee and a Dependent at the same time under a single Group Policy.

Covered Services means those se rice and tems which a Covered Person is entitled to receive pursuant to the Group Policy and are differed and listed under the section entitled **BENEFITS/COVERAGE** (**What is Covered**) subject to the exclusions and limitations set forth in this Certificate.

Deductible means the amo...of Cc ered Charges a Covered Person must incur, while insured under the Group Policy, before any benefits will be payable during that Accumulation Period. The Deductible will apply to each Covered Person separately and must be met within each Accumulation Period. When Covered Charges equal to the Deductible are incurred and submitted to Us, the Deductible will have been met for that Covered Person except if there is an additional or separate deductible that is applicable.

Covered Services means those services which a Covered Person is entitled to receive pursuant to the Group Policy and are defined and listed under the section entitled **BENEFITS/COVERAGE** (What is Covered).

Deductible means the amount of Covered Charges a Covered Person must incur, while insured under the Group Policy, before any benefits will be payable during that Accumulation Period.

Some Covered Services are subject to additional or separate deductible amounts as shown in the **SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What)** section. These additional or separate deductibles are neither subject to, nor do they contribute towards the satisfaction of the Self-Only Deductible or Individual Deductible or the Family Deductible Maximum.

Dependent means:

1. Your lawful spouse, partner in a civil union or Domestic Partner (if Domestic Partner is covered under this plan); or

- 2. Your or Your spouse's, Your partner in a civil union or Your Domestic Partner natural or adopted or foster child, if that child is under age the age of 26.
- 3. Other unmarried dependent person who meets all of the following requirements:
 - a) Is under the dependent limiting age specified in the SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What) section; and
 - b) You or Your Spouse, Your partner in a civil union or Your Domestic Partner is the court-appointed permanent legal guardian or was before the person reached age 18.
- 4. Your or Your Spouse's Your partner in a civil union, Your Domestic Partner unmarried child of any age; who is medically certified as disabled and dependent upon You, Your Spouse, Your partner in a civil union or Your Domestic Partner, are eligible to enroll or continue coverage as Your Dependents if the following requirements are met:
 - They are financially dependent on You or Your Spouse, Your partner in a civil union or Your Domestic Partner; and
 - b) You give us proof of the Dependent's disability and dependency annually if We request it.
- 5. An Individual who:
 - a) Meets the criteria listed in paragraphs numbers 1, 2, 3 and 4 of this definition, and
 - b) Is eligible for and enrolled in the Group Policy

Detoxification means the process of removing toxic substances from the body.

Domestic Partner means an unmarried adult who resides with a surred Employee for at least six (6) months in a committed relationship and is enrolled as Dependent. From stic Partner may be regarded as a Dependent, upon meeting Our prescribed requirement, which include the following:

- 1. Both persons must have a common residence for a period of at least six months prior to eligibility for this coverage;
- 2. Both persons must agree to be jointly responsible for each other's basic living expenses incurred during the domestic partnership;
- 3. Neither person is married nor a member of an ther comestic partnership or have been a party to a domestic partnership that was terminated with a trailve (12) months before becoming eligible for this coverage;
- 4. The two persons are not related by blood, a way that would prevent them from being married to each other in conformity with state law
- 5. Both persons must be at least 18 par on ge and be the same sex;
- 6. Both persons must be car of consenting to the domestic partnership;
- 7. Neither person is legally married to a legally separated from another person; and
- 8. Both persons must have dry exercited a declaration of domestic partnership on a form agreed to by Us.

Durable Medical Equipment means equipment which:

- 1. Is designed for repeated use; and
- 2. Can mainly and customarily be used for medical purposes; and
- 3. Is not generally of use to a person in the absence of a Sickness or Injury; and
- 4. Is approved for coverage under Medicare, including insulin pumps and insulin pump supplies; and
- 5. Is not primarily or customarily for the convenience of the Covered Person; and
- 6. Provides direct aid or relief of the Covered Person's medical condition; and
- 7. Is Appropriate for use in the home; and
- 8. Serves a specific therapeutic purpose in the treatment of an illness or injury; or
- 9. Is an infant apnea monitor.

Durable Medical Equipment does not include:

- 1. Oxygen tents;
- 2. Equipment generally used for comfort or convenience that is not primarily medical in nature (e.g., bed boards, bathtub lifts, adjust-a-beds, telephone arms, air conditioners, and humidifiers);
- 3. Deluxe equipment such as motor driven wheelchairs and beds, except when such deluxe features are necessary for the effective treatment of a Covered Person's condition and in order for the Covered Person to operate the equipment;

- 4. Disposable supplies, exercise and hygiene equipment, experimental or research equipment, and devices not medical in nature such as sauna baths, elevators, or modifications to the home or automobile. This exclusion does not apply to disposable diabetic supplies;
- 5. Devices for testing blood or other body substances, except diabetic testing equipment and supplies;
- 6. Electronic monitors of bodily functions, except infant apnea monitors;
- 7. Replacement of lost equipment;
- 8. Repair, adjustments, or replacements necessitated by misuse;
- 9. More than one piece of Durable Medical Equipment serving essentially the same function; except for replacements other than those necessitated by misuse or loss; and
- 10. Spare or alternate use equipment.

Early Childhood Intervention Services (ECIS) means services as defined by the Colorado Department of Human Services in accordance with Part C of the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act of 2004, as then constituted and later amended, that are authorized through an Insured Dependent's Individualized Family Service Plan, but excluding non-emergency medical transportation; respite care; service coordination, as defined under applicable federal regulation; and assistive technology.

Eligible Employee means a person who, at the time of original enrollment: (a) is working for a Policyholder as a full-time employee as described below or is entitled to coverage under an employment contract; (b) by virtue of such employment or contract enrolls under the Group Policy and (c) reached an eligibility date. Eligible Employee includes sole proprietors, partners of a partner bir, or independent contractor if they are included as employees under a health benefit plan of the Policyholder, congaged on a full-time basis in the employer's business or are entitled to coverage under an employment contract.

The term Eligible Employee does not include employ es with work in a temporary seasonal or substitute basis.

Eligible Insured Dependent means an infant of to 'ddler, from birth up to the child's third birthday, who has significant delays in development or 'has a diag posed physical or mental condition that has high probability or resulting in significant delays in development or who is eligible for Early Childhood Intervention Services pursuant to applicable Colorado law. Please refer to the definition of Insured Dependent.

Emergency Care or Emergency Ser ces All of the following with respect to an Emergency Medical Condition:

- 1. A medical screening extendation (as required under the Emergency Medical Treatment and Active Labor Act) or as would be required under such section if such section applied to an independent freestanding emergency department) that is within the capability of the emergency department of a hospital or or an independent freestanding emergency department, including ancillary services routinely available to the emergency department to evaluate the Emergency Medical Condition; and
- 2. Within the capabilities of the staff and facilities available at the hospital or the independent freestanding emergency department, as applicable, further medical examination and treatment that the Emergency Medical Treatment and Active Labor Act (EMTLA) or as would be required under EMTLA if such section applied to an independent freestanding emergency department, requires to Stabilize the patient.
- 3. Covered Services that are furnished by a Provider (regardless of the department of the hospital in which such items or services are furnished) after the Covered Person is stabilized and as part of outpatient observation or an inpatient or outpatient stay with respect to the visit in which the services described in paragraphs 1 and 2 of this definition are furnished provided, however, if the Provider obtains consent of the Covered Person pursuant to applicable law, then such Covered Services will not be considered to be Emergency Care or Emergency Services.

Emergency Medical Condition: A medical condition, including psychiatric conditions, manifesting itself by acute symptoms of sufficient severity (including severe pain) such that a prudent layperson, who possesses an average knowledge of health and medicine, could reasonably expect the absence of immediate medical attention to result in any of the following:

- 1. Placing the person's health (or, with respect to a pregnant woman, the health of the woman or her unborn child) in serious jeopardy
- 2. Serious impairment to bodily functions
- 3. Serious dysfunction of any bodily organ or part

Essential Health Benefits means the general categories of benefits including the items and services covered within these categories of benefits that comprise an essential health benefit package as defined under the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act of 2010 (PPACA) as then constituted or later amended. Essential Heath Benefits, as defined under the Policy are not subject to any annual and lifetime dollar limits or any Dollar Benefit Maximum. Unless otherwise prohibited by applicable law, day or visit limits may be imposed on Essential Health Benefits. Adult routine eye exams, routine eye refraction tests for adults and hearing aids for adults are not Essential Health Benefits.

Expense(s) Incurred means expenses a Covered Person incurs for Covered Services. An expense is deemed incurred as of the date of the service, treatment, or purchase the items that is a Covered Service.

Formulary means a list of prescription drugs or devices we cover.

Free-Standing Surgical Facility means a legally operate institution which is accredited by the Joint Commission on the Accreditation of Health Organization (IC) (IC) or ther similar organization approved by KPIC that:

- 1. Has permanent operating rooms;
- 2. Has at least one recovery room;
- 3. Has all necessary equipment for use before, curing and after surgery;
- 4. Is supervised by an organized medical staff, including Registered Nurses available for care in an operating or recovery room;
- 5. Has a contract with at least one nearby Houritainer immediate acceptance of patients requiring Hospital care following care in the Free-Suncian Surgical Facility;
- 6. Is other than: a) a private office or lini or ne or more Physicians; or b) part of a Hospital; and
- 7. Requires that admission and lischage take place within the same working day.

Group Policy means the half insurance contract issued by KPIC to the Policyholder that establishes the rights and obligations of KPIC and the Policyholder.

Habilitative Services means services and devices that help a person retain, learn or improve skills and functioning for daily living. Examples include therapy for a child who is not walking or talking at the expected age. These services may include physical and occupational therapy, speech-language pathology and other services for people with disabilities in a variety of outpatient settings.

Health Plan means Kaiser Foundation Health Plan of Colorado.

Health Plan Evidence of Coverage describes the health care coverage provided under the group agreement between the Kaiser Foundation Health Plan of Colorado (Health Plan) and your group.

HMO coverage means services provided, authorized or arranged by Health Plan under a separate agreement

HMO Tier Physician/Provider is a physician or provider contracted with the Health Plan to provide services under the Health Plan's Evidence of Coverage.

Home Health Agency means an agency which has been certified by the Colorado Department of Public Health and Environment as meeting the provisions of Title XVIII of the Federal "Social Security Act," as

amended, for home health agencies and is engaged in arranging and providing nursing services, Home Health Services, and other therapeutic and related services.

Home Health Visit is each visit by a member of the home health team, provided on a part-time and intermittent basis as included in the plan of care. Services of up to four hours by a home health aide shall be considered as one visit

Homemaker Services means services provided to a Covered Person for Hospice Care which include:

- 1. General household activities including the preparation of meals and routine household care; and
- 2. Teaching, demonstrating and providing the Covered Person or their family with household management techniques that promote self-care, independent living and good nutrition.

Hospice Care means home-based palliative and supportive care by a licensed hospice for terminally ill patients. The care must be provided: (1) directly; or (2) on a consulting basis with the patient's Physician or another community agency, such as a visiting nurses' association. For Hospice Care, a terminally ill patient is any patient whose life expectancy, as determined by a Physician, is not greater than 6 months.

Hospital means an institution which is accredited by the Joint Commission on the Accreditation of Health Organizations (JCAHO) or other similar organization approved by KP', that:

- 1. Is legally operated as a Hospital in the jurisdiction where it is legally operated.
- 2. Is engaged mainly in providing inpatient medical care and treative of for Irjury and Sickness in return for compensation;
- 3. Has organized facilities for diagnosis and major surgery n its premises;
- 4. Is supervised by a staff of at least two Physicians;
- 5. Has 24-hour-a-day nursing service by Registered Jurse; and
- 6. Is not: a facility specializing in dentistry; or an intitution which is mainly a rest home; a home for the aged; a place for drug addicts; a place for alcoholics convalescent home; a nursing home; or a Skilled Nursing Facility or similar institution.

The term **Hospital** will also include a psyc. 'au. he alth facility which is currently licensed or certified by the Colorado Department of Public Health and Environment pursuant to the Department's authority under applicable Colorado law.

Hospital Confinement mean pung registered as an inpatient in a Hospital upon the order of a Physician.

Individualized Education Fig., means a written plan for an Insured Dependent with a disability that is developed, reviewed, and revised accordance with Colorado's applicable statutory and regulatory standards.

Individualized Family Service Plan is a written plan developed pursuant of to applicable federal statutory and regulatory standards, which authorizes the provision of Early Childhood Intervention Services to an Eligible Insured Dependent and to his or her family.

Individualized Plan means a written plan designed by an interdisciplinary team for the purpose of identifying the following: (a) needs of the Covered Person or family receiving the services; (b) the specific services and supports appropriate to meet such needs; (c) the projected date of initiation of services and supports; and (d) the anticipated results to be achieved by receiving the services and supports.

Insured Dependent means a Covered Person who is a Dependent of an Insured Employee.

Insured Employee means a Covered Person who is an Eligible Employee of the Policyholder or is one entitled to coverage under a welfare trust agreement.

Intensive Care Unit means a section, ward or wing within the Hospital which:

- 1. Is separated from other Hospital facilities;
- 2. Is operated exclusively for the purpose of providing professional care and treatment for critically-ill patients;

- 3. Has special supplies and equipment necessary for such care and treatment available on a standby basis for immediate use:
- 4. Provides Room and Board; and
- 5. Provides constant observation and care by Registered Nurses or other specially trained Hospital personnel.

Interdisciplinary Team means a group of qualified individuals, which includes, but is not limited to, a Physician, Registered Nurse, clergy/counselors, volunteer director and/or trained volunteers, and appropriate staff who collectively have expertise in meeting the special needs of Hospice patients and their families.

Intractable Pain means a pain state in which the cause of the pain cannot be removed and which in the generally accepted course of medical practice no relief or cure of the cause of the pain is possible or none has been found after reasonable efforts including, but not limited to, evaluation by the attending Physician and one or more Physicians specializing in the treatment of the area, system, or organ of the body perceived as the source of the pain.

Licensed Vocational Nurse (LVN) means an individual who has (1) specialized nursing training; (2) vocational nursing experience; and (3) is duly licensed to perform nursing service by the state in which he or she performs such service.

Maximum Allowable Charge means:

- 1. For Covered Services from Participating Providers, the *legotiated* \(\times \) as defined under Paragraph 3 (b).
- 2. For Covered Services from Non-Participating Pr vider renoring the following services in the state of Colorado:
 - (a) Emergency or Non-Emergency Service reneared in Participating facilities by physicians and other professionals that are Non-Participating a Providers:
 - (b) Emergency Services rendered and notation and an analysis and selection anal selection and selection and selection and selection and select
 - (c) Emergency Services rendered in a Daver realth Hospital Authority operated Non-Participating Provider facility.

the reimbursement rate according to law and federal law.

- 3. For all other Covered Services from a Non-Participating Provider, the lesser of:
 - (a) The Usual, Custon, and leasonable Charge (UCR):
 - The Usual, Customary & P asonable (UCR) Charge is the lesser of: or
 - (i) The charge generally made by a Physician or other supplier of services, medicines, or supplies;
 - (ii) The general level of charge made by Physicians or other suppliers within an area in which the charge is incurred for a Covered Service comparable in severity and nature to the Injury of Sickness being treated. The general level of charges is determined in accord with schedules on file with the authorized Claims Administrator. For charges not listed in the schedules, KPIC will establish the UCR. KPIC reserves the right to periodically adjust the charges listed in the schedules.

The term "area" as it would apply to any particular service, medicine or supply means a city or such greater area as is necessary to obtain a representative cross section of level of charges.

If the Maximum Allowable Charge is the UCR, the Covered Person will be responsible for payment to the Non-Participating Provider of any amount in excess of the UCR when the UCR is less than the actual billed charges. Such difference will not apply towards satisfaction of the Out-of-Pocket Maximum nor any Deductible under the Group Policy.

(b) The Negotiated Rate:

KPIC or its authorized Administrator may have a contractual arrangement with the provider or supplier of Covered Services under which discounts have been negotiated for certain services

or supplies. Any such discount is referred to as the Negotiated Rate.

If there is a Negotiated Rate, the provider will accept the Negotiated Rate as payment in full for Covered Services, subject to the payment of Deductibles and coinsurance by the Covered Person.

(c) The Actual Billed Charges for the Covered Services: The charges billed by the provider for Covered Services.

IMPORTANT: Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Maximum Allowable Charge for a Hospital or other licensed medical facility confinement may not exceed:

Hospital Routine Care Daily Limit: the Hospital's average semi-private room rate

Intensive Care Daily Limit: the Hospital's average Intensive Care Unit room rate

Other licensed medical facility Daily Limit: the facility's average semi-private room rate

Maximum Benefit While Insured means the dollar limitation of C vered Charges as shown in the **SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What)** section that will 'e paid for a Covered Person, while covered under the Group Policy. Essential Health Benefits, as deceed vider the Policy are not subject to the Maximum Benefit While Insured at the Participating Provider level.

Medical Foods means prescription metabolic formulas and eir modular counterparts, obtained through a pharmacy, that are specifically designated and marginal ure for he treatment of inherited enzymatic disorders caused by single gene defects involved in the relaboram of amino, organic, and fatty acids and severe allergic conditions, if diagnosed and board-certified allergist or board-certified gastroenterologist and for which medically started in thoose of diagnosis, treatment, and monitoring exist. Such formula are specifically processed or the lateral to be deficient in one or more nutrients. The formulas for severe food allergies continuously lingular form elemental amino acids. The formulas are to be consumed or administered entendly of er via a tube or oral route under the direction of Participating Physician. This definition hall not be construed to apply to cystic fibrosis patients or lactose-or soy-intolerant patients.

Medically Necessary mean Covered Services that, in the judgment of the Medical Review Program are:

- 1. Essential and medically appropriate for the diagnosis or treatment of a Covered Person's Injury or Sickness;
- 2. In accord with generally accorded medical practice and professionally recognized standards in the community;
- 3. Appropriate with regard to standards of medical care;
- 4. Provided in a safe and appropriate setting given the nature of the diagnosis and the severity of the symptoms;
- 5. Not provided solely for the convenience of the Covered Person, the Covered Person's family, and/or the convenience of the health care provider or facility;
- 6. Not primarily custodial care;
- 7. Not experimental or investigational; and
- 8. Provided at the most appropriate supply, level and facility. When applied to Confinement in a Hospital or other facility, this test means that the Covered Person needs to be confined as an inpatient due to the nature of the Covered Services rendered or due to the Covered Person's condition and that the Covered Person cannot receive safe and adequate care through outpatient treatment.

The fact that a Physician may prescribe, authorize, or direct a service does not of itself make the Covered Service Medically Necessary or covered by the Group Policy.

Medically Necessary Leave of Absence or Medical Leave of Absence means a leave of absence from a post-secondary educational institution or a change in enrollment of the dependent at the institution

that: (a) begins while the Dependent is suffering from a serious illness; (b) is medically necessary, and (c) causes the Dependent to lose student status for the purpose of Dependent coverage

Medical Review Program means the organization or program that (1) evaluates proposed treatments and/or services to determinate Medical Necessity; and (2) assures that the care received is appropriate and Medically Necessary to the Covered Person's health care needs. If the Medical Review Program determines that the care is not Medically Necessary, Pre-certification will be denied. The Medical Review Program may be contacted twenty-four (24) hours a day, seven days a week.

Medical Social Services means those services provided by an individual who possesses a baccalaureate degree in social work, psychology, or counseling, or the documented equivalent in a combination of education, training, and experience. Such services are provided at the recommendation of a Physician for the purpose of assisting a Covered Person or the family in dealing with a specific medical condition.

Medicare means the Health Insurance for the Aged Act, Title XVIII of the Social Security Amendments of 1965, as then constituted or later amended.

Mental Health Please refer to the definition of Behavioral Health/ ental Health and Substance Use Disorder above.

Month means a period of time: (1) beginning with the date stated in tr. Gr up Policy; and (2) terminating on the same date of the succeeding calendar month. If the vicceeding culendar month has no such date, the last day of the month will be used.

Necessary Services and Supplies means Medican. Necessary Covered Services and supplies actually administered during any covered confinement of action and materials that require supervision or action by medical personnel during a covered confinement or other covered treatment of covered solves Necessary Services and Supplies. Necessary Services and Supplies include, but are note in the supplies include, but are note in the supplies include charges for: (1) Room and Board; (2) an Intensive Care Unit; or (3) the service of private duty nurse, Physician, or other practitioner.

Negotiated Rate means thouses kill or its affiliate has negotiated with a Provider to accept as payment in full for Covered ervice and ared to Covered Persons.

Non-Participating Pharmacy med is a pharmacy that does not have a Participating Pharmacy agreement with KPIC or its administrator in effect at the time services are rendered. Please consult with Your group administrator for a list of Participating Pharmacies.

Non-Participating Provider means a Hospital, Physician or other duly licensed health care provider or facility that does not have a participation agreement with KPIC or KPIC's Provider network in effect at the time services are rendered. In most instances, You will be responsible for a larger portion of Your bill when You visit a Non-Participating Provider. Participating Providers are listed in the Participating Provider directory.

Open Enrollment Period means a fixed period of time, occurring at least once annually, during which Eligible Employees of the Policyholder may elect to enroll under this health insurance plan without incurring the status of being a Late Enrollee.

Orthotics means rigid or semi rigid external devices which: a) support or correct a defective form or function of an inoperative or malfunctioning body part; or b) restrict motion in a diseased or injured part of the body. Orthotics do not include casts.

Out-of-Pocket means the Cost Share incurred by a Covered Person.

Out-of-Pocket Maximum means the maximum amount of Cost Share a Covered Person will be responsible for in an Accumulation Period.

Palliative Services means those services and/or interventions which produce the greatest degree of relief from the symptoms of a terminal Sickness.

Partial Hospitalization means continuous treatment for at least three (3) hours, but not more than twelve (12) hours, in any 24-hour period.

Participating Pharmacy means a pharmacy which has a Participating Pharmacy agreement in effect with KPIC at the time services are rendered. Please consult with Your group administrator for a list of Participating Pharmacies.

Participating Provider means a health care provider duly licensed in the state in which such provider is practicing, including a Primary Care Physician, Specialty Care Physician, Hospital, Participating Pharmacy, laboratory, other similar entity under a written contract with a Preferred Provider Organization (PPO), KPIC or its Administrator. Please consult with Your group administrator for a list of Participating Providers.

Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (PPACA) – means at le X :. VII of the Public Health Service Act (PHS), as then constituted or later amended.

Percentage Payable means that percentage of Covered C arges to be paid by KPIC. The Percentage Payable is applied against the Maximum Allowable Charge for Soverer Services.

Physician means a practitioner who is duly licensed as a physician in the state in which the treatment is received. He or she must be practicing within a scale of that license. The term does not include a practitioner who is defined elsewhere in this **DEFI.** It. ON section.

Placement for Adoption means circumstant as and r which a person assumes or retains a legal obligation to partially or totally support a child in anti-ination of the child's adoption. A placement terminates at the time such legal obligation terminates

Plan means the part of the certific te and part of the Group Policy that provides benefits for health care expenses. If "F an" by a ferent meaning for another section of this Certificate, the term will be defined within that section and nat meaning will supersede this definition only or that section.

Policyholder means the employer(s) or trust(s) or other entity noted in the Group Policy as the Policyholder who conforms to the administrative and other provisions established under the Group Policy.

Policy Year means a period of time: (1) beginning with this health insurance plan Effective Date of any year; and (2) terminating, unless otherwise noted on the Group Policy, on the same date shown on the **SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What)** section. If this health insurance plan Effective Date is February 29, such date will be considered to be February 28 in any year having no such date.

Pre-certification means the required assessment of the necessity, efficiency and or appropriateness of specified health care services or treatment other than outpatient prescription drugs, made by the Medical Review Program. Consistent with applicable Colorado law, the sole responsibility for obtaining any necessary Pre-certification rest with the Participating Provider, who recommends or orders Covered Services, and not with the Covered Person.

Pre-certification will not result in payment of benefits that would not otherwise be covered under the Group Policy.

Preferred Brand Name Prescription Drug means a prescription drug that has been patented and is only produced by one manufacturer and is listed in Our Preferred Drug List of preferred prescribed medication.

Preferred Drug List is a listing of preferred prescribed medications that are covered under Your group coverage. Such listing is subject to change. Any product, which is not indicated in the listing or in updates thereof, will be considered a non-preferred medication. You may request a copy of the **Preferred Drug List**, Our Formulary, by calling toll-free at (800) 788-2949 (Pharmacy Help Desk), Monday through Friday.

Preferred Generic Prescription Drug means a prescription drug which does not bear the trademark of a specific manufacturer. Such drug is also listed in Our Drug Formulary of preferred prescribed medication.

Preferred Provider Organization (PPO) means a KPIC plan type, in which Covered Persons have access to a network of contracted providers and facilities referred to as preferred or Participating Providers. Generally, a higher level of benefits applies to Covered Services received from preferred or Participating Providers and facilities. The **SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS (Who Pays What)** section shows the plan type under which the Covered Person is insured.

Pregnancy means the physical condition of being pregnant, but does not include Complications of Pregnancy.

Preventive Care means measures taken to prevent diseases rather than curing them or treating their symptoms. Preventive care:

- 1. protects against disease such as in the use of immunizations,
- 2. promotes health, such as counseling on tobacco use, and
- 3. detects disease in its earliest stages before noticeable symptoms c. velc, such as screening for breast cancer.

Unless otherwise specified, the requirement that Medically Cacessay Covered Services be incurred as a result of Injury or Sickness will not apply to Preventive Care.

Primary Care Provider means a Physician or "per in ansed provider specializing in internal medicine, family practice, general practice, internal medicine, and published."

Prosthetic Devices (External) means a de ice iba is located outside of the body which replaces all or a portion of a body part or that replaces all or portion of the function of a permanently inoperative or malfunctioning body part. Examples it external prosthetics includes artificial limbs, parental and enteral nutrition, urinary collection and retent. In ystems, colostomy bags and other items and supplies directly related to ostomy care and systems if the cataract surgery or eyewear to correct aphakia. Supplies necessary for the effective use of proof the ice device are also considered prosthetics.

Prosthetic Devices (Internally impl .nted) means a device that replaces all or part of a body organ or that replaces all or part of the function of a permanently inoperative or malfunctioning body organ. We cover internally implanted prosthetic devices that replace the function of all or part of an internal body organ, including internally implanted breast prostheses following a covered mastectomy. The devices must be approved for coverage under Medicare and for general use by the Food and Drug Administration (FDA). Examples of internally implanted prosthetics include pacemakers, surgically implanted artificial hips and knees and intraocular lenses.

Psychiatric Care means direct or consultative services provided by a psychiatrist, who is duly licensed by the State Board of Medical Examiner in accordance with applicable Colorado law.

Psychological Care means direct or consultative services provided by a psychologist, who is licensed by the State Board of Psychologist Examiners pursuant to applicable e Colorado law or a social worker, who is licensed by the State Board of Social Work Examiners pursuant to applicable Colorado law.

Reconstructive Surgery means a surgery performed to correct or repair abnormal structures of the body caused by congenital defects, developmental abnormalities, trauma, infection, tumors, or disease to do either of the following: (1) to improve function; or (2) to create a normal appearance to the extent possible.

Registered Nurse (RN) means a duly licensed nurse acting within the scope of his or her license at the time the treatment or service is performed in the state in which services are provided.

Rehabilitation means services and devices provided to restore previously existing physical function which has been lost as a result of illness or injury when a physician determines that therapy will result in a practical improvement in the level of functioning within a reasonable period of time.

Residential Treatment means Medically Necessary services provided in a licensed residential treatment facility that provides 24-hour individualized Substance Use Disorder or Mental Health treatment. Services must be above the level of custodial care and include:

- 1. room and board:
- 2. individual and group Substance Use Disorder therapy and counseling;
- 3. individual and group mental health therapy and counseling;
- 4. physician services;
- 5. medication monitoring;
- 6. social services; and
- 7. drugs prescribed by a physician and administered during confinement in the residential facility.

Room and Board means all charges commonly made by a Hospital or other inpatient medical facility on its own behalf for room and meals essential to the care of registere ped r tients.

Routine Patient Care Costs means the costs associated with the provision of health care services, including drugs, items, devices, and services that would observe be covered under the plan or contract if those drugs, items, devices, and services were not revided in connection with an Approved Clinical Trial program, including the following:

- 1. Health care services typically provided absent a 'inica crial.
- 2. Health care services required solely for the provision of the investigational drug, item, device, or service.
- 3. Health care services required for the clinically populariate monitoring of the investigational item or service.
- 4. Health care services provided for the reachtion or complications arising from the provision of the investigational drug item, device, or service
- 5. Health care services needed for he asonable and necessary care arising from the provision of the investigational drug, item, device, recover, including the diagnosis or treatment of the complications.

Routine Patient Care Costs 10 not in luc the costs associated with the provision of any of the following:

- 1. Drugs or devices that he not been approved by the federal Food and Drug Administration and that are associated with the clinical trial.
- 2. Services other than health care services, such as travel, housing, companion expenses, and other nonclinical expenses, that a Covered Person may require as a result of the treatment being provided for purposes of the clinical trial.
- 3. Any item or service that is provided solely to satisfy data collection and analysis needs and that is not used in the clinical management of the patient.
- 4. Health care services which, except for the fact that they are not being provided in a clinical trial, are otherwise specifically excluded from coverage under the Group Policy.
- 5. Health care services customarily provided by the research sponsors free of charge for any enrollee in the trial.

Sickness means an illness or a disease of a Covered Person. Sickness will include congenital defects or birth abnormalities.

Skilled Nursing Facility means an institution (or a distinct part of an institution) which:

- 1. provides 24-hour-a-day licensed nursing care;
- 2. has in effect a transfer agreement with one or more Hospitals;
- 3. is primarily engaged in providing skilled nursing care as part of an ongoing therapeutic regimen; and
- 4. is licensed under applicable state law.

Specialty Care Provider means a Physician or other licensed provider whose practice is limited to a certain branch of medicine, which includes non-standard medical-surgical services because of the specialized knowledge required for service delivery and management. Such services may include consultations with Physicians or Providers other than Primary Care Physicians or Providers in departments other than those listed under the definition of Primary Care Provider.

Specialty Care Visits means consultations with Specialty Care Providers.

Specialty Drugs means prescribed medications such as self-injectable medications, as listed in Our Drug Preferred List. The level of coverage of Specialty Drugs is set forth in Your **SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS** (Who Pays What) section.

Stabilize means to provide the medical treatment of the Emergency Medical Condition that is necessary to assure, within reasonable medical probability that no material deterioration of the condition is likely to result from or occur during the transfer of the person from the facility. With respect to a pregnant woman who is having contractions, when there is inadequate time to safely transfer her to another hospital before delivery (or the transfer may pose a threat to the health or safety of the woman or unborn child), "Stabilize" means to deliver (including the placenta).

Substance Use Disorder – Please refer to the definition of B ...avio al Health/Mental Health and Substance Use Disorder above.

Task Force means the U.S. Preventive Services Task Force or any successor organization, sponsored by the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality. The Ith services research arm of the federal Department of Health and Human Services.

Telehealth means a mode of delivery of health cases were through HIPAA-compliant telecommunications systems, including information, electronic, and contrustion technologies, remote monitoring technologies, and store-and-forward transfers, to take illitate the assessment, diagnosis, consultation, treatment, education, care management, on the analysis and the provider is located at a distant site.

Terminally III means that a Covered Prison's life expectancy, as determined by a Physician, is not greater than six months.

Urgent Care means non-linearreate ing medical and health services. Urgent Care services may be covered under the Group Policy the same as a Sickness or an Injury.

Urgent Care Center means a facility that meets all of the tests that follow:

- 1. It mainly provides urgent or emergency medical treatment for acute conditions;
- 2. It does not provide services or accommodations for overnight stays;
- 3. It is open to receive patients each day of a calendar year;
- 4. It has on duty at all times a Physician trained in emergency medicine and nurses and other supporting personnel who are specially trained in emergency care;
- 5. It has: x-ray and laboratory diagnostic facilities; and emergency equipment, trays, and supplies for use in life threatening events;
- 6. It has a written agreement with a local acute care hospital for the immediate transfer of patients who require greater care than can be furnished at the facility; written guidelines for stabilizing and transporting such patients; and direct communication channels with the acute care hospital that are immediate and reliable;
- 7. It complies with all licensing and other legal requirements.

Virtual Care Services means the mode of delivery of health care services via Telehealth, voice only telephone or HIPAA-compliant email/online chat or video visits.

Well-child Care Services means those preventive services and immunization services as set forth in the **BENEFITS/COVERAGE (What is Covered)** section of this Certificate. Services must be provided by a Physician or pursuant to Physician's supervision or by a primary health care provider who is a Physician's assistant or Registered Nurse, who has additional training in child health assessment and who is working in collaboration with a Physician.

Well-child Visit means a visit to a primary care provider that includes the following elements:

- 1. Age appropriate physical exam, but not a complete exam, unless the exam is age appropriate;
- 2. History;
- 3. Anticipatory guidance and education (e.g., examine family functioning and dynamics, injury prevention counseling, discuss dietary issues, review age appropriate behavior, etc.);
- 4. Growth and development assessment, which also includes safety and health education counseling for other children.

You/Your refers to the Insured Employee who is enrolled for benefits under this health insurance plan.



Emergency and Non-emergency Services Disclosure

Your Rights and Protections Against Surprise Medical Bills

When you get emergency care or get treated by an out-of-network provider at an in-network hospital or ambulatory surgical center, you are protected from surprise billing or balance billing.

What is "balance billing" (sometimes called "surprise billing")?

When you see a doctor or other health care provider, you may owe certain out-of-pocket costs, such as a copayment, coinsurance, and/or a deductible. You may hav other costs or have to pay the entire bill if you see a provider or visit a health care facility that isn't i your realth plan's network.

"Out-of-network" describes providers and facilities that haven't sig. ad a contract with your health plan. Out-of-network providers may be permitted to bill you for the difference between what your plan agreed to pay and the full amount charged for a service. This is a "led "be ance billing." This amount is likely more than in-network costs for the same service and make the count toward your annual out-of-pocket limit.

"Surprise billing" is an unexpected balance bill. This con happen when you can't control who is involved in your care—like when you have an an ency or when you schedule a visit at an innetwork facility but are unexpectedly in an out-of-network provider.

You are protected from balanc builing to:

Emergency services

If you have an emergency lead all condition and get emergency services from an out-of- network provider or facility, the most the relovation of facility may bill you is your plan's in- network cost- sharing amount (such as copayme and coinsurance). You **can't** be balance billed for these emergency services. This includes services you may get after you're in stable condition, unless you give written consent and give up your protections not to be balanced billed for these post- stabilization services.

Certain services at an in-network hospital or ambulatory surgical center

When you get services from an in-network hospital or ambulatory surgical center, certain providers there may be out-of-network. In these cases, the most those providers may bill you is your plan's innetwork cost-sharing amount. This applies to emergency medicine, anesthesia, pathology, radiology, laboratory, neonatology, assistant surgeon, hospitalist, or intensivist services. These providers can't balance bill you and may not ask you to give up your protections not to be balance billed.

If you get other services at these in-network facilities, out-of-network providers **can't** balance bill you, unless you give written consent and give up your protections.

You're <u>never</u> required to give up your protections from balance billing. You also aren't required to get care out-of-network. You can choose a provider or facility in your plan's network.

Surprise Billing -- Know your rights

When balance billing isn't allowed, you also have the following protections:

- You are only responsible for paying your share of the cost (like the copayments, coinsurance, and deductibles that you would pay if the provider or facility was in-network). Your health plan will pay out-of-network providers and facilities directly.
- Your health plan generally must:
 - Cover emergency services without requiring you to get approval for services in advance (prior authorization).
 - O Cover emergency services by out-of-network providers.
 - Base what you owe the provider or facility (cost-sharing) on what it would pay an innetwork provider or facility and show that amount in your explanation of benefits.
 - Count any amount you pay for emergency services or out-of-network services toward your deductible and out-of-pocket limit.

If you believe you've been wrongly billed, please contact your insurance company at the number on your ID card, or the Division of Insurance at 303-894-7490, 1-800-930-3745, or DORA Insurance@state.co.us.

Visit the <u>CMS No Surprises Act website</u> (https://www.cms.go⁻_nosurprises/consumers) for more information about your rights under federal law.

Visit <u>DOI Out-of-Network website</u> (https://doi.colorac__,ov/insurance-products/health-insurance-initiatives/out-of-network-health-insurance-initiatives/out-of-network-health-insurance-products/health-insurance-products/health-insurance-initiatives/out-of-network-health-insurance-products/health-insuran

Ambulance Information: Balance billing claims received to services provided by air ambulances are governed by federal law. Services provided by an ambulances are regulated by Colorado state law and do not allow private compared to be land bill. However, you may be balance billed for emergency services you receive if the an indianal service provider is a publicly funded fire agency or if the ambulance services are for a con-emergency, such as ambulance transport between hospitals, that is not a post-stabilization service.

